0001002638 2025 Q3 false June 30 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseRightOfUseAsset http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseRightOfUseAsset http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseLiabilityCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseLiabilityCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseLiabilityNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#OperatingLeaseLiabilityNoncurrent http://opentext.com/20250331#CurrentAccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesPlusOtherAccruals http://opentext.com/20250331#CurrentAccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesPlusOtherAccruals http://opentext.com/20250331#NonCurrentAccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesPlusOtherAccruals http://opentext.com/20250331#NonCurrentAccountsPayableAndAccruedLiabilitiesPlusOtherAccruals P2Y http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#LongTermDebtNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#LongTermDebtNoncurrent P1M http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#PrepaidExpenseAndOtherAssetsCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#PrepaidExpenseAndOtherAssetsCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#InterestIncomeExpenseNonoperatingNet http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#InterestIncomeExpenseNonoperatingNet http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#InterestIncomeExpenseNonoperatingNet http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2024#InterestIncomeExpenseNonoperatingNet xbrli:shares iso4217:USD iso4217:USD xbrli:shares xbrli:pure otex:revenue otex:plan otex:derivative iso4217:GBP iso4217:EUR otex:position 0001002638 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 2025-04-25 0001002638 2025-03-31 0001002638 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:LicenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:LicenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:LicenseMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:LicenseMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:ProfessionalServiceAndOtherMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:ProfessionalServiceAndOtherMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:ProfessionalServiceAndOtherMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:ProfessionalServiceAndOtherMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CommonStockIncludingAdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:OpenTextSouthAfricaProprietaryLtdMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodReclassificationAdjustmentMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodReclassificationAdjustmentMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCBusinessMember 2024-05-01 2024-05-01 0001002638 srt:AmericasMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:AmericasMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 srt:AmericasMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:AmericasMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudRevenuesAndCustomerSupportRevenuesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudRevenuesAndCustomerSupportRevenuesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudRevenuesAndCustomerSupportRevenuesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:CloudRevenuesAndCustomerSupportRevenuesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredAtPointInTimeMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TransferredOverTimeMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 2025-04-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 2025-01-01 2024-12-31 0001002638 2024-10-01 2024-09-30 0001002638 2024-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 2025-01-01 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 2024-07-01 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 2024-07-01 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 2025-01-01 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 2024-10-01 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2024-09-30 0001002638 2025-04-01 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 2024-10-01 otex:CloudServicesAndSubscriptionsMember 2024-09-30 0001002638 2025-04-01 otex:CustomerSupportMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:MinimumMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:MaximumMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:LandMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:EquipmentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:EquipmentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CustomerRelatedIntangibleAssetsMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CustomerRelatedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:TechnologyBasedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CustomerRelatedIntangibleAssetsMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:LimitedPartnerInvestmentsMember srt:MinimumMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:LimitedPartnerInvestmentsMember srt:MaximumMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanAndRevolverMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanAndRevolverMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-11-24 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2031Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-02-18 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2030Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2021-11-24 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2020-02-18 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorNotes2028Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2022-12-01 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:SeniorSecuredNotes2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2018-05-30 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2014-01-16 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-06 2024-05-06 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-06 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:TermLoanBMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MinimumMember 2023-12-19 2023-12-19 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MaximumMember 2023-12-19 2023-12-19 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-12-19 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2022-08-25 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2022-12-01 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-08-14 2023-08-14 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-15 2024-05-15 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-11-27 2024-11-27 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2022-12-01 2022-12-01 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember srt:MaximumMember 2022-12-01 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-10-20 2023-10-20 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-01-22 2024-01-22 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-05-06 2024-05-06 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:AcquisitionTermLoanMember us-gaap:LineOfCreditMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:TwentyTwentyFourShareRepurchasePlanMember 2024-04-30 2024-04-30 0001002638 otex:TwentyTwentyFourShareRepurchasePlanMember 2024-04-30 0001002638 otex:TwentyTwentyFiveShareRepurchasePlanMember 2024-07-31 2024-07-31 0001002638 otex:TwentyTwentyFiveShareRepurchasePlanMember 2024-07-31 0001002638 otex:TwentyTwentyFiveShareRepurchasePlanMember 2025-03-13 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:EmployeeStockOptionMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PerformanceSharesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:LongTermIncentivePlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:OtherPlansMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:OtherPlansMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember otex:OtherPlansMember 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:DeferredStockUnitsMember otex:DeferredShareUnitPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2014Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2013Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2016Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2015Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2012Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2013Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2014Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2012Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2016Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2015Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2015Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2016Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2013Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2014Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:TaxYear2012Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:TaxYears201720182019And2020Member us-gaap:CanadaRevenueAgencyMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PendingLitigationMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:PendingLitigationMember 2025-03-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member otex:AvailableForSaleFinancialAssetsMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member otex:AvailableForSaleFinancialAssetsMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member otex:AvailableForSaleFinancialAssetsMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:DealContingentForeignCurrencyForwardContractsMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember us-gaap:ForeignExchangeForwardMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:FiveYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:FiveYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:SevenYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:SevenYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:FiveYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2025-01-07 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:FiveYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2025-01-09 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:SevenYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2022-08-01 2022-08-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:SevenYearEuroToUSDollarCrossCurrencySwapMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2023-03-31 0001002638 srt:MinimumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 srt:MaximumMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:ForeignExchangeForwardMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:ForeignExchangeForwardMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NondesignatedMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember us-gaap:OperatingExpenseMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NonoperatingIncomeExpenseMember us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CurrencySwapMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnCashFlowHedgeMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnCashFlowHedgeMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnCashFlowHedgeMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnCashFlowHedgeMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:InterestAndOtherRelatedExpenseNetMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:InterestAndOtherRelatedExpenseNetMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:InterestAndOtherRelatedExpenseNetMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:NetInvestmentHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:InterestAndOtherRelatedExpenseNetMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:OtherHistoricalRestructuringPlansMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:OtherHistoricalRestructuringPlansMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:OtherHistoricalRestructuringPlansMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:OtherHistoricalRestructuringPlansMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:FacilityClosingMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MiscellaneousOtherChargesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MiscellaneousOtherChargesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:CompensationRelatedChargesMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:CompensationRelatedChargesMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:MiscellaneousOtherChargesMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:MicroFocusMember otex:MiscellaneousOtherChargesMember otex:MicroFocusAcquisitionRestructuringPlanMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:ZixCorporationMember otex:PreAcquisitionEquityIncentivesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 otex:ZixCorporationMember otex:PreAcquisitionEquityIncentivesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCBusinessMember 2023-07-01 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCBusinessMember 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCBusinessMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCBusinessMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember otex:AMCDivestitureMember 2024-04-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2024-07-01 2025-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-12-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-06-30 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedGainLossNetCashFlowHedgeParentMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:CashFlowHedgingMember us-gaap:DesignatedAsHedgingInstrumentMember otex:UnrealizedGainLossOnNetInvestmentHedgesMember 2023-07-01 2024-03-31 0001002638 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-04-29 2025-04-29 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-04-29 0001002638 otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-04-28 0001002638 otex:WorkforceReductionsMember otex:BusinessOptimizationPlanMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-04-29 2025-04-29
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, DC 20549
______________________
FORM 10-Q
______________________

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2025
OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to
Commission file number: 0-27544
______________________________________
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)
______________________

Canada | 98-0154400
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) | (IRS Employer Identification No.)

| 275 Frank Tompa Drive, |  |  | N2L 0A1 |
| Waterloo, | Ontario | Canada |  |  |
| (Address of principal executive offices) |  |  | (Zip code) |

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (519) 888-7111
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading Symbol(s) | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common stock without par value | OTEX | NASDAQ Global Select Market

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.
Large accelerated filer ☒ Accelerated filer ☐ Non-accelerated filer ☐ Smaller reporting company ☐ Emerging growth company ☐
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒
At April 25, 2025, there were 259,142,411 outstanding Common Shares of the registrant.
1

OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  | Page
Part I—Financial Information
Item 1. | Financial Statements |
| Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets | 3
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income | 4
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income | 5
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders' Equity | 6
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows | 8
| Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements | 10
Item 2. | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 41
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | 72
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 73
Part II—Other Information
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 75
Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds | 75
Item 5. | Other Information | 75
Item 6. | Exhibits | 76
Signatures | 77

2

Table of Contents
Part I - Financial Information
Item 1. Financial Statements
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(In thousands of U.S. dollars, except share data)

| March 31, 2025 |  | June 30, 2024
ASSETS | (Unaudited) |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,277,950 |  |  | $ | 1,280,662 |
Accounts receivable trade, net of allowance for credit losses of $13,379 as of March 31, 2025 and $12,108 as of June 30, 2024 | 593,069 |  |  | 626,189 |
Contract assets (Note 3) | 70,878 |  |  | 66,450 |
Income taxes recoverable (Note 13) | 18,767 |  |  | 61,113 |
Prepaid expenses and other current assets (Note 7) | 200,969 |  |  | 242,911 |
Total current assets | 2,161,633 |  |  | 2,277,325 |
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of $806,609 as of March 31, 2025 and $751,174 as of June 30, 2024 | 367,741 |  |  | 367,740 |
Operating lease right of use assets (Note 4) | 209,121 |  |  | 219,774 |
Long-term contract assets (Note 3) | 47,961 |  |  | 38,684 |
Goodwill (Note 5) | 7,493,952 |  |  | 7,488,367 |
Acquired intangible assets (Note 6) | 2,102,476 |  |  | 2,486,264 |
Deferred tax assets (Note 13) | 1,004,429 |  |  | 932,657 |
Other assets (Note 7) | 303,124 |  |  | 298,281 |
Long-term income taxes recoverable (Note 13) | 64,389 |  |  | 96,615 |
Total assets | $ | 13,754,826 |  |  | $ | 14,205,707 |
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS’ EQUITY |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities (Note 8) | $ | 847,735 |  |  | $ | 931,116 |
Current portion of long-term debt (Note 9) | 35,850 |  |  | 35,850 |
Operating lease liabilities (Note 4) | 75,538 |  |  | 76,446 |
Deferred revenues (Note 3) | 1,526,829 |  |  | 1,521,416 |
Income taxes payable (Note 13) | 37,231 |  |  | 235,666 |
Total current liabilities | 2,523,183 |  |  | 2,800,494 |
Long-term liabilities: |  |  |
Accrued liabilities (Note 8) | 42,555 |  |  | 46,483 |
Pension liability, net (Note 10) | 132,066 |  |  | 127,255 |
Long-term debt (Note 9) | 6,345,390 |  |  | 6,356,943 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities (Note 4) | 195,394 |  |  | 218,174 |
Long-term deferred revenues (Note 3) | 171,890 |  |  | 162,401 |
Long-term income taxes payable (Note 13) | 84,294 |  |  | 145,644 |
Deferred tax liabilities (Note 13) | 129,646 |  |  | 148,632 |
Total long-term liabilities | 7,101,235 |  |  | 7,205,532 |
Shareholders’ equity: |  |  |
Share capital and additional paid-in capital (Note 11) |  |  |
259,649,857 and 267,800,517 Common Shares issued and outstanding at March 31, 2025 and June 30, 2024, respectively; authorized Common Shares: unlimited | 2,200,012 |  |  | 2,271,886 |
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (Note 18) | (75,847) |  |  | (69,619) |
Retained earnings | 2,082,247 |  |  | 2,119,159 |
Treasury stock, at cost (2,512,726 and 3,135,980 shares at March 31, 2025 and June 30, 2024, respectively) | (77,674) |  |  | (123,268) |
Total OpenText shareholders' equity | 4,128,738 |  |  | 4,198,158 |
Non-controlling interests | 1,670 |  |  | 1,523 |
Total shareholders’ equity | 4,130,408 |  |  | 4,199,681 |
Total liabilities and shareholders’ equity | $ | 13,754,826 |  |  | $ | 14,205,707 |

Guarantees and contingencies (Note 12)
Related party transactions (Note 22)
Subsequent events (Note 23)
See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
3

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME
(In thousands of U.S. dollars and shares, except per share data)
(Unaudited)

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Revenues (Note 3): |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 462,614 |  |  | $ | 454,528 |  |  | $ | 1,381,944 |  |  | $ | 1,355,633 |
Customer support | 567,379 |  |  | 691,441 |  |  | 1,753,464 |  |  | 2,084,916 |
License | 138,363 |  |  | 200,363 |  |  | 453,099 |  |  | 662,627 |
Professional service and other | 86,007 |  |  | 100,799 |  |  | 269,361 |  |  | 304,252 |
Total revenues | 1,254,363 |  |  | 1,447,131 |  |  | 3,857,868 |  |  | 4,407,428 |
Cost of revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | 174,186 |  |  | 186,400 |  |  | 521,731 |  |  | 537,960 |
Customer support | 61,733 |  |  | 74,639 |  |  | 186,963 |  |  | 223,027 |
License | 7,504 |  |  | 6,769 |  |  | 20,497 |  |  | 16,591 |
Professional service and other | 65,487 |  |  | 75,455 |  |  | 200,443 |  |  | 230,836 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets (Note 6) | 47,199 |  |  | 48,094 |  |  | 141,646 |  |  | 195,702 |
Total cost of revenues | 356,109 |  |  | 391,357 |  |  | 1,071,280 |  |  | 1,204,116 |
Gross profit | 898,254 |  |  | 1,055,774 |  |  | 2,786,588 |  |  | 3,203,312 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 197,333 |  |  | 226,521 |  |  | 568,753 |  |  | 665,608 |
Sales and marketing | 260,102 |  |  | 303,750 |  |  | 779,913 |  |  | 871,384 |
General and administrative | 115,718 |  |  | 145,924 |  |  | 321,804 |  |  | 450,399 |
Depreciation | 32,474 |  |  | 32,109 |  |  | 96,524 |  |  | 99,615 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets (Note 6) | 79,683 |  |  | 100,841 |  |  | 242,235 |  |  | 334,958 |
Special charges (recoveries) (Note 16) | 3,854 |  |  | 19,561 |  |  | 66,228 |  |  | 87,521 |
Total operating expenses | 689,164 |  |  | 828,706 |  |  | 2,075,457 |  |  | 2,509,485 |
Income from operations | 209,090 |  |  | 227,068 |  |  | 711,131 |  |  | 693,827 |
Other income (expense), net (Note 20) | (26,578) |  |  | 9,950 |  |  | 6,382 |  |  | (38,664) |
Interest and other related expense, net | (78,816) |  |  | (132,663) |  |  | (246,713) |  |  | (413,719) |
Income before income taxes | 103,696 |  |  | 104,355 |  |  | 470,800 |  |  | 241,444 |
Provision for income taxes (Note 13) | 10,842 |  |  | 6,028 |  |  | 63,618 |  |  | 24,434 |
Net income | $ | 92,854 |  |  | $ | 98,327 |  |  | $ | 407,182 |  |  | $ | 217,010 |
Net (income) attributable to non-controlling interests | (49) |  |  | (42) |  |  | (147) |  |  | (149) |
Net income attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |  |  | $ | 98,285 |  |  | $ | 407,035 |  |  | $ | 216,861 |
Earnings per share—basic attributable to OpenText (Note 21) | $ | 0.35 |  |  | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 1.54 |  |  | $ | 0.80 |
Earnings per share—diluted attributable to OpenText (Note 21) | $ | 0.35 |  |  | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 1.53 |  |  | $ | 0.80 |
Weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding—basic | 262,841 |  |  | 272,272 |  |  | 265,132 |  |  | 271,671 |
Weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding—diluted | 263,834 |  |  | 273,033 |  |  | 265,610 |  |  | 272,349 |

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
4

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME
(In thousands of U.S. dollars)
(Unaudited)

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Net income | $ | 92,854 |  |  | $ | 98,327 |  |  | $ | 407,182 |  |  | $ | 217,010 |
Other comprehensive income (loss)—net of tax: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net foreign currency translation adjustments | (1,511) |  |  | 11,765 |  |  | (5,534) |  |  | (18,614) |
Unrealized gain (loss) on cash flow hedges: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Unrealized gain (loss)—net of tax (1) | (46) |  |  | (1,634) |  |  | (3,580) |  |  | (1,953) |
(Gain) loss reclassified into net income—net of tax (2) | 1,371 |  |  | 118 |  |  | 2,643 |  |  | 455 |
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale financial assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Unrealized gain (loss)—net of tax (3) | (395) |  |  | 90 |  |  | 289 |  |  | 319 |
Actuarial gain (loss) relating to defined benefit pension plans: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Actuarial gain (loss)—net of tax (4) | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,045) |  |  | (110) |
Amortization of actuarial (gain) loss into net income—net of tax (5) | 513 |  |  | 115 |  |  | 999 |  |  | 417 |
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net | (68) |  |  | 10,454 |  |  | (6,228) |  |  | (19,486) |
Total comprehensive income | 92,786 |  |  | 108,781 |  |  | 400,954 |  |  | 197,524 |
Comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interests | (49) |  |  | (42) |  |  | (147) |  |  | (149) |
Total comprehensive income attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,737 |  |  | $ | 108,739 |  |  | $ | 400,807 |  |  | $ | 197,375 |

______________________
(1)Net of tax expense (recovery) of $(17) and $(589) for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively; $(1,291) and $(704) for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
(2)Net of tax expense (recovery) of $494 and $42 for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively; $952 and $163 for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
(3)Net of tax expense (recovery) of $91 and $24 for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively; $316 and $84 for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
(4)Net of tax expense (recovery) of $— and $— for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively; $(43) and $110 for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
(5)Net of tax expense (recovery) of $83 and $50 for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively; $267 and $175 for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
5

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY
(In thousands of U.S. dollars and shares)
(Unaudited)

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2025
| Common Shares and Additional Paid in Capital |  | Treasury Stock |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income |  | Non-Controlling Interests |  | Total
| Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |
Balance as of December 31, 2024 | 263,728 |  |  | $ | 2,275,583 |  |  | (4,226) |  |  | $ | (144,432) |  |  | $ | 2,174,514 |  |  | $ | (75,779) |  |  | $ | 1,621 |  |  | $ | 4,231,507 |
Issuance of Common Shares |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Under employee stock option plans | — |  |  | 3 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3 |
Under employee stock purchase plans | 273 |  |  | 6,551 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 6,551 |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | 23,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 23,000 |
Purchase of treasury stock | — |  |  | — |  |  | (297) |  |  | (7,564) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (7,564) |
Issuance of treasury stock | — |  |  | (73,720) |  |  | 2,010 |  |  | 74,322 |  |  | (425) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 177 |
Repurchase of Common Shares | (4,351) |  |  | (31,405) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (115,412) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (146,817) |
Dividends declared ($0.2625 per Common Share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (69,235) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (69,235) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) - net | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (68) |  |  | — |  |  | (68) |
Net income for the period | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 92,805 |  |  | — |  |  | 49 |  |  | 92,854 |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | 259,650 |  |  | $ | 2,200,012 |  |  | (2,513) |  |  | $ | (77,674) |  |  | $ | 2,082,247 |  |  | $ | (75,847) |  |  | $ | 1,670 |  |  | $ | 4,130,408 |

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
| Common Shares and Additional Paid in Capital |  | Treasury Stock |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income |  | Non-Controlling Interests |  | Total
| Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |
Balance as of December 31, 2023 | 271,855 |  |  | $ | 2,261,856 |  |  | (4,400) |  |  | $ | (179,089) |  |  | $ | 2,029,643 |  |  | $ | (83,499) |  |  | $ | 1,436 |  |  | $ | 4,030,347 |
Issuance of Common Shares |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Under employee stock option plans | 517 |  |  | 17,315 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 17,315 |
Under employee stock purchase plans | 190 |  |  | 6,698 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 6,698 |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | 35,947 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 35,947 |
Issuance of treasury stock | — |  |  | (45,058) |  |  | 1,023 |  |  | 45,483 |  |  | (425) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Dividends declared ($0.25 per Common Share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (68,443) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (68,443) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) - net | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 10,454 |  |  | — |  |  | 10,454 |
Net income for the period | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 98,285 |  |  | — |  |  | 42 |  |  | 98,327 |
Balance as of March 31, 2024 | 272,562 |  |  | $ | 2,276,758 |  |  | (3,377) |  |  | $ | (133,606) |  |  | $ | 2,059,060 |  |  | $ | (73,045) |  |  | $ | 1,478 |  |  | $ | 4,130,645 |

6

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY
(In thousands of U.S. dollars and shares)
(unaudited)

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
| Common Shares and Additional Paid in Capital |  | Treasury Stock |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income |  | Non-Controlling Interests |  | Total
| Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |
Balance as of June 30, 2024 | 267,801 |  |  | $ | 2,271,886 |  |  | (3,136) |  |  | $ | (123,268) |  |  | $ | 2,119,159 |  |  | $ | (69,619) |  |  | $ | 1,523 |  |  | $ | 4,199,681 |
Issuance of Common Shares |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Under employee stock option plans | 70 |  |  | 1,883 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,883 |
Under employee stock purchase plans | 992 |  |  | 25,722 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 25,722 |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | 82,801 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 82,801 |
Purchase of treasury stock | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,484) |  |  | (72,587) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (72,587) |
Issuance of treasury stock | — |  |  | (115,556) |  |  | 3,107 |  |  | 118,181 |  |  | (1,127) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,498 |
Repurchase of Common Shares | (9,213) |  |  | (66,724) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (233,668) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (300,392) |
Dividends declared ($0.7875 per Common Share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (209,152) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (209,152) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) - net | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (6,228) |  |  | — |  |  | (6,228) |
Net income for the period | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 407,035 |  |  | — |  |  | 147 |  |  | 407,182 |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | 259,650 |  |  | $ | 2,200,012 |  |  | (2,513) |  |  | $ | (77,674) |  |  | $ | 2,082,247 |  |  | $ | (75,847) |  |  | $ | 1,670 |  |  | $ | 4,130,408 |

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
| Common Shares and Additional Paid in Capital |  | Treasury Stock |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income |  | Non-Controlling Interests |  | Total
| Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |
Balance as of June 30, 2023 | 270,903 |  |  | $ | 2,176,947 |  |  | (3,536) |  |  | $ | (151,597) |  |  | $ | 2,048,984 |  |  | $ | (53,559) |  |  | $ | 1,329 |  |  | $ | 4,022,104 |
Issuance of Common Shares |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Under employee stock option plans | 942 |  |  | 31,318 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 31,318 |
Under employee stock purchase plans | 717 |  |  | 23,709 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 23,709 |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | 112,944 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 112,944 |
Purchase of treasury stock | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,400) |  |  | (53,085) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (53,085) |
Issuance of treasury stock | — |  |  | (68,160) |  |  | 1,559 |  |  | 71,076 |  |  | (2,916) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Dividends declared ($0.75 per Common Share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (203,869) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (203,869) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) - net | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (19,486) |  |  | — |  |  | (19,486) |
Net income for the period | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 216,861 |  |  | — |  |  | 149 |  |  | 217,010 |
Balance as of March 31, 2024 | 272,562 |  |  | $ | 2,276,758 |  |  | (3,377) |  |  | $ | (133,606) |  |  | $ | 2,059,060 |  |  | $ | (73,045) |  |  | $ | 1,478 |  |  | $ | 4,130,645 |

See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements
7

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(In thousands of U.S. dollars)
(Unaudited)

| Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |
Net income | $ | 407,182 |  |  | $ | 217,010 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization of intangible assets | 480,405 |  |  | 630,275 |
Share-based compensation expense | 82,919 |  |  | 113,312 |
Pension expense | 10,194 |  |  | 9,579 |
Amortization of debt discount and issuance costs | 16,334 |  |  | 19,587 |
Write-off of right of use assets | 1,431 |  |  | 15,241 |
Adjustment to gain on AMC Divestiture | 4,175 |  |  | — |
Loss on extinguishment of debt | — |  |  | 10,803 |
Loss on sale and write down of property and equipment, net | 728 |  |  | 1,715 |
Deferred taxes | (91,771) |  |  | (249,174) |
Share in net (income) loss of equity investees | (3,637) |  |  | 19,013 |
Changes in derivative instruments | (10,778) |  |  | 3,551 |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities: |  |  |
Accounts receivable | 111,909 |  |  | 51,487 |
Contract assets | (96,101) |  |  | (71,486) |
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 37,177 |  |  | 4,717 |
Income taxes | (184,149) |  |  | 75,676 |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | (81,308) |  |  | (72,887) |
Deferred revenue | 10,960 |  |  | 14,338 |
Other assets | (7,582) |  |  | 5,868 |
Operating lease assets and liabilities, net | (15,661) |  |  | (16,154) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 672,427 |  |  | 782,471 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |
Additions of property and equipment | (108,997) |  |  | (119,316) |
Purchase of Micro Focus, net of cash acquired | — |  |  | (9,272) |
Settlement of derivative instruments | (10,380) |  |  | — |
Adjustment to proceeds from AMC Divestiture | (11,686) |  |  | — |
Proceeds from interest on derivative instruments | 5,166 |  |  | 4,456 |
Other investing activities | 6,474 |  |  | (468) |
Net cash used in investing activities | (119,423) |  |  | (124,600) |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |
Proceeds from issuance of Common Shares from exercise of stock options and ESPP | 25,925 |  |  | 57,027 |
Repayment of long-term debt and Revolver | (26,888) |  |  | (559,389) |
Net change in transition services agreement obligation | (15,277) |  |  | — |
Debt issuance costs | (1,066) |  |  | (2,792) |
Repurchase of Common Shares | (267,969) |  |  | — |
Purchase of treasury stock | (70,159) |  |  | (53,085) |
Payments of dividends to shareholders | (205,335) |  |  | (200,672) |
Other financing activities | — |  |  | (1,447) |
Net cash used in financing activities | (560,769) |  |  | (760,358) |
Foreign exchange gain (loss) on cash held in foreign currencies | 4,866 |  |  | (3,982) |
Decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash during the period | (2,899) |  |  | (106,469) |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at beginning of the period | 1,282,793 |  |  | 1,233,952 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash at end of the period | $ | 1,279,894 |  |  | $ | 1,127,483 |

8

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(In thousands of U.S. dollars)
(Unaudited)

Reconciliation of cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash: | March 31, 2025 |  | March 31, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,277,950 |  |  | $ | 1,125,323 |
Restricted cash (1) | 1,944 |  |  | 2,160 |
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | $ | 1,279,894 |  |  | $ | 1,127,483 |

______________________
(1)Restricted cash is classified under the Prepaid expenses and other current assets and Other assets line items on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (Note 7).
Supplemental cash flow disclosures (Note 4 and Note 19)
See accompanying Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
9

Table of Contents
OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
For the Three and Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
(Tabular amounts in thousands of U.S. dollars, except share and per share data)
(Unaudited)
NOTE 1—BASIS OF PRESENTATION
The accompanying Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of Open Text Corporation and our subsidiaries, collectively referred to as “OpenText” or the “Company.” We wholly own all of our subsidiaries with the exception of Open Text South Africa Proprietary Ltd. (OT South Africa), which as of March 31, 2025, was 70% owned by OpenText. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.
The Company's fiscal year begins on July 1 and ends on June 30. Unless otherwise noted, any reference to a year preceded by the word “Fiscal” refers to the fiscal year ended June 30 of that year. For example, references to “Fiscal 2025” refer to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2025.
These Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements are expressed in U.S. dollars and are prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles (U.S. GAAP). The information furnished reflects all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the periods presented.
Beginning in the first quarter of Fiscal 2025, for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, the Company reclassified expenses of $7.5 million and $23.1 million, respectively, from Research and development to Sales and marketing in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income to provide a better representation of the function of the expenses. We also reclassified prior period information to conform to current presentation.
Use of estimates
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires us to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. These estimates, judgments and assumptions are evaluated on an ongoing basis. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable at that time, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from those estimates. In particular, key estimates, judgments and assumptions include those related to: (i) revenue recognition, (ii) accounting for income taxes, (iii) testing of goodwill for impairment, (iv) the valuation of acquired intangible assets, (v) the valuation of long-lived assets, (vi) the recognition of contingencies, (vii) restructuring accruals, (viii) acquisition accruals and pre-acquisition contingencies, (ix) the valuation of stock options granted and obligations related to share-based compensation, including the valuation of our long-term incentive plans, (x) the valuation of pension obligations and pension assets, (xi) the valuation of available-for-sale investments, (xii) the valuation of derivative instruments and (xiii) the accounting for disposals of assets and liabilities.
Divestiture of AMC Business
On May 1, 2024, the Company completed the sale of its Application Modernization and Connectivity (AMC) business to Rocket Software, Inc. (Rocket Software), for $2.275 billion in cash before taxes, fees and other adjustments (the AMC Divestiture). See Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” for more details. The Company determined that the AMC business did not constitute a component, as its operations and cash flows could not be clearly distinguished from the rest of the Company’s operations and cash flows due to significant shared costs. Therefore, the transaction did not meet the discontinued operations criteria, and the results of operations from the AMC business were presented within Income from operations in our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income up to the date of disposition.
NOTE 2—ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND RECENT ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS
Accounting Pronouncements Adopted in Fiscal 2025
During Fiscal 2025, we have not adopted any accounting pronouncements that have had a material impact to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements or disclosures.
10

Table of Contents
Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted in Fiscal 2025
Segment Reporting
In November 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2023-07 “Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures,” which provides guidance to improve the disclosures about a public entity’s reportable segments and address requests from investors for additional, more detailed information about a reportable segment’s expenses. Public entities must adopt the new guidance for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. The amendments in this ASU must be applied on a retrospective basis to all prior periods presented in the financial statements and early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of the adoption of ASU 2023-07 on the Company’s financial disclosures.
Income Taxes
In December 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09 “Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures,” that addresses requests for improved income tax disclosures from investors that use the financial statements to make capital allocation decisions. Public entities must adopt the new guidance for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. The amendments in this ASU must be applied on a retrospective basis to all prior periods presented in the financial statements and early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of the adoption of ASU 2023-09 on the Company’s financial disclosures.
Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses
In November 2024, the FASB issued ASU 2024-03 “Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses (Subtopic 220-40),” which requires additional disclosures of specific expense categories included within income statement expense captions. The guidance will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2027. The amendments in this ASU are to be applied on a prospective basis with the option for retrospective application, and early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of ASU 2024-03 on the Company’s financial disclosures.
11

Table of Contents
NOTE 3—REVENUES
Disaggregation of Revenue
We have four revenue streams: cloud services and subscriptions, customer support, license, and professional service and other. The following tables disaggregate our revenue by significant geographic area, based on the location of our direct end customer, by type of performance obligation and timing of revenue recognition for the periods indicated:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Total Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas (1) | $ | 719,804 |  |  | $ | 828,830 |  |  | $ | 2,213,904 |  |  | $ | 2,558,344 |
EMEA (2) | 420,134 |  |  | 481,175 |  |  | 1,288,433 |  |  | 1,431,500 |
Asia Pacific (3) | 114,425 |  |  | 137,126 |  |  | 355,531 |  |  | 417,584 |
Total revenues | $ | 1,254,363 |  |  | $ | 1,447,131 |  |  | $ | 3,857,868 |  |  | $ | 4,407,428 |
Total Revenues by Type of Performance Obligation: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Recurring revenues (4) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions revenue | $ | 462,614 |  |  | $ | 454,528 |  |  | $ | 1,381,944 |  |  | $ | 1,355,633 |
Customer support revenue | 567,379 |  |  | 691,441 |  |  | 1,753,464 |  |  | 2,084,916 |
Total recurring revenues | $ | 1,029,993 |  |  | $ | 1,145,969 |  |  | $ | 3,135,408 |  |  | $ | 3,440,549 |
License revenue (perpetual, term and subscriptions) | 138,363 |  |  | 200,363 |  |  | 453,099 |  |  | 662,627 |
Professional service and other revenue | 86,007 |  |  | 100,799 |  |  | 269,361 |  |  | 304,252 |
Total revenues | $ | 1,254,363 |  |  | $ | 1,447,131 |  |  | $ | 3,857,868 |  |  | $ | 4,407,428 |
Total Revenues by Timing of Revenue Recognition: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Point in time | $ | 138,363 |  |  | $ | 200,363 |  |  | $ | 453,099 |  |  | $ | 662,627 |
Over time (including professional service and other revenue) | 1,116,000 |  |  | 1,246,768 |  |  | 3,404,769 |  |  | 3,744,801 |
Total revenues | $ | 1,254,363 |  |  | $ | 1,447,131 |  |  | $ | 3,857,868 |  |  | $ | 4,407,428 |

______________________
(1)Americas consists of countries in North, Central and South America.
(2)EMEA consists of countries in Europe, the Middle East and Africa.
(3)Asia Pacific primarily consists of Japan, Australia, China, Korea, Philippines, Singapore, India and New Zealand.
(4)Recurring revenue is defined as the sum of Cloud services and subscriptions revenue and Customer support revenue.
Contract Balances
A contract asset, net of allowance for credit losses, will be recorded if we have recognized revenue but do not have an unconditional right to the related consideration from the customer. For example, this will be the case if implementation services offered in a cloud arrangement are identified as a separate performance obligation and are provided to a customer prior to us being able to bill the customer. In addition, a contract asset may arise in relation to subscription licenses if the license revenue that is recognized upfront exceeds the amount that we are able to invoice the customer at that time. Contract assets are reclassified to accounts receivable when the rights become unconditional.
The balance for our contract assets and contract liabilities (i.e. deferred revenues) for the periods indicated below were as follows:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Short-term contract assets | $ | 70,878 |  |  | $ | 66,450 |
Long-term contract assets | 47,961 |  |  | 38,684 |
Short-term deferred revenues | 1,526,829 |  |  | 1,521,416 |
Long-term deferred revenues | 171,890 |  |  | 162,401 |

The difference in the opening and closing balances of our contract assets and deferred revenues primarily results from the timing difference between our performance and customer payments. We fulfill our obligations under a contract with a customer
12

Table of Contents
by transferring products and services in exchange for consideration from the customer. During the nine months ended March 31, 2025, we reclassified $82.1 million (nine months ended March 31, 2024 — $90.6 million) of contract assets to receivables as a result of the right to the transaction consideration becoming unconditional. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, there was no impairment loss recognized related to contract assets.
We recognize deferred revenue when we have received consideration or an amount of consideration is due from the customer for future obligations to transfer products or services. Our deferred revenues primarily relate to cloud services and customer support agreements which have been paid for by customers prior to the performance of those services. The amount of revenue that was recognized during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 that was included in the deferred revenue balances at June 30, 2024 was $1,390 million (nine months ended March 31, 2024—$1,566 million).
Incremental Costs of Obtaining a Contract with a Customer
Incremental costs of obtaining a contract include only those costs that we incur to obtain a contract that we would not have incurred if the contract had not been obtained, such as sales commissions. The following table summarizes the changes in total capitalized costs to obtain a contract, since June 30, 2024:

Capitalized costs to obtain a contract as of June 30, 2024 | $ | 109,488 |
New capitalized costs incurred | 37,289 |
Amortization of capitalized costs | (31,518) |
Impact of foreign exchange rate changes | 193 |
Capitalized costs to obtain a contract as of March 31, 2025 | $ | 115,452 |

During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, there was no significant impairment loss recognized related to capitalized costs to obtain a contract. Refer to Note 7 “Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets” for additional information on incremental costs of obtaining a contract.
Remaining Performance Obligations
Remaining performance obligations (RPO) represent contracted revenue that has not yet been recognized. They include amounts recognized as deferred revenue and amounts that are contracted but will be billed and recognized as revenue in future periods.
Beginning December 31, 2024, the Company elected to include RPO for contracts with an original expected duration of one year or less in accordance with ASC 606-10-50-14, and discontinued use of the practical expedient relating to the disclosure of RPO within a contract. The Company believes this presentation is preferable as it provides additional information. Comparative amounts have not been provided for the quarter ended March 31, 2024 as such information cannot be practically determined for comparison purposes.
The following chart provides RPO information as of the following periods. The 12-month periods noted below are as of the dates presented, with the remaining balances recognized substantially over the next three years thereafter.

($ in billions) | As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of December 31, 2024 |  | As of September 30, 2024 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Total RPO (1) | $ | 4.1 |  |  | $ | 4.1 |  |  | $ | 3.9 |  |  | $ | 4.0 |
% recognized as revenue over the following 12 months | 63% |  | 63% |  | 63% |  | 63%
Cloud services and subscription RPO | $ | 2.3 |  |  | $ | 2.3 |  |  | $ | 2.2 |  |  | $ | 2.2 |
% recognized as revenue over the following 12 months | 51% |  | 50% |  | 51% |  | 51%
Customer support and other RPO (2) | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |  |  | $ | 1.7 |  |  | $ | 1.8 |
% recognized as revenue over the following 12 months | 78% |  | 79% |  | 78% |  | 78%

______________________
(1)RPO amounts presented may be impacted by certain estimates including currency fluctuations, estimates of customers’ deployment of contracted solutions, changes in the scope or termination of contracts, among other factors, and are therefore subject to change.
(2)Customer support and other RPO is primarily comprised of obligations related to customer support revenues, and to a lesser extent license, professional services and other revenues.
13

Table of Contents
NOTE 4—LEASES
We enter into operating leases, both domestically and internationally, for certain facilities, automobiles, data centers and equipment for use in the ordinary course of business. The duration of the majority of these leases generally ranges from 1 to 10 years, some of which include options to extend for an additional 3 to 5 years after the initial term. Additionally, the land upon which our headquarters in Waterloo, Ontario, Canada is located is leased from the University of Waterloo for a period of 49 years beginning in December 2005, with an option to renew for an additional term of 49 years. We also have finance lease liabilities comprised of equipment lease arrangements with an average duration of 4 to 5 years, of which all are currently being sublet. Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded on our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
The following illustrates the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets information related to leases:

| Balance Sheet Location |  | As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Operating Leases |  |  |  |  |
Operating lease right of use assets | Operating lease right of use assets |  | $ | 209,121 |  |  | $ | 219,774 |
Operating lease liabilities (current) | Operating lease liabilities |  | $ | 75,538 |  |  | $ | 76,446 |
Operating lease liabilities (non-current) | Long-term operating lease liabilities |  | 195,394 |  |  | 218,174 |
Total operating lease liabilities |  |  | $ | 270,932 |  |  | $ | 294,620 |
Finance Leases |  |  |  |  |
Finance lease receivables (current) | Prepaid expenses and other current assets |  | $ | 2,265 |  |  | $ | 4,031 |
Finance lease receivables (non-current) | Other assets |  | 907 |  |  | 2,329 |
Total finance lease receivables |  |  | $ | 3,172 |  |  | $ | 6,360 |
Finance lease liabilities (current) | Accounts payable and accrued liabilities |  | $ | 2,025 |  |  | $ | 3,173 |
Finance lease liabilities (non-current) | Accrued liabilities |  | 907 |  |  | 2,327 |
Total finance lease liabilities |  |  | $ | 2,932 |  |  | $ | 5,500 |

The weighted average remaining lease term and discount rate for the periods indicated below were as follows:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Weighted-average remaining lease term |  |  |
Operating leases | 4.68 years |  | 5.13 years
Finance leases | 1.42 years |  | 1.85 years
Weighted-average discount rate |  |  |
Operating leases | 4.96 | % |  | 5.00 | %
Finance leases | 5.36 | % |  | 5.47 | %

Lease Costs and Other Information
The following illustrates the various components of lease costs for the period indicated:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Operating lease cost | $ | 20,433 |  |  | $ | 22,068 |  |  | $ | 62,181 |  |  | $ | 68,402 |
Short-term lease cost | 613 |  |  | 675 |  |  | 1,591 |  |  | 2,567 |
Variable lease cost | 1,142 |  |  | 1,342 |  |  | 3,033 |  |  | 3,798 |
Sublease income | (2,866) |  |  | (2,955) |  |  | (8,332) |  |  | (9,668) |
Total lease cost | $ | 19,322 |  |  | $ | 21,130 |  |  | $ | 58,473 |  |  | $ | 65,099 |

14

Table of Contents
Supplemental Cash Flow Information
The following table presents supplemental information relating to cash flows arising from lease transactions. Cash payments made for variable lease costs and short-term leases are not included in the measurement of lease liabilities, and, as such, are excluded from the amounts below:

| Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |
Operating leases | $ | 75,001 |  |  | $ | 82,449 |
Finance leases | $ | 2,730 |  |  | $ | 4,427 |
Right of use assets obtained in exchange for new lease liabilities: |  |  |
Operating leases | $ | 42,591 |  |  | $ | 19,360 |

Maturity of Lease Liabilities
The following table presents the future minimum lease payments under our lease liabilities as of March 31, 2025:

Fiscal years ending June 30, | Operating Leases |  | Finance Leases
2025 (three months ended) | $ | 22,178 |  |  | $ | 639 |
2026 | 84,382 |  |  | 1,940 |
2027 | 70,714 |  |  | 458 |
2028 | 49,755 |  |  | — |
2029 | 28,166 |  |  | — |
Thereafter | 45,800 |  |  | — |
Total lease payments | $ | 300,995 |  |  | $ | 3,037 |
Less: Imputed interest | (30,063) |  |  | (105) |
Total | $ | 270,932 |  |  | $ | 2,932 |

Operating lease maturity amounts included in the table above do not include sublease income expected to be received under our various sublease agreements with third parties. Under the agreements initiated with third parties, we expect to receive sublease income of $2.5 million over the remainder of Fiscal 2025 and $24.8 million thereafter.
NOTE 5—GOODWILL
Goodwill is recorded when the consideration paid for an acquisition of a business exceeds the fair value of identifiable net tangible and intangible assets. The following table summarizes the changes in goodwill since June 30, 2024:

Balance as of June 30, 2024 | $ | 7,488,367 |
Acquisition of Pillr (Note 17) (1) | 196 |
Divestiture of AMC business (Note 17) (2) | 1,390 |
Impact of foreign exchange rate changes | 3,999 |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | $ | 7,493,952 |

______________________
(1)Adjustment relates to the open measurement period.
(2)Relates to the final settlement of working capital and other adjustments.
15

Table of Contents
NOTE 6—ACQUIRED INTANGIBLE ASSETS

| As of March 31, 2025
| Cost |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net
Technology assets | $ | 1,142,327 |  |  | $ | (473,032) |  |  | $ | 669,295 |
Customer assets | 2,644,301 |  |  | (1,211,120) |  |  | 1,433,181 |
Total | $ | 3,786,628 |  |  | $ | (1,684,152) |  |  | $ | 2,102,476 |
| As of June 30, 2024
| Cost |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net
Technology assets | $ | 1,153,457 |  |  | $ | (342,528) |  |  | $ | 810,929 |
Customer assets | 2,762,371 |  |  | (1,087,036) |  |  | 1,675,335 |
Total | $ | 3,915,828 |  |  | $ | (1,429,564) |  |  | $ | 2,486,264 |

Where applicable, the above balances as of March 31, 2025 have been reduced to reflect the impact of intangible assets where the gross cost has become fully amortized during the nine months ended March 31, 2025. The impact of this resulted in reductions to the cost and accumulated amortization of technology assets and customer assets of $11 million and $118 million, respectively. The weighted average amortization periods for acquired technology and customer intangible assets are approximately six years and nine years, respectively.
The following table shows the estimated future amortization expense for the fiscal years indicated. This calculation assumes no future adjustments to acquired intangible assets:

Fiscal years ending June 30, |
2025 (three months ended) | $ | 126,696 |
2026 | 467,051 |
2027 | 396,722 |
2028 | 379,288 |
2029 | 283,145 |
2030 and Thereafter | 449,574 |
Total | $ | 2,102,476 |

16

Table of Contents
NOTE 7—PREPAID EXPENSES AND OTHER ASSETS
Prepaid expenses and other current assets:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Deposits and restricted cash | $ | 676 |  |  | $ | 4,142 |
Capitalized costs to obtain a contract | 40,926 |  |  | 44,577 |
Short-term prepaid expenses and other current assets | 158,422 |  |  | 192,065 |
Derivative asset (1) | 945 |  |  | 2,127 |
Total | $ | 200,969 |  |  | $ | 242,911 |

______________________
(1)Represents the asset related to our derivative instrument activity (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” for more details).
Other assets:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Deposits and restricted cash | $ | 23,089 |  |  | $ | 20,063 |
Capitalized costs to obtain a contract | 74,526 |  |  | 64,911 |
Investments | 120,651 |  |  | 124,168 |
Available-for-sale financial assets | 41,860 |  |  | 40,541 |
Long-term prepaid expenses and other long-term assets | 42,998 |  |  | 48,598 |
Total | $ | 303,124 |  |  | $ | 298,281 |

Deposits and restricted cash primarily relate to security deposits provided to landlords in accordance with facility lease agreements and cash restricted per the terms of certain contractual-based agreements.
Capitalized costs to obtain a contract relate to incremental costs of obtaining a contract, such as sales commissions, which are eligible for capitalization on contracts to the extent that such costs are expected to be recovered (see Note 3 “Revenues”).
Investments relate to certain investment funds in which we are a limited partner. Our interests in each of these investees range from 4% to below 20%. These investments are accounted for using the equity method. Our share of net income or losses based on our interest in these investments, which approximates fair value and is subject to volatility based on market trends and business conditions, is recorded as a component of Other income (expense), net in our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income (see Note 20 “Other Income (Expense), Net”). During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, our share of income (loss) from these investments was $1.6 million and $3.6 million, respectively (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$(0.8) million and $(19.0) million, respectively).
A portion of the available-for-sale financial assets relate to contractual arrangements under insurance policies held by the Company with guaranteed interest rates that are utilized to meet certain pension and post-retirement obligations but do not meet the definition of a plan asset. The remaining portion of available-for-sale financial assets are primarily comprised of various debt and equity funds, which are valued utilizing market quotes provided by our third-party custodian. These arrangements are treated as available-for-sale financial assets measured at fair value quarterly (see Note 14 “Fair Value Measurement”) with unrealized gains and losses recorded within “Other comprehensive income (loss), net” (see Note 18 “Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)”).
Prepaid expenses and other assets, both short-term and long-term, include advance payments on licenses that are being amortized over the applicable terms of the licenses and other miscellaneous assets.
17

Table of Contents
NOTE 8—ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED LIABILITIES
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Accounts payable—trade | $ | 130,481 |  |  | $ | 151,202 |
Accrued salaries, incentives and commissions | 232,804 |  |  | 267,991 |
Accrued liabilities | 240,629 |  |  | 262,190 |
Accrued sales and other tax liabilities | 16,927 |  |  | 21,167 |
Derivative liability (1) | 151,780 |  |  | 159,234 |
Accrued interest on long-term debt | 51,917 |  |  | 38,670 |
Amounts payable in respect of restructuring and other special charges | 17,759 |  |  | 22,489 |
Asset retirement obligations | 5,438 |  |  | 8,173 |
Total | $ | 847,735 |  |  | $ | 931,116 |

______________________
(1)Represents the liability related to our derivative instrument activity (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” for more details).
Long-term accrued liabilities:

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Amounts payable in respect of restructuring and other special charges | $ | 6,967 |  |  | $ | 9,682 |
Other accrued liabilities | 11,910 |  |  | 15,390 |
Asset retirement obligations | 23,678 |  |  | 21,411 |
Total | $ | 42,555 |  |  | $ | 46,483 |

Asset retirement obligations
We are required to return certain of our leased facilities to their original state at the conclusion of our lease. As of March 31, 2025, the present value of this obligation was $29.1 million (June 30, 2024—$29.6 million), with an undiscounted value of $31.7 million (June 30, 2024—$32.8 million).
18

Table of Contents
NOTE 9—LONG-TERM DEBT

| As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Total debt |  |  |
Senior Notes 2031 | $ | 650,000 |  |  | $ | 650,000 |
Senior Notes 2030 | 900,000 |  |  | 900,000 |
Senior Notes 2029 | 850,000 |  |  | 850,000 |
Senior Notes 2028 | 900,000 |  |  | 900,000 |
Senior Secured Notes 2027 | 1,000,000 |  |  | 1,000,000 |
Acquisition Term Loan | 2,194,338 |  |  | 2,221,225 |
Total principal payments due | 6,494,338 |  |  | 6,521,225 |
Unamortized debt discount and issuance costs (1) | (113,098) |  |  | (128,432) |
Total amount outstanding | 6,381,240 |  |  | 6,392,793 |
Less: |  |  |
Current portion of long-term debt |  |  |
Acquisition Term Loan | 35,850 |  |  | 35,850 |
Total current portion of long-term debt | 35,850 |  |  | 35,850 |
Non-current portion of long-term debt | $ | 6,345,390 |  |  | $ | 6,356,943 |

______________________
(1)During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded nil and $1.0 million of debt issuance costs, respectively, related to the modification of the Acquisition Term Loan (as defined below) (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—nil and $2.4 million, respectively, related to the amendment of the Revolver and the modification of the Acquisition Term Loan, each as defined below).
Senior Unsecured Fixed Rate Notes
Senior Notes 2031
On November 24, 2021, Open Text Holdings, Inc. (OTHI) a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary of the Company, issued $650 million in aggregate principal amount of 4.125% senior notes due 2031 guaranteed by the Company (Senior Notes 2031) in an unregistered offering to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (Securities Act), and to certain non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Senior Notes 2031 bear interest at a rate of 4.125% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1, commencing on June 1, 2022. Senior Notes 2031 will mature on December 1, 2031, unless earlier redeemed, in accordance with their terms, or repurchased. On July 1, 2024, OTHI merged with and into Open Text Inc. (OTI), a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary of the Company. As a result of the merger, OTI assumed all rights and obligations of OTHI concerning the Senior Notes 2031, effective July 1, 2024.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $6.7 million and $20.1 million, respectively, relating to Senior Notes 2031 (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$6.7 million and $20.1 million, respectively).
Senior Notes 2030
On February 18, 2020, OTHI issued $900 million in aggregate principal amount of 4.125% senior notes due 2030 guaranteed by the Company (Senior Notes 2030) in an unregistered offering to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to certain non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Senior Notes 2030 bear interest at a rate of 4.125% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on February 15 and August 15, commencing on August 15, 2020. Senior Notes 2030 will mature on February 15, 2030, unless earlier redeemed, in accordance with their terms, or repurchased. As a result of the merger of OTHI with and into OTI, OTI assumed all rights and obligations of OTHI concerning the Senior Notes 2030, effective July 1, 2024.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $9.3 million and $27.9 million, respectively, relating to Senior Notes 2030 (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$9.3 million and $27.9 million, respectively).
19

Table of Contents
Senior Notes 2029
On November 24, 2021, the Company issued $850 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.875% senior notes due 2029 (Senior Notes 2029) in an unregistered offering to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to certain non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Senior Notes 2029 bear interest at a rate of 3.875% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1, commencing on June 1, 2022. Senior Notes 2029 will mature on December 1, 2029, unless earlier redeemed, in accordance with their terms, or repurchased.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $8.2 million and $24.6 million, respectively, relating to Senior Notes 2029 (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$8.2 million and $24.6 million, respectively).
Senior Notes 2028
On February 18, 2020, the Company issued $900 million in aggregate principal amount of 3.875% senior notes due 2028 (Senior Notes 2028) in an unregistered offering to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to certain non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Senior Notes 2028 bear interest at a rate of 3.875% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on February 15 and August 15, commencing on August 15, 2020. Senior Notes 2028 will mature on February 15, 2028, unless earlier redeemed, in accordance with their terms, or repurchased.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $8.7 million and $26.1 million, respectively, relating to Senior Notes 2028 (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$8.7 million and $26.1 million, respectively).
Senior Secured Fixed Rate Notes
Senior Secured Notes 2027
On December 1, 2022, the Company issued $1 billion in aggregate principal amount of senior secured notes due 2027 (Senior Secured Notes 2027, and together with the Senior Notes 2031, Senior Notes 2030, Senior Notes 2029, and Senior Notes 2028, the Senior Notes) in connection with the financing of the acquisition of Micro Focus International Limited, formerly Micro Focus International plc, and its subsidiaries (Micro Focus) (the Micro Focus Acquisition) in an unregistered offering to qualified institutional buyers pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act and to certain non-U.S. persons in offshore transactions pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Senior Secured Notes 2027 bear interest at a rate of 6.90% per annum, payable semi-annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1, commencing on June 1, 2023. Senior Secured Notes 2027 will mature on December 1, 2027, unless earlier redeemed, in accordance with their terms, or repurchased.
The Senior Secured Notes 2027 are guaranteed on a senior secured basis by certain of the Company’s subsidiaries, and are secured with the same priority as the Company’s senior credit facilities. The Senior Secured Notes 2027 and the related guarantees are effectively senior to all of the Company’s and the guarantors’ senior unsecured debt to the extent of the value of the Collateral (as defined in the indenture to the Senior Secured Notes 2027) and are structurally subordinated to all existing and future liabilities of each of the Company’s existing and future subsidiaries that do not guarantee the Senior Secured Notes 2027. As of March 31, 2025, the Senior Secured Notes 2027 bear an effective interest rate of 7.39%. The effective interest rate includes interest expense of $51.9 million and amortization of debt discount and issuance costs of $2.1 million.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $17.3 million and $51.9 million, respectively, relating to Senior Secured Notes 2027 (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$17.3 million and $51.9 million, respectively).
Term Loan B
On May 30, 2018, we entered into a credit facility that provides for a $1 billion term loan facility (Term Loan B), and borrowed $1 billion under the facility to, among other things, repay in full the loans under our prior $800 million term loan facility originally entered into on January 16, 2014. On May 6, 2024, we used a portion of the net proceeds from the AMC Divestiture to prepay in full the then outstanding principal balance of $940 million under Term Loan B, at which point all remaining commitments under Term Loan B were reduced to zero and Term Loan B was terminated.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we did not record any interest expense relating to Term Loan B (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$17.1 million and $51.6 million, respectively).
20

Table of Contents
Revolver
On December 19, 2023, we amended our committed revolving credit facility (the Revolver) to, among other things, extend the maturity to December 19, 2028. Borrowings under the Revolver are secured by a first charge over substantially all of our assets, on a pari passu basis with the Acquisition Term Loan (as defined below) and Senior Secured Notes 2027.
The Revolver has no fixed repayment date prior to the end of the term. Borrowings under the Revolver bear interest per annum at a floating rate of interest equal to Term SOFR (as defined in the Revolver) and a fixed margin dependent on our consolidated net leverage ratio ranging from 1.25% to 1.75%.
Under the Revolver, we must maintain a “consolidated net leverage” ratio of no more than 4.50:1.00 at the end of each financial quarter. Consolidated net leverage ratio is defined for this purpose as the proportion of our total debt reduced by unrestricted cash, including guarantees and letters of credit, over our trailing twelve months net income before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, restructuring, share-based compensation and other miscellaneous charges. As of March 31, 2025, our consolidated net leverage ratio, as calculated in accordance with the Revolver, was 2.48:1.00.
As of March 31, 2025, we had no outstanding balance under the Revolver (June 30, 2024—nil). For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we did not record any interest expense relating to the Revolver (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—nil and $2.2 million, respectively).
Acquisition Term Loan
On December 1, 2022, we amended our first lien term loan facility (the Acquisition Term Loan), dated as of August 25, 2022, to increase the aggregate commitments under the senior secured delayed-draw term loan facility from an aggregate principal amount of $2.585 billion to an aggregate principal amount of $3.585 billion. On August 14, 2023, we entered into the second amendment to the Acquisition Term Loan to reduce the applicable interest rate margin by 0.75% over the remaining term of the Acquisition Term Loan. On May 15, 2024, we entered into the third amendment to the Acquisition Term Loan to reduce the applicable interest rate margin by 0.5% and remove the 10-basis point credit spread adjustment for loans bearing interest based on the Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR). On November 27, 2024, we entered into the fourth amendment to the Acquisition Term Loan to reduce the applicable interest rate margin by 0.5% over the remaining term of the Acquisition Term Loan. The reductions in interest rate margin on the Acquisition Term Loan resulting from the amendments were all accounted for by the Company as debt modifications.
The Acquisition Term Loan has a seven-year term from the date of funding, and repayments under the Acquisition Term Loan are equal to 0.25% of the principal amount in equal quarterly installments for the life of the Acquisition Term Loan, with the remainder due at maturity. Borrowings under the Acquisition Term Loan currently bear a floating rate of interest equal to Term SOFR (as defined in the Acquisition Term Loan) plus an applicable margin of 1.75%. As of March 31, 2025, the outstanding balance on the Acquisition Term Loan bears an interest rate of 6.07%. As of March 31, 2025, the Acquisition Term Loan bears an effective interest rate of 7.12%. The effective interest rate includes interest expense of $114.6 million and amortization of debt discount and issuance costs of $10.9 million.
The Acquisition Term Loan has incremental facility capacity of (i) $250 million plus (ii) additional amounts, subject to meeting a “consolidated senior secured net leverage” ratio not exceeding 2.75:1.00, in each case subject to certain conditions. Consolidated senior secured net leverage ratio is defined for this purpose as the proportion of the Company’s total debt reduced by unrestricted cash, including guarantees and letters of credit, that is secured by the Company’s or any of the Company’s subsidiaries’ assets, over the Company’s trailing four financial quarter net income before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, restructuring, share-based compensation and other miscellaneous charges. Under the Acquisition Term Loan, we must maintain a “consolidated net leverage” ratio of no more than 4.50:1.00 at the end of each financial quarter. Consolidated net leverage ratio is defined for this purpose as the proportion of the Company’s total debt reduced by unrestricted cash, including guarantees and letters of credit, over the Company’s trailing four financial quarter net income before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, restructuring, share-based compensation and other miscellaneous charges as defined in the Acquisition Term Loan. As of March 31, 2025, our consolidated net leverage ratio, as calculated in accordance with the applicable agreement, was 2.48:1:00.
The Acquisition Term Loan is unconditionally guaranteed by certain subsidiary guarantors, as defined in the Acquisition Term Loan, and is secured by a first charge on substantially all of the assets of the Company and the subsidiary guarantors on a pari passu basis with the Revolver and the Senior Secured Notes 2027.
On October 20, 2023, and January 22, 2024, the Company made prepayments of $75 million and $175 million, respectively, on the Acquisition Term Loan using cash on hand. On May 6, 2024, the Company used a portion of the net proceeds from the AMC Divestiture to prepay $1.06 billion of the outstanding principal balance of the Acquisition Term Loan.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we recorded interest expense of $33.5 million and $114.6 million, respectively, relating to the Acquisition Term Loan (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$69.2 million and $219.5 million, respectively).
21

Table of Contents
Debt Discount and Issuance Costs
Debt discount and issuance costs relate primarily to costs incurred for the purpose of obtaining or amending our credit facilities and issuing our Senior Notes and are being amortized through interest expense over the respective terms of the Senior Notes and Acquisition Term Loan using the effective interest method and straight-line method for the Revolver.
NOTE 10—PENSION PLANS AND OTHER POST-RETIREMENT BENEFITS
Defined Benefit and Other Post-Retirement Benefit Plans
The Company has 48 pension and other post-retirement plans in multiple countries. All of our pension and other post-retirement plans are located outside of Canada and the United States. The plans are primarily located in Germany, which, as of March 31, 2025, make up approximately 55% of the total net benefit pension obligations.
Our defined benefit pension plans include a mix of final salary type plans which provide for retirement, old age, disability and survivor’s benefits. Final salary type pension plans provide benefits to members either in the form of a lump sum payment or a guaranteed level of pension payable for life in the case of retirement, disability and death. Benefits under our final salary type plans are generally based on the participant’s age, compensation and years of service as well as the social security ceiling and other factors. Many of these plans are closed to new members. The net periodic costs of these plans are determined using the projected unit credit method and several actuarial assumptions, the most significant of which are the discount rate and estimated service costs.
Other post-retirement plans include statutory plans that offer termination, indemnity or other end of service benefits. Many of these plans were assumed through our acquisitions or are required by local regulatory and statutory requirements. All of our defined benefit and other post-retirement plans are included in the aggregate projected benefit obligation within Pension liability, net on our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
The following are details of net pension expense relating to the defined benefit pension plans:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Pension expense: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Service cost | $ | 2,758 |  |  | $ | 2,789 |  |  | $ | 8,300 |  |  | $ | 8,342 |
Interest cost | 3,242 |  |  | 3,092 |  |  | 9,727 |  |  | 9,303 |
Expected return of plan assets | (2,936) |  |  | (2,864) |  |  | (8,807) |  |  | (8,575) |
Amortization of actuarial (gains) losses | 317 |  |  | 179 |  |  | 974 |  |  | 509 |
Net pension expense | $ | 3,381 |  |  | $ | 3,196 |  |  | $ | 10,194 |  |  | $ | 9,579 |

Service-related net periodic pension costs are recorded within operating expense and all other non-service related net periodic pension costs are classified under Interest and other related expense, net on our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.
NOTE 11—EQUITY AND SHARE-BASED COMPENSATION
Equity
Cash Dividends
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, pursuant to the Company’s dividend policy, we declared total non-cumulative dividends of $0.2625 and $0.7875 per Common Share, respectively, in the aggregate amount of $67.9 million and $205.3 million, respectively, which we paid during the same periods (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$0.25 and $0.75 per Common Share, respectively, in the aggregate amount of $67.3 million and $200.7 million, respectively).
Share Capital
Our authorized share capital includes an unlimited number of Common Shares and an unlimited number of Preference Shares. No Preference Shares have been issued.
22

Table of Contents
Treasury Stock
From time to time we may provide funds to a third-party agent to facilitate repurchases of our Common Shares in connection with the settlement of awards under the Long-Term Incentive Plans (LTIP) or other plans.
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we repurchased 296,831 and 2,483,966 Common Shares on the open market at a cost of $7.6 million and $72.6 million, respectively, for potential settlement of awards under our LTIP or other plans as described below (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—nil and 1,400,000 Common Shares were purchased at a cost of nil and $53.1 million, respectively).
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we delivered to eligible participants 2,009,955 and 3,107,220 Common Shares, respectively, that were purchased in the open market in connection with the settlement of awards under our LTIP and other plans (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—1,022,821 and 1,559,381 Common Shares, respectively).
Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP)
Our ESPP offers employees the opportunity to purchase our Common Shares at a purchase price discount of 15%. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, 376,945 and 979,679 Common Shares, respectively, were eligible for issuance to employees enrolled in the ESPP (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—312,990 and 786,736 Common Shares, respectively). During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, cash in the amount of $8.1 million and $24.0 million, respectively, was received from employees relating to the ESPP (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$10.3 million and $25.6 million, respectively).
Share Repurchase Plan
On April 30, 2024, the Board authorized a share repurchase plan (Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan) pursuant to which we were authorized to purchase for cancellation, in open market transactions from time to time over the 12-month period commencing on May 7, 2024 until May 6, 2025, up to $250 million of our Common Shares. The Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan included a normal course issuer bid to provide means to execute purchases over the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX).
On July 31, 2024, in order to align our share repurchase plan to our fiscal year, the Board approved the early termination of the Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan and authorized a new share repurchase plan (the Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan), pursuant to which we may purchase for cancellation in open market transactions, from time to time over the 12-month period commencing on August 7, 2024 until August 6, 2025, if considered advisable, up to an aggregate of $300 million of our Common Shares on the TSX, NASDAQ and/or alternative trading systems in Canada and/or the United States, if eligible, subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules. On March 13, 2025, we increased the authorized limit of the Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan by $150 million to $450 million and established an automatic share purchase plan (ASPP). The price that we are authorized to pay for Common Shares in open market transactions is the market price at the time of purchase or such other price as is permitted by applicable law or stock exchange rules. The Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan will be effected in accordance with Rule 10b-18 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), and includes a normal course issuer bid to provide means to execute purchases over the TSX.
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we repurchased and cancelled 4,350,716 and 9,212,818 Common Shares for $116.7 million and $270.3 million, respectively, inclusive of 2% Canadian excise taxes recorded. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, we did not repurchase any Common Shares.
Additionally, as of March 31, 2025, we recorded an accrual and a corresponding charge to retained earnings of $30.1 million, representing the estimated value of Common Shares expected to be repurchased following the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2025 pursuant to the ASPP.
23

Table of Contents
Share-Based Compensation
Share-based compensation expense for the periods indicated below is detailed as follows:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Stock Options (issued under Stock Option Plans) | $ | 4,126 |  |  | $ | 3,580 |  |  | $ | 10,703 |  |  | $ | 13,840 |
Performance Share Units (issued under LTIP) | 3,344 |  |  | 6,999 |  |  | 16,042 |  |  | 19,816 |
Restricted Share Units (issued under LTIP) | 3,878 |  |  | 2,489 |  |  | 12,191 |  |  | 8,404 |
Restricted Share Units (other) | 9,613 |  |  | 21,002 |  |  | 36,334 |  |  | 64,673 |
Deferred Share Units (directors) | 883 |  |  | 776 |  |  | 3,115 |  |  | 2,378 |
Employee Stock Purchase Plan | 1,156 |  |  | 1,196 |  |  | 4,534 |  |  | 4,201 |
Total share-based compensation expense | $ | 23,000 |  |  | $ | 36,042 |  |  | $ | 82,919 |  |  | $ | 113,312 |

A summary of unrecognized compensation cost for unvested share-based compensation awards is as follows:

| As of March 31, 2025
| Unrecognized Compensation Cost |  | Weighted Average Recognition Period (years)
Stock Options (issued under Stock Option Plans) | $ | 37,448 |  |  | 2.37
Performance Share Units (issued under LTIP) | 49,288 |  |  | 2.00
Restricted Share Units (issued under LTIP) | 18,562 |  |  | 1.44
Restricted Share Units (other) | 44,052 |  |  | 1.69
Total unrecognized share-based compensation cost | $ | 149,350 |  |  |

Stock Options
A summary of activity under our stock option plans for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Options |  | Weighted-Average Exercise Price |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value ($’000's)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024 | 12,207,412 |  |  | $ | 38.51 |  |  | 4.31 |  | $ | 6,142 |
Granted | 2,240,920 |  |  | 28.61 |  |  |  |  |
Exercised | (70,251) |  |  | 26.81 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (1,415,057) |  |  | 37.97 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at March 31, 2025 | 12,963,024 |  |  | $ | 36.92 |  |  | 4.07 |  | $ | — |
Exercisable at March 31, 2025 | 5,659,227 |  |  | $ | 40.61 |  |  | 2.79 |  | $ | — |

As of March 31, 2025, 4,192,904 options to purchase Common Shares were available for issuance under our stock option plans.
We estimate the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model or, where appropriate, the Monte Carlo pricing model, consistent with the provisions of ASC Topic 718, “Compensation—Stock Compensation” (Topic 718) and SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 107. The option-pricing models require input of subjective assumptions, including the estimated life of the option and the expected volatility of the underlying stock over the estimated life of the option. We use historical volatility as a basis for projecting the expected volatility of the underlying stock and estimate the expected life of our stock options based upon historical data.
We believe that the valuation techniques and the approach utilized to develop the underlying assumptions are appropriate in calculating the fair value of our stock option grants. Estimates of fair value are not intended, however, to predict actual future events or the value ultimately realized by employees who receive equity awards.
24

Table of Contents
For the periods indicated, the weighted-average fair value of options and weighted-average assumptions estimated under the Black-Scholes option-pricing model were as follows:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Weighted–average fair value of options granted | $ | 5.89 |  |  | $ | 11.10 |  |  | $ | 5.89 |  |  | $ | 9.84 |
Weighted-average assumptions used: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Expected volatility | 29.22 | % |  | 31.52 | % |  | 28.75 | % |  | 31.15 | %
Risk–free interest rate | 4.22 | % |  | 4.07 | % |  | 3.82 | % |  | 4.36 | %
Expected dividend yield | 3.68 | % |  | 2.29 | % |  | 3.52 | % |  | 2.53 | %
Expected life (in years) | 4.34 |  | 4.28 |  | 4.31 |  | 4.26
Forfeiture rate (based on historical rates) | 7 | % |  | 7 | % |  | 7 | % |  | 7 | %
Average exercise share price | $ | 27.86 |  |  | $ | 43.07 |  |  | $ | 28.61 |  |  | $ | 38.87 |

Long-Term Incentive Plans
We incentivize certain eligible employees, in part, with long-term compensation pursuant to our LTIP. The LTIP is a rolling three-year program that grants eligible employees a certain number of target Performance Share Units (PSUs) and/or Restricted Share Units (RSUs). Target PSUs become vested upon the achievement of certain financial and/or operational performance criteria (the Performance Conditions) that are determined at the time of the grant. The Performance Conditions for vesting of the outstanding PSUs are based on market conditions or performance-based revenue conditions. RSUs are employee service-based awards and vest subject to an eligible employee’s continued employment throughout the applicable vesting period.
PSUs and RSUs granted under the LTIP have been measured at fair value as of the effective date, consistent with ASC Topic 718, and will be charged to share-based compensation expense over the remaining life of the plan. We estimate the fair value of PSUs with market-based conditions using the Monte Carlo pricing model and RSUs have been valued based upon their grant date fair value. The fair value of PSUs with performance-based conditions have been valued based upon their grant date fair value. Beginning in Fiscal 2023, certain PSU and RSU grants were eligible to receive dividend equivalent units that vest under the same conditions as the underlying grants.
Performance Share Units (Issued Under LTIP)
PSUs (issued under LTIP) vest after three years from the respective date of grants and upon the achievement of Performance Conditions determined at the time of the grant.
A summary of activity under our PSUs issued under the LTIP for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Units |  | Weighted-Average Grant Date Fair Value |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value ($’000's)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024 | 1,605,116 |  |  | $ | 56.09 |  |  | 1.70 |  | $ | 48,218 |
Granted (1) | 926,437 |  |  | 46.77 |  |  |  |  |
Vested (1) | (257,611) |  |  | 75.14 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (207,021) |  |  | 53.12 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at March 31, 2025 | 2,066,921 |  |  | $ | 50.00 |  |  | 1.82 |  | $ | 46,683 |

______________________
(1)PSUs are earned based on market or performance conditions and the actual number of PSUs earned, if any, is dependent upon performance and may range from 0 to 200 percent.
25

Table of Contents
For the periods indicated, the weighted-average fair value of market-based PSUs issued under LTIP, and weighted-average assumptions estimated under the Monte Carlo pricing model were as follows:

| Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Weighted–average fair value of performance share units granted | $ | 47.96 |  |  | $ | 59.48 |
Weighted-average assumptions used: |  |  |
Expected volatility | 30.26% |  | 28.05%
Risk–free interest rate | 3.67% |  | 4.38%
Expected dividend yield | — | % |  | — | %
Expected life (in years) | 3.11 |  | 3.10

Restricted Share Units (Issued Under LTIP)
Beginning in Fiscal 2025, grants of RSUs (issued under LTIP) vest on a straight-line basis over three years from the respective date of grants. Grants of RSUs (issued under LTIP) prior to Fiscal 2025 vest after three years from the respective date of grants.
A summary of activity under our RSUs issued under the LTIP for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Units |  | Weighted-Average Grant Date Fair Value |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value ($’000's)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024 | 956,325 |  |  | $ | 39.61 |  |  | 1.77 |  | $ | 28,728 |
Granted | 665,759 |  |  | 28.52 |  |  |  |  |
Vested | (170,370) |  |  | 49.92 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (124,092) |  |  | 35.46 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at March 31, 2025 | 1,327,622 |  |  | $ | 33.14 |  |  | 1.96 |  | $ | 33,536 |

Restricted Share Units (Other)
In addition to the grants made in connection with the LTIP discussed above, from time to time, we may grant RSUs to certain employees in accordance with employment and other non-LTIP related agreements. RSUs (other) vest over a specified contract date, typically two or four years from the respective date of grants.
A summary of activity under our RSUs (other) issued for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Units |  | Weighted-Average Grant Date Fair Value |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value ($’000's)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024 | 4,555,955 |  |  | $ | 35.87 |  |  | 1.79 |  | $ | 136,861 |
Granted | 906,344 |  |  | 27.34 |  |  |  |  |
Vested | (2,459,944) |  |  | 35.63 |  |  |  |  |
Forfeited or expired | (265,514) |  |  | 36.81 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at March 31, 2025 | 2,736,841 |  |  | $ | 33.17 |  |  | 2.25 |  | $ | 69,133 |

Deferred Share Units (DSUs)
The DSUs are granted to certain non-employee directors. DSUs are issued under our Deferred Share Unit Plan. DSUs granted as compensation for director fees vest immediately, whereas all other DSUs granted vest at our next annual general meeting following the granting of the DSUs. No DSUs are payable by us until the director ceases to be a member of the Board.
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we settled 296,831 DSUs at a cost of $7.6 million (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—nil DSUs at a cost of nil).
26

Table of Contents
A summary of activity under our DSUs issued for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is as follows:

| Units |  | Weighted-Average Price |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (years) |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value ($’000's)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024 (1) | 1,082,471 |  |  | $ | 30.67 |  |  | 0.42 |  | $ | 32,517 |
Granted | 108,920 |  |  | 31.26 |  |  |  |  |
Settled | (296,831) |  |  | $ | 29.69 |  |  |  |  |
Outstanding at March 31, 2025 (2) | 894,560 |  |  | $ | 31.07 |  |  | 0.59 |  | $ | 22,787 |

______________________
(1) Includes 47,871 unvested DSUs.
(2) Includes 62,177 unvested DSUs.
NOTE 12—GUARANTEES AND CONTINGENCIES
We have entered into the following contractual obligations with minimum payments for the indicated fiscal periods as follows:

| Payments due between
| Total |  | April 1, 2025 - June 30, 2025 |  | July 1, 2025 - June 30, 2027 |  | July 1, 2027 - June 30, 2029 |  | July 1, 2029 and beyond
Long-term debt obligations (1) | $ | 7,973,621 |  |  | $ | 107,028 |  |  | $ | 738,504 |  |  | $ | 2,491,651 |  |  | $ | 4,636,438 |
Purchase obligations for contracts not accounted for as lease obligations (2) | 395,898 |  |  | 103,998 |  |  | 265,900 |  |  | 26,000 |  |  | — |
Total | $ | 8,369,519 |  |  | $ | 211,026 |  |  | $ | 1,004,404 |  |  | $ | 2,517,651 |  |  | $ | 4,636,438 |

______________________
(1)Includes interest up to maturity and principal payments. See Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” for more details.
(2)For more details on contractual obligations relating to leases and purchase obligations accounted for under ASC Topic 842, see Note 4 “Leases.”
Guarantees and Indemnifications
We have entered into customer agreements which may include provisions to indemnify our customers against third-party claims that our software products or services infringe certain third-party intellectual property rights and for liabilities related to a breach of our confidentiality obligations. We have not made any material payments in relation to such indemnification provisions and have not accrued any liabilities related to these indemnification provisions in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
Occasionally, we enter into financial guarantees with third parties in the ordinary course of our business, including, among others, guarantees relating to taxes and letters of credit on behalf of parties with whom we conduct business. Such agreements have not had a material effect on our results of operations, financial position or cash flows.
Litigation
We are currently involved in various claims and legal proceedings.
Quarterly, we review the status of each significant legal matter and evaluate such matters to determine how they should be treated for accounting and disclosure purposes in accordance with the requirements of ASC Topic 450-20 “Loss Contingencies” (Topic 450-20). Specifically, this evaluation process includes the centralized tracking and itemization of the status of all our disputes and litigation items, discussing the nature of any litigation and claim, including any dispute or claim that is reasonably likely to result in litigation, with relevant internal and external counsel, and assessing the progress of each matter in light of its merits and our experience with similar proceedings under similar circumstances.
If the potential loss from any claim or legal proceeding is considered probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated, we accrue a liability for the estimated loss in accordance with Topic 450-20. As of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the aggregate of such accrued liabilities was not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations and we do not believe as of the date of this filing that it is reasonably possible that a loss exceeding the amounts already recognized will be incurred that would be material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations. As
27

Table of Contents
described more fully below, we are unable at this time to estimate a possible loss or range of losses in respect of certain disclosed matters.
Contingencies
CRA Matter
As part of its ongoing audit of our Canadian tax returns, the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) has disputed our transfer pricing methodology used for certain intercompany transactions with our international subsidiaries and has issued notices of reassessment for Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016. Assuming the utilization of available tax attributes (further described below), we estimate our potential aggregate liability, as of March 31, 2025, in connection with the CRA's reassessments for Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016, to be limited to penalties, interest and provincial taxes that may be due of approximately $80.0 million. As of March 31, 2025, we have provisionally paid approximately $32.0 million in order to fully preserve our rights to object to the CRA’s audit positions, being the minimum payment required under Canadian legislation while the matter is in dispute. This amount is recorded within Long-term income taxes recoverable on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2025.
The notices of reassessment for Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016 would, as drafted, increase our taxable income by approximately $90 million to $100 million for each of those years, as well as impose a 10% penalty on the proposed adjustment to income. Audits by the CRA of our tax returns for fiscal years prior to Fiscal 2012 have been completed with no reassessment of our income tax liability.
We strongly disagree with the CRA’s positions and believe the reassessments of Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016 (including any penalties) are without merit, and we are continuing to contest these reassessments. On June 30, 2022, we filed a notice of appeal with the Tax Court of Canada seeking to reverse all such reassessments (including penalties) in full and the customary court process is ongoing.
Even if we are unsuccessful in challenging the CRA’s reassessments to increase our taxable income for Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016, we have elective deductions available for those years (including carry-backs from later years) that would offset such increased amounts so that no additional cash tax would be payable, exclusive of any assessed penalties and interest, as described above.
The CRA has audited Fiscal 2017, Fiscal 2018, Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2020 on a basis that we strongly disagree with and are contesting. The focus of the CRA audit has been the valuation of certain intellectual property and goodwill when one of our subsidiaries continued into Canada from Luxembourg in July 2016. In accordance with applicable rules, these assets were recognized for tax purposes at fair market value as of that time, which value was supported by an expert valuation prepared by an independent leading accounting and advisory firm. CRA’s position for Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020 relies in significant part on the application of its positions regarding our transfer pricing methodology that are the basis for its reassessment of our fiscal years 2012 to 2016 described above, and that we believe are without merit. Other aspects of CRA’s position for Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020 conflict with the expert valuation prepared by the independent leading accounting and advisory firm that was used to support our original filing position. The CRA issued notices of reassessment in respect of Fiscal 2017 through 2020 on a basis consistent with its proposal to reduce the available depreciable basis of assets in Canada. We have filed notices of objection to the reassessments for each of these years. If we are ultimately unsuccessful in defending our position, the estimated impact of the proposed adjustment could result in us recording an income tax expense, with no immediate cash payment, to reduce the stated value of our deferred tax assets of up to approximately $470 million. Any such income tax expense could also have a corresponding cash tax impact that would primarily occur over a period of several future years based upon annual income realization in Canada. We strongly disagree with the CRA’s position for Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020 and intend to vigorously defend our original filing position. We are not required to provisionally pay any cash amounts to the CRA as a result of the reassessment in respect of Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2019 due to utilization of available tax attributes; however, for Fiscal 2020 and, to the extent the CRA reassesses subsequent fiscal years on a similar basis, we may make certain minimum payments required under Canadian legislation.
We will continue to vigorously contest the adjustments to our taxable income and any penalty and interest assessments, as well as any reduction to the basis of our depreciable property. We are confident that our original tax filing positions were appropriate. Accordingly, as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, we have not recorded any accruals in respect of these reassessments or proposed reassessment in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
NOTE 13—INCOME TAXES
The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2025, increased to a provision of 10.5%, compared to a provision of 5.8% for the three months ended March 31, 2024.
28

Table of Contents
The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2025, increased to a provision of 13.5%, compared to a provision of 10.1% for the nine months ended March 31, 2024.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2025 differs from the Canadian statutory rate of 26.5% primarily due to tax benefits related to foreign tax credits, research and development credits, and the effect of foreign rate differences, partially offset by withholding taxes, foreign source income inclusion in the U.S. and a net increase in unrecognized tax benefits.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2024 differs from the Canadian statutory rate primarily due to tax benefits related to change in valuation allowance, foreign tax credits, and research and development credits, partially offset by U.S. Base Erosion and Anti-Abuse Tax (BEAT), withholding taxes, and an increase to uncertain tax positions.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 differs from the Canadian statutory rate of 26.5% primarily due to tax benefits related to a net decrease in unrecognized tax benefits, foreign tax credits, research and development credits, partially offset by withholding taxes and foreign source income inclusion in the U.S.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2024 differs from the Canadian statutory rate primarily due to tax benefits related to foreign tax credits, research and development credits, and a change in valuation allowance, partially offset by U.S. BEAT and withholding taxes.
As of March 31, 2025, the gross amount of unrecognized tax benefits accrued was $150.6 million (June 30, 2024 — $180.4 million), which is inclusive of interest and penalties accrued of $19.2 million (June 30, 2024 — $24.3 million). We believe that it is reasonably possible that the gross unrecognized tax benefit could decrease by $31.4 million in the next 12 months, relating primarily to the expiration of competent authority relief and tax years becoming statute barred for purposes of future tax examinations by local taxing jurisdictions.
As of March 31, 2025, we have recognized a deferred income tax liability of $18.1 million (June 30, 2024—$15.9 million) on taxable temporary differences related to the undistributed earnings of certain non-United States subsidiaries and planned periodic repatriations from certain German subsidiaries, that will be subject to withholding taxes upon distribution. We have not provided for additional foreign withholding taxes or deferred income tax liabilities related to undistributed earnings of all other non-Canadian subsidiaries, since such earnings are considered permanently invested in those subsidiaries or are not subject to withholding taxes. It is not practicable to reasonably estimate the amount of additional deferred income tax liabilities or foreign withholding taxes that may be payable should these earnings be distributed in the future.
State Aid Matter
As of June 30, 2024, the Company had a long-term income tax receivable related to the payment it made in regard to a State Aid charging notice it received as a result of the European Commission’s final decision on its State Aid investigation into the UK’s “Financing Company Partial Exemption” legislation where it concluded that part of the legislation was in breach of the EU State Aid rules. Micro Focus, along with the UK government and certain other UK-based international companies, appealed the decision to the General Court of the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU).
The CJEU’s judgment was handed down on September 19, 2024. The CJEU broadly followed the Advocate General’s opinion, setting aside the judgment of the General Court and annulling the Commission’s ruling. As a result, a refund of the State Aid charging notice, in the amount of $43.8 million plus interest of $4.0 million, was received in March 2025.
NOTE 14—FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENT
ASC Topic 820 “Fair Value Measurement” (Topic 820) defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and addresses disclosure requirements for fair value measurements. Fair value is the price that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid upon transfer of a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date and in the principal or most advantageous market for that asset or liability. The fair value, in this context, should be calculated based on assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, not on assumptions specific to the entity. In addition, the fair value of liabilities should include consideration of non-performance risk, including our own credit risk.
In addition to defining fair value and addressing disclosure requirements, Topic 820 establishes a fair value hierarchy for valuation inputs. The hierarchy prioritizes the inputs into three levels based on the extent to which inputs used in measuring fair value are observable in the market. Each fair value measurement is reported in one of the three levels which are determined by the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. These levels are:
•Level 1—inputs are based upon unadjusted quoted prices for identical instruments traded in active markets.
29

Table of Contents
•Level 2—inputs are based upon quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active, and model-based valuation techniques for which all significant assumptions are observable in the market or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.
•Level 3—inputs are generally unobservable and typically reflect management’s estimates of assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. The fair values are therefore determined using model-based techniques that include option pricing models, discounted cash flow models and similar techniques.
Financial Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value
Our cash and cash equivalents, along with our accounts receivable and accounts payable and accrued liabilities balances, are measured and recognized in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements at an amount that approximates the fair value (a Level 2 measurement) due to their short maturities. The carrying value of our other long-term debt facilities approximates the fair value since the interest rate is at market. See Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” for further details.
The following table summarizes the fair value of the Company’s financial instruments as of March 31, 2025 and June 30, 2024:

|  |  | Fair Value
| Fair Value Hierarchy |  | March 31, 2025 |  | June 30, 2024
Assets: |  |  |  |  |
Available-for-sale financial assets (Note 7) | Level 2 |  | $ | 16,327 |  |  | $ | 15,603 |
Available-for-sale financial assets (Note 7) | Level 3 |  | 25,533 |  |  | 24,938 |
Derivative asset (Note 15) | Level 2 |  | 945 |  |  | 2,127 |
Liabilities: |  |  |  |  |
Derivative liability (Note 15) | Level 2 |  | $ | (151,780) |  |  | $ | (159,234) |
Senior Notes (Note 9) (1) | Level 2 |  | (4,054,904) |  |  | (4,006,771) |

______________________
(1) Senior Notes are presented within the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at amortized cost. See Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” for further details.
Changes in Level 3 Fair Value Measurements
The following table provides a reconciliation of changes in the fair value of our Level 3 available-for-sale financial assets between June 30, 2024 and March 31, 2025.

| Available-for-sale financial assets
Balance as of June 30, 2024 | $ | 24,938 |
Gain recognized in income | 595 |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | $ | 25,533 |

Our derivative liabilities and our derivative assets are classified as Level 2 and are comprised of foreign currency forward and swap contracts. Our valuation techniques used to measure the fair values of the derivative instruments, the counterparties to which have high credit ratings, were derived from pricing models including discounted cash flow techniques, with all significant inputs derived from or corroborated by observable market data, as no quoted market prices exist for these instruments. Our discounted cash flow techniques use observable market inputs, such as, where applicable, foreign currency spot and forward rates.
Our available-for-sale financial assets are classified as either Level 2 or Level 3. Our Level 2 available-for-sale financial assets are comprised primarily of various debt and equity funds, which are valued utilizing market quotes provided by our third-party custodian. Our Level 3 available-for-sale financial assets are comprised of insurance contracts which are valued by an external insurance expert by applying a discount rate to the future cash flows and taking into account the fixed interest rate, mortality rates and term of the insurance contracts. See Note 7 “Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets” for further details.
If applicable, we will recognize transfers between levels within the fair value hierarchy at the end of the reporting period in which the actual event or change in circumstance occurs. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, we did not have any transfers between Level 1, Level 2 or Level 3.
30

Table of Contents
Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Nonrecurring Basis
We measure certain assets and liabilities at fair value on a nonrecurring basis. These assets and liabilities are recognized at fair value when they are deemed to be other-than-temporarily impaired. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, respectively, no indications of impairments were identified and therefore no fair value measurements were required.
NOTE 15—DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND HEDGING ACTIVITIES
Non-designated Hedges
In connection with the Micro Focus Acquisition, in August 2022, we entered into certain derivative transactions to meet certain foreign currency obligations under UK cash confirmation requirements related to the purchase price of the Micro Focus Acquisition, mitigate the risk of foreign currency appreciation in the GBP denominated purchase price and mitigate the risk of foreign currency appreciation in the EUR denominated existing debt held by Micro Focus. We entered into the following derivatives: (i) three deal-contingent forward contracts, (ii) a non-contingent forward contract, and (iii) EUR/USD cross currency swaps.
The deal-contingent forward contracts had an aggregate notional amount of £1.475 billion. The non-contingent forward contract had a notional amount of £350 million. The cross currency swaps are comprised of 5-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps with a notional amount of €690 million and 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps with a notional amount of €690 million. On January 7, 2025, we terminated certain of our outstanding 5-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps with an aggregate notional amount of €138 million and made a termination payment of approximately $10.4 million on January 9, 2025.
These instruments were entered into as economic hedges to mitigate foreign currency risks associated with the Micro Focus Acquisition. The instruments did not initially qualify for hedge accounting at the time they were entered into. In connection with the closing of the Micro Focus Acquisition, the deal-contingent forward and non-deal contingent forward contracts were settled and we designated the 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps as net investment hedges (see further details below). The 5-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps are non-designated and are measured at fair value with changes to fair value being recognized in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income within Other income (expense), net.
Net Investment Hedge
During the third quarter of Fiscal 2023, the Company designated the €690 million of 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps as net investment hedges in accordance with “Derivatives and Hedging” (Topic 815). The Company utilizes the designated cross currency swaps to protect our EUR-denominated operations against exchange rate fluctuations.
The Company assesses the hedge effectiveness of its net investment hedges on a quarterly basis utilizing a method based on the changes in spot price. As such, for derivative instruments designated as net investment hedges, changes in fair value of the designated hedging instruments attributable to fluctuations in the foreign currency spot exchange rates are initially recorded as a component of currency translation adjustments included within Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income until the hedged foreign operations are either sold or substantially liquidated.
In accordance with Topic 815 certain components of the designated cross currency swaps relating to counterparty credit risk and forward exchange rates were excluded from the above effectiveness assessment. The fair value of these excluded components will be amortized over the life of the hedging instruments within Interest and other related expense, net within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. Additionally, we will record the cash flows related to the periodic interest settlements on the 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps within the investing activities section of the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. Any gains or losses recognized upon settlement of the cross currency swaps will be recorded within the investing activities section of the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows.
Cash Flow Hedge
We are engaged in hedging programs with various banks to limit the potential foreign exchange fluctuations incurred on future cash flows relating to a portion of our Canadian dollar payroll expenses. We operate internationally and are therefore exposed to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations in the normal course of our business, in particular to changes in the Canadian dollar on account of large costs that are incurred from our centralized Canadian operations, which are denominated in Canadian dollars. As part of our risk management strategy, we use foreign currency forward contracts to hedge portions of our payroll exposure with typical maturities of between one and twelve months. We do not use foreign currency forward contracts for speculative purposes.
31

Table of Contents
We have designated these transactions as cash flow hedges of forecasted transactions under Topic 815. As the critical terms of the hedging instrument and of the entire hedged forecasted transaction are the same, in accordance with Topic 815, we have been able to conclude that changes in fair value or cash flows attributable to the risk being hedged are expected to completely offset at inception and on an ongoing basis. Accordingly, quarterly unrealized gains or losses on the effective portion of these forward contracts have been included within Other comprehensive income (loss), net within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income. As of March 31, 2025, the fair value of the contracts is recorded within Accounts payable and accrued liabilities within the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and represents the net loss before tax effect that is expected to be reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into earnings within the next twelve months.
As of March 31, 2025, the notional amount of forward contracts we held to sell U.S. dollars in exchange for Canadian dollars was $92.7 million (June 30, 2024—$95.7 million).
Fair Value of Derivative Instruments and Effect of Derivative Instruments on Financial Performance
The fair values of outstanding derivative instruments are as follows:

|  |  |  | As of March 31, 2025 |  | As of June 30, 2024
Instrument |  | Balance Sheet Location |  | Asset |  | Liability |  | Asset |  | Liability
Derivatives designated as hedges: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash flow hedge |  | Accounts payable and accrued liabilities |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (2,103) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (828) |
Net investment hedge |  | Prepaid expenses and other current assets (Accounts payable and accrued liabilities) |  | 378 |  |  | (90,235) |  |  | 654 |  |  | (88,186) |
Total derivatives designated as hedges |  |  |  | 378 |  |  | (92,338) |  |  | 654 |  |  | (89,014) |
Derivatives not designated as hedges: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cross currency swap contracts |  | Prepaid expenses and other current assets (Accounts payable and accrued liabilities) |  | 567 |  |  | (59,442) |  |  | 1,473 |  |  | (70,220) |
Total derivatives not designated as hedges |  |  |  | 567 |  |  | (59,442) |  |  | 1,473 |  |  | (70,220) |
Total derivatives |  |  |  | $ | 945 |  |  | $ | (151,780) |  |  | $ | 2,127 |  |  | $ | (159,234) |

32

Table of Contents
The effects of gains (losses) from derivative instruments on our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income is as follows:

|  |  |  | Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
Instrument |  | Income Statement Location |  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Derivatives designated as hedges: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash flow hedge |  | Operating expenses |  | $ | (1,865) |  |  | $ | (160) |  |  | $ | (3,595) |  |  | $ | (618) |
Net investment hedge |  | Interest and other related expense, net |  | 1,204 |  |  | 920 |  |  | 3,050 |  |  | 2,735 |
Derivatives not designated as hedges: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cross currency swap contracts |  | Other income (expense), net |  | (20,216) |  |  | 16,671 |  |  | 398 |  |  | (3,551) |
Cross currency swap contracts |  | Interest and other related expense, net |  | 905 |  |  | 854 |  |  | 2,617 |  |  | 2,540 |
Total |  |  |  | $ | (19,972) |  |  | $ | 18,285 |  |  | $ | 2,470 |  |  | $ | 1,106 |

The effects of the cash flow and net investment hedges on our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income:

| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income and Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income Location |  | Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
|  | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Gain (loss) recognized in OCI (loss) on cash flow hedge (effective portion) | Unrealized gain (loss) on cash flow hedge |  | $ | (63) |  |  | $ | (2,223) |  |  | $ | (4,871) |  |  | $ | (2,657) |
Gain (loss) recognized in OCI (loss) on net investment hedge (effective portion) | Net foreign currency translation adjustment |  | $ | (18,525) |  |  | $ | 15,096 |  |  | $ | (2,049) |  |  | $ | (10,919) |
Gain (loss) reclassified from AOCI into income (effective portion) - cash flow hedge | Operating expenses |  | $ | (1,865) |  |  | $ | (160) |  |  | $ | (3,595) |  |  | $ | (618) |
Gain (loss) reclassified from AOCI into income (excluded from effectiveness testing) - net investment hedge | Interest and other related expense, net |  | $ | 561 |  |  | $ | 561 |  |  | $ | 1,683 |  |  | $ | 1,683 |

NOTE 16—SPECIAL CHARGES (RECOVERIES)
Special charges (recoveries) include costs and recoveries that relate to certain restructuring initiatives that we have undertaken from time to time under our various restructuring plans, as well as acquisition and divestiture-related costs and other similar charges.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Business Optimization Plan | $ | 2,256 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 57,106 |  |  | $ | — |
Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan | (33) |  |  | 9,597 |  |  | (1,049) |  |  | 61,221 |
Other historical restructuring plans | 15 |  |  | (152) |  |  | (818) |  |  | (535) |
Divestiture-related costs | 436 |  |  | 7,331 |  |  | 4,645 |  |  | 14,313 |
Acquisition-related costs | (143) |  |  | 676 |  |  | 549 |  |  | 1,796 |
Other charges | 1,323 |  |  | 2,109 |  |  | 5,795 |  |  | 10,726 |
Total | $ | 3,854 |  |  | $ | 19,561 |  |  | $ | 66,228 |  |  | $ | 87,521 |

33

Table of Contents
Business Optimization Plan
During the first quarter of Fiscal 2025, we made a strategic decision to align the Company’s workforce to support its growth and innovation plans (Business Optimization Plan). The Business Optimization Plan charges relate to workforce reductions. Our estimated liability could change subsequent to its recognition, requiring adjustments to the expense and the liability recorded. On a quarterly basis, we conduct an evaluation of the related liabilities and expenses and revise our assumptions and estimates as appropriate.
As of March 31, 2025, $57.1 million has been recorded to date within Special charges (recoveries) within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.
On April 29, 2025, the Board approved an expansion of the Business Optimization Plan. Please see Note 23 “Subsequent Events” for additional details.
A reconciliation of the beginning and ending restructuring liability for the Business Optimization Plan, which is included within Accounts payable and accrued liabilities in our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is shown below.

Business Optimization Plan | Workforce reduction |  | Facility charges |  | Total |  |
Balance payable as of June 30, 2024 | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  |
Accruals and adjustments | 54,605 |  |  | 1,104 |  |  | 55,709 |  |  |
Cash payments | (44,439) |  |  | (26) |  |  | (44,465) |  |  |
Foreign exchange and other non-cash adjustments | 30 |  |  | (487) |  |  | (457) |  |  |
Balance payable as of March 31, 2025 | $ | 10,196 |  |  | $ | 591 |  |  | $ | 10,787 |  |  |

Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan
During the third quarter of Fiscal 2023, as part of the Micro Focus Acquisition, we made a strategic decision to implement restructuring activities to reduce our overall workforce and further reduce our real estate footprint around the world (Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan). The Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan charges relate to facility costs and workforce reductions. Facility costs include the accelerated amortization associated with the abandonment of right of use assets, the write-off of property and equipment and other related variable lease and exit costs. These charges require management to make certain judgments and estimates regarding the amount and timing of restructuring charges or recoveries. Our estimated liability could change subsequent to its recognition, requiring adjustments to the expense and the liability recorded. On a quarterly basis, we conduct an evaluation of the related liabilities and expenses and revise our assumptions and estimates as appropriate.
Since the inception of the Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan, $145.5 million has been recorded within Special charges (recoveries) within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income to date. We do not expect to incur any further significant charges relating to the Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan.
A reconciliation of the beginning and ending restructuring liability for the Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan, which is included within Accounts payable and accrued liabilities in our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 is shown below.

Micro Focus Acquisition Restructuring Plan | Workforce reduction |  | Facility charges |  | Total
Balance payable as of June 30, 2024 | $ | 11,765 |  |  | $ | 16,326 |  |  | $ | 28,091 |
Accruals and adjustments | (406) |  |  | 719 |  |  | 313 |
Cash payments | (9,263) |  |  | (7,221) |  |  | (16,484) |
Foreign exchange and other non-cash adjustments | 79 |  |  | (889) |  |  | (810) |
Balance payable as of March 31, 2025 | $ | 2,175 |  |  | $ | 8,935 |  |  | $ | 11,110 |

34

Table of Contents
Divestiture-related costs
Divestiture-related costs, recorded within Special charges (recoveries), include the direct costs related to the AMC Divestiture.
Acquisition-related costs
Acquisition-related costs, recorded within Special charges (recoveries), include direct costs of potential and completed acquisitions.
Other charges
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, Other charges include $1.3 million and $5.7 million, respectively, of other miscellaneous charges primarily associated with the Micro Focus Acquisition.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, Other charges include $0.1 million and $5.5 million, respectively, of compensation related charges, $1.7 million and $4.1 million, respectively, of other miscellaneous charges, both associated with the Micro Focus Acquisition, and $0.3 million and $1.2 million, respectively, related to pre-acquisition equity incentives of Zix Corporation, which upon acquisition were replaced by equivalent value cash settlements.
NOTE 17—ACQUISITIONS AND DIVESTITURES
Fiscal 2024 Divestiture
Divestiture of AMC Business
On May 1, 2024, the Company completed the sale of its AMC business to Rocket Software for $2.275 billion in cash before taxes, fees and other adjustments. The results of the AMC business were recorded and presented within our Condensed Consolidated and Consolidated Financial Statements during Fiscal 2024 for the period of July 1, 2023 through April 30, 2024. In connection with the sale, a gain of $429.1 million was recorded in Other income (expense), net within our Consolidated Statements of Income for the year ended June 30, 2024. During the quarter ended December 31, 2024, working capital and other adjustments were finalized, which resulted in a payment of $11.7 million, and a decrease to the gain on the AMC Divestiture by $4.2 million.
The Company determined that the AMC business did not constitute a component, as its operations and cash flows cannot be clearly distinguished from the rest of the Company’s operations and cash flows due to significant shared costs, therefore, the transaction did not meet the discontinued operations criteria, and the results of operations from the AMC business are presented within Income from operations in our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income up to the date of disposition.
The Company used the net proceeds from the transaction to prepay in full the outstanding principal balances of the Term Loan B and prepay a portion of the outstanding principal balance of the Acquisition Term Loan, as further described in Note 9 “Long-Term Debt.” The Company has also agreed to provide certain transition services to Rocket Software following the completion of the divestiture for up to 24 months after the closing date of May 1, 2024, which are included in financing activities on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. These transition service costs are reimbursable by Rocket Software. For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we billed Rocket Software $4.2 million and $31.4 million, respectively, under the Transition Services Agreement. Substantially all of the transition services were completed as of the quarter ended March 31, 2025.
35

Table of Contents
The finalization of working capital and other adjustments during the quarter ended December 31, 2024 resulted in immaterial changes to the carrying amounts of major classes of assets and liabilities. The following table presents the carrying amounts of major classes of assets and liabilities disposed of in the AMC Divestiture as of April 30, 2024:

AMC Assets |
Accounts receivable trade, net of allowance for credit losses | $ | 58,733 |
Contract assets | 10,355 |
Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 6,099 |
Property and equipment | 1,091 |
Goodwill | 1,138,013 |
Acquired intangible assets | 930,771 |
Deferred tax assets | 2,820 |
Other assets | 1,775 |
Total AMC Assets | $ | 2,149,657 |
AMC Liabilities |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | $ | 11,312 |
Deferred revenues | 188,648 |
Long-term accrued liabilities | 8,128 |
Pension liability, net | 1,640 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities | 672 |
Long-term deferred revenues | 23,623 |
Long-term income taxes payable | 9,845 |
Deferred tax liabilities | 116,086 |
Total AMC Liabilities | $ | 359,954 |

Fiscal 2024 Acquisitions
Other Acquisitions
On August 23, 2023, we acquired all of the equity interest in KineMatik Ltd. (KineMatik), a provider of automated business process and project management solutions built on OpenText’s Content Server. In accordance with ASC Topic 805, “Business Combinations”, this acquisition was accounted for as a business combination. The results of operations of KineMatik have been consolidated with those of OpenText beginning August 24, 2023. The results of KineMatik are not considered to be material to our business.
On May 22, 2024, we acquired Pillr, a cloud native, multi-tenant Managed Detection and Response platform from Novacoast, Inc. for Managed Service Providers that includes powerful threat-hunting capabilities. In accordance with ASC Topic 805, “Business Combinations”, this acquisition was accounted for as a business combination. The results of operations of Pillr have been consolidated with those of OpenText beginning May 22, 2024. The results of Pillr are not considered to be material to our business.
36

Table of Contents
NOTE 18—ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2025
| Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments (1) |  | Cash Flow Hedges |  | Available-for-Sale Financial Assets |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plans |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
Balance as of December 31, 2024 | $ | (63,783) |  |  | $ | (2,870) |  |  | $ | 310 |  |  | $ | (9,436) |  |  | $ | (75,779) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications, net of tax | (1,511) |  |  | (46) |  |  | (395) |  |  | — |  |  | (1,952) |
Amounts reclassified into net income, net of tax | — |  |  | 1,371 |  |  | — |  |  | 513 |  |  | 1,884 |
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net for the period | (1,511) |  |  | 1,325 |  |  | (395) |  |  | 513 |  |  | (68) |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | $ | (65,294) |  |  | $ | (1,545) |  |  | $ | (85) |  |  | $ | (8,923) |  |  | $ | (75,847) |

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
| Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments (1) |  | Cash Flow Hedges |  | Available-for-Sale Investments |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plans |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
Balance as of June 30, 2024 | $ | (59,760) |  |  | $ | (608) |  |  | $ | (374) |  |  | $ | (8,877) |  |  | $ | (69,619) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications, net of tax | (5,534) |  |  | (3,580) |  |  | 289 |  |  | (1,045) |  |  | (9,870) |
Amounts reclassified into net income, net of tax | — |  |  | 2,643 |  |  | — |  |  | 999 |  |  | 3,642 |
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net for the period | (5,534) |  |  | (937) |  |  | 289 |  |  | (46) |  |  | (6,228) |
Balance as of March 31, 2025 | $ | (65,294) |  |  | $ | (1,545) |  |  | $ | (85) |  |  | $ | (8,923) |  |  | $ | (75,847) |

______________________
(1)The amount of foreign currency translation recognized in other comprehensive income during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 included net gains (losses) relating to our net investment hedge of $(18.5) million and $(2.0) million, respectively, as further discussed in Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities.”

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
| Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments (1) |  | Cash Flow Hedges |  | Available-for-Sale Investments |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plans |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
Balance as of December 31, 2023 | $ | (74,493) |  |  | $ | 1,142 |  |  | $ | (373) |  |  | $ | (9,775) |  |  | $ | (83,499) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications, net of tax | 11,765 |  |  | (1,634) |  |  | 90 |  |  | — |  |  | 10,221 |
Amounts reclassified into net income, net of tax | — |  |  | 118 |  |  | — |  |  | 115 |  |  | 233 |
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net for the period | 11,765 |  |  | (1,516) |  |  | 90 |  |  | 115 |  |  | 10,454 |
Balance as of March 31, 2024 | $ | (62,728) |  |  | $ | (374) |  |  | $ | (283) |  |  | $ | (9,660) |  |  | $ | (73,045) |

37

Table of Contents

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
| Foreign Currency Translation Adjustments (1) |  | Cash Flow Hedges |  | Available-for-Sale Investments |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plans |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
Balance as of June 30, 2023 | $ | (44,114) |  |  | $ | 1,124 |  |  | $ | (602) |  |  | $ | (9,967) |  |  | $ | (53,559) |
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications, net of tax | (18,614) |  |  | (1,953) |  |  | 319 |  |  | (110) |  |  | (20,358) |
Amounts reclassified into net income, net of tax | — |  |  | 455 |  |  | — |  |  | 417 |  |  | 872 |
Total other comprehensive income (loss), net for the period | (18,614) |  |  | (1,498) |  |  | 319 |  |  | 307 |  |  | (19,486) |
Balance as of March 31, 2024 | $ | (62,728) |  |  | $ | (374) |  |  | $ | (283) |  |  | $ | (9,660) |  |  | $ | (73,045) |

______________________
(1)The amount of foreign currency translation recognized in other comprehensive income during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024 included net gains (losses) relating to our net investment hedge of $15.1 million and $(10.9) million, respectively, as further discussed in Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities.”
NOTE 19—SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW DISCLOSURES

| Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024
Cash paid during the period for interest | $ | 253,751 |  |  | $ | 409,452 |
Cash received during the period for interest | 37,786 |  |  | 31,587 |
Cash paid during the period for income taxes | 341,987 |  |  | 198,271 |

NOTE 20—OTHER INCOME (EXPENSE), NET

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Foreign exchange gains (losses) | $ | (8,269) |  |  | $ | 3,806 |  |  | $ | 5,891 |  |  | $ | (4,384) |
Unrealized gains (losses) on derivatives not designated as hedges (1) | (9,836) |  |  | 16,671 |  |  | 10,778 |  |  | (3,551) |
Realized losses on derivatives not designated as hedges (2) | (10,380) |  |  | — |  |  | (10,380) |  |  | — |
OpenText share in net income (loss) of equity investees (3) | 1,644 |  |  | (835) |  |  | 3,637 |  |  | (19,013) |
Adjustment to gain on AMC Divestiture (4) | — |  |  | — |  |  | (4,175) |  |  | — |
Loss on debt extinguishment (5) | — |  |  | (10,803) |  |  | — |  |  | (10,803) |
Other miscellaneous income (expense) | 263 |  |  | 1,111 |  |  | 631 |  |  | (913) |
Total other income (expense), net | $ | (26,578) |  |  | $ | 9,950 |  |  | $ | 6,382 |  |  | $ | (38,664) |

______________________
(1)Represents the unrealized gains (losses) on our derivatives not designated as hedges related to the Micro Focus Acquisition (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” for more details).
(2)Represents the realized gains (losses) from the early termination of cross currency swaps on our derivatives not designated as hedges related to the Micro Focus Acquisition (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” for more details).
(3)Represents our share in net income (loss) of equity investees, which approximates fair value and subject to volatility based on market trends and business conditions, based on our interest in certain investment funds in which we are a limited partner. Our interests in each of these investees range from 4% to below 20% and these investments are accounted for using the equity method (see Note 7 “Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets” for more details).
(4)Represents final settlement of working capital and other adjustments (see Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” for more details).
(5)During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, we recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of $10.8 million related to the acceleration and recognition of unamortized debt discount and issuance costs resulting from the optional repayments of the Acquisition Term Loan in Fiscal 2024.
38

Table of Contents
NOTE 21—EARNINGS PER SHARE
Basic earnings per share are computed by dividing net income attributable to OpenText by the weighted average number of Common Shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share are computed by dividing net income attributable to OpenText by the shares used in the calculation of basic earnings per share plus the dilutive effect of Common Share equivalents, such as stock options, using the treasury stock method. Common Share equivalents are excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share if their effect is anti-dilutive.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
| 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Basic earnings per share |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |  |  | $ | 98,285 |  |  | $ | 407,035 |  |  | $ | 216,861 |
Basic earnings per share attributable to OpenText | $ | 0.35 |  |  | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 1.54 |  |  | $ | 0.80 |
Diluted earnings per share |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |  |  | $ | 98,285 |  |  | $ | 407,035 |  |  | $ | 216,861 |
Diluted earnings per share attributable to OpenText | $ | 0.35 |  |  | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 1.53 |  |  | $ | 0.80 |
Weighted-average number of shares outstanding (in ‘000’s) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 262,841 |  |  | 272,272 |  |  | 265,132 |  |  | 271,671 |
Effect of dilutive securities | 993 |  |  | 761 |  |  | 478 |  |  | 678 |
Diluted | 263,834 |  |  | 273,033 |  |  | 265,610 |  |  | 272,349 |
Excluded as anti-dilutive (1) | 12,864 |  |  | 7,414 |  |  | 12,424 |  |  | 7,631 |

______________________
(1)Represents options to purchase Common Shares excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because the exercise price of the stock options was greater than or equal to the average price of the Common Shares during the period.
NOTE 22—RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS
Our procedure regarding the approval of any related party transaction requires that the material facts of such transaction be reviewed by the independent members of the Audit Committee and the transaction be approved by a majority of the independent members of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee reviews all transactions in which we are, or will be, a participant and any related party has or will have a direct or indirect interest in the transaction. In determining whether to approve a related party transaction, the Audit Committee generally takes into account, among other facts it deems appropriate, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances; the extent and nature of the related person’s interest in the transaction; the benefits to the Company of the proposed transaction; if applicable, the effects on a director’s independence; and if applicable, the availability of other sources of comparable services or products.
During the nine months ended March 31, 2025, Mr. Stephen Sadler, a member of the Board of Directors, earned consulting fees from OpenText for assistance with acquisition-related business activities. The fees earned were not material. Mr. Sadler abstained from voting on all transactions from which he would potentially derive consulting fees.
NOTE 23—SUBSEQUENT EVENTS
Cash Dividends
As part of our quarterly, non-cumulative cash dividend program, we declared, on April 29, 2025, a dividend of $0.2625 per Common Share. The record date for this dividend is June 6, 2025 and the payment date is June 20, 2025. Future declarations of dividends and the establishment of future record and payment dates are subject to the final determination and discretion of our Board.
Expansion of Business Optimization Plan
On April 29, 2025, the Board approved an expansion of our previously announced Business Optimization Plan to complete strategic initiatives, integration and simplification following the Micro Focus acquisition, AMC Divestiture and other growth and innovation plans including the deployment of AI and automation.
We expect up to approximately $200.0 million of additional costs to be incurred to complete this final phase of the Business Optimization Plan, bringing the combined plan up to approximately $260.0 million. As of March 31, 2025, $57.1
39

Table of Contents
million of the original $60.0 million has been recorded within Special charges (recoveries) within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income to date. The entire Business Optimization Plan is expected to be substantially completed by the second quarter of Fiscal 2027.
This expansion includes costs associated with workforce reduction due to automation, centralization and simplification, and corresponding facility costs related to a reduction of our real estate footprint globally. On an overall basis, the expansion is expected to result in a total net reduction of approximately 2,000 positions, an increase of approximately 1,600 positions from the previously announced plan. Facility costs include the accelerated amortization associated with the abandonment of right of use assets, the write-off of fixed assets, and other related variable lease and exit costs.
40

Table of Contents
Item 2. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, including this Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A), contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 21E of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), and Section 27A of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securitie s Act), and is subject to the safe harbors created by those sections. All statements other than statements of historical facts are statements that could be deemed forward-looking statements.
When used in this report, the words “anticipates”, “expects”, “intends”, “plans”, “believes”, “seeks”, “estimates”, “may”, “could”, “would”, “might”, “will” and other similar language, as they relate to Open Text Corporation (OpenText or the Company), are intended to identify forward-looking statements under applicable securities laws. Specific forward-looking statements in this report include, but are not limited to, statements regarding: (i) our focus in the fiscal years beginning July 1, 2024 and ending June 30, 2025 (Fiscal 2025) and July 1, 2025 and ending June 30, 2026 (Fiscal 2026) on growth in earnings and cash flows; (ii) creating value through investments in broader Information Management capabilities; (iii) our future business plans and operations, strategic goals and business planning process, including the Company’s business optimization plan announced in July 2024 (the Business Optimization Plan); (iv) business trends; (v) distribution; (vi) the Company’s presence in the cloud and in growth markets; (vii) product and solution developments, enhancements and releases, the timing thereof and the customers targeted; (viii) the Company’s financial condition, results of operations and earnings; (ix) the basis for any future growth and for our financial performance; (x) declaration of quarterly dividends; (xi) future tax rates, including Canada's newly enacted global minimum tax act; (xii) the changing regulatory environment; (xiii) annual recurring revenues; (xiv) research and development and related expenditures; (xv) our building, development and consolidation of our network infrastructure; (xvi) competition and changes in the competitive landscape; (xvii) our management and protection of intellectual property and other proprietary rights; (xviii) existing and foreign sales and exchange rate fluctuations; (xix) cyclical or seasonal aspects of our business; (xx) capital expenditures; (xxi) potential legal and/or regulatory proceedings; (xxii) acquisitions and their expected impact, including our ability to realize the benefits expected from the acquisitions and to successfully integrate the assets we acquire or utilize such assets to their full capacity, including in connection with the acquisition of Micro Focus International Limited, formerly Micro Focus International plc, and its subsidiaries (Micro Focus) (see Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details); (xxiii) tax audits; (xxiv) the expected impact of the Russia-Ukraine and Middle East conflicts on our business;(xxv) expected costs of the restructuring and business optimization plans; (xxvi) targets regarding greenhouse gas emissions, waste diversion, energy consumption and Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (ED&I) initiatives; (xvii) integration of Micro Focus, resulting synergies and timing thereof; (xxviii) divestitures and their expected impact, including in connection with the divestiture of the Application, Modernization and Connectivity (AMC) business (the AMC Divestiture) and the accompanying transition services agreement (TSA) (see Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details); (xxix) the implementation of or changes to global tariff regimes or other trade policies and the resulting uncertainty to the macroeconomic environment; and (xxx) other matters.
In addition, any statements or information that refer to expectations, beliefs, plans, projections, objectives, performance or other characterizations of future events or circumstances, including any underlying assumptions, are forward-looking, and based on our current expectations, forecasts and projections about the operating environment, economies and markets in which we operate. Forward-looking statements reflect our current estimates, beliefs and assumptions, which are based on management’s perception of historic trends, current conditions and expected future developments, as well as other factors it believes are appropriate in the circumstances. The forward-looking statements contained in this report are based on certain assumptions including the following: (i) countries continuing to implement and enforce existing and additional customs and security regulations relating to the provision of electronic information for imports and exports; (ii) our continued operation of a secure and reliable business network; (iii) the stability of general political, economic and market conditions; (iv) our ability to manage inflation, including increased labour costs associated with attracting and retaining employees, and higher interest rates; (v) our continued ability to manage certain foreign currency risk through hedging; (vi) equity and debt markets continuing to provide us with access to capital; (vii) our continued ability to identify, source and finance attractive and executable business combination opportunities; (viii) our continued ability to avoid infringing third party intellectual property rights; and (ix) our ability to successfully implement our restructuring plans. Management’s estimates, beliefs and assumptions are inherently subject to significant business, economic, competitive and other uncertainties and contingencies regarding future events and, as such, are subject to change. We can give no assurance that such estimates, beliefs and assumptions will prove to be correct.
Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to differ materially from the anticipated results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. The risks and uncertainties that may affect forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to: (i) our inability to realize successfully any anticipated synergy benefits from the acquisition of Micro Focus (Micro Focus Acquisition); (ii) the actual and potential impacts of the use of cash and incurrence of indebtedness,
41

Table of Contents
including the granting of security interests related to such debt; (iii) the change in scope and size of our operations as a result of the Micro Focus Acquisition and the AMC Divestiture; (iv) the uncertainty around expectations related to Micro Focus’ business prospects; (v) integration of acquisitions and related restructuring efforts, including the quantum of restructuring charges and the timing thereof; (vi) the possibility that we may be unable to successfully integrate the assets we acquire or fail to utilize such assets to their full capacity and not realize the benefits we expect from our acquired portfolios and businesses, including the acquisition of Micro Focus; (vii) the potential for the incurrence of or assumption of debt in connection with acquisitions, its impact on future operations and on the ratings or outlooks of rating agencies on our outstanding debt securities, and the possibility of not being able to generate sufficient cash to service all indebtedness; (viii) the possibility that the Company may be unable to meet its future reporting requirements under the Exchange Act, and the rules promulgated thereunder, or applicable Canadian securities regulation; (ix) the risks associated with bringing new products and services to market; (x) fluctuations in currency exchange rates (including as a result of the impact of any policy changes resulting from trade and tariff disputes) and the impact of mark-to-market valuation relating to associated derivatives; (xi) delays in the purchasing decisions of the Company’s customers; (xii) competition the Company faces in its industry and/or marketplace; (xiii) the final determination of litigation, tax audits (including tax examinations in Canada, the United States or elsewhere) and other legal proceedings; (xiv) potential exposure to greater than anticipated tax liabilities or expenses, including with respect to changes in Canadian, United States or international tax regimes; (xv) the possibility of technical, logistical or planning issues in connection with the deployment of the Company’s products or services; (xvi) the continuous commitment of the Company’s customers; (xvii) demand for the Company’s products and services; (xviii) increase in exposure to international business risks including the impact of geopolitical instability, political unrest, war and other global conflicts, and other geopolitical tensions, including the Russia-Ukraine and the Middle East conflicts, as we continue to increase our international operations; (xix) adverse macroeconomic conditions, such as potential increases or changes in global tariff policies and structures and the timing thereof, the effects of global relations, including escalating tensions, imposition of tariffs, retaliatory measures, restrictive regulations or boycotts, and other trade policies, inflation, disruptions in global supply chains and increased labour costs; (xx) inability to raise capital at all or on not unfavorable terms in the future; (xxi) downward pressure on our share price and dilutive effect of future sales or issuances of equity securities (including in connection with future acquisitions); (xxii) potential changes in ratings or outlooks of rating agencies on our outstanding debt securities; and (xxiii) risks related to the AMC Divestiture, TSA, and the impact of the divestiture on our remaining business. Other factors that may affect forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to: (i) the future performance, financial and otherwise, of the Company; (ii) the ability of the Company to bring new products and services to market and to increase sales; (iii) the strength of the Company’s product development pipeline; (iv) failure to secure and protect patents, trademarks and other proprietary rights; (v) infringement of third-party proprietary rights triggering indemnification obligations and resulting in significant expenses or restrictions on our ability to provide our products or services; (vi) failure to comply with privacy laws and regulations that are extensive, open to various interpretations and complex to implement; (vii) the Company’s growth and other profitability prospects; (viii) the estimated size and growth prospects of the Information Management market; (ix) the Company’s competitive position in the Information Management market and its ability to take advantage of future opportunities in this market; (x) the benefits of the Company’s products and services to be realized by customers; (xi) the demand for the Company’s products and services and the extent of deployment of the Company’s products and services in the Information Management marketplace; (xii) the Company’s financial condition and capital requirements; (xiii) system or network failures or information security, cybersecurity or other data breaches in connection with the Company’s offerings or the information technology systems used by the Company generally, the risk of which may be increased during times of natural disaster or pandemic due to remote working arrangements; (xiv) failure to achieve our environmental goals on energy consumption, waste diversion and greenhouse gas emissions or our targets relating to ED&I initiatives; (xv) failure to attract and retain key personnel to develop and effectively manage the Company’s business; and (xvi) the ability of the Company’s subsidiaries to make distributions to the Company.
Readers should carefully review Part II, Item 1A “Risk Factors” herein and the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, including Part I, Item 1A “Risk Factors” therein, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, including Item 1A therein and other documents we file from time to time with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and other securities regulators. A number of factors may materially affect our business, financial condition, operating results and prospects. These factors include but are not limited to those set forth in Part II, Item 1A “Risk Factors” and elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. Any one of these factors, and other factors that we are unaware of, or currently deem immaterial, may cause our actual results to differ materially from recent results or from our anticipated future results. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance upon any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made. Unless otherwise required by applicable securities laws, the Company disclaims any intention or obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.
The following MD&A is intended to help readers understand our results of operations and financial condition, and is provided as a supplement to, and should be read in conjunction with, our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and
42

Table of Contents
the accompanying Notes to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements under Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
All dollar and percentage comparisons made herein refer to the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 compared with the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, unless otherwise noted.
Where we say “we”, “us”, “our”, “OpenText” or “the Company”, we mean Open Text Corporation or Open Text Corporation and its subsidiaries, as applicable.
EXECUTIVE OVERVIEW
At OpenText, we believe information and knowledge make business and people better. We are an Information Management company that provides software and services that empower digital businesses of all sizes to become more intelligent, connected, secure and responsible. Our innovations maximize the strategic benefits of data and content for our customers, strengthening their productivity, growth and competitive advantage.
Our comprehensive Information Management platform and services provide secure and scalable solutions for global companies, small and medium-sized businesses (SMBs), governments and consumers around the world. We have a complete and integrated portfolio of Information Management solutions delivered at scale in the OpenText Cloud, helping organizations master modern work, automate application delivery and modernization and optimize their digital supply chains. To do this, we bring together our Content Cloud, Cybersecurity Cloud, Business Network Cloud, IT Operations Management Cloud, Application Modernization Cloud and Analytics Cloud. We also accelerate information modernization with intelligent tools and services for moving off paper, automating classification and building clean data lakes for Artificial Intelligence (AI), analytics and automation.
We are fundamentally integrated into the parts of our customers’ businesses that matter, so they can securely manage the complexity of information flow end to end. Through automation and AI, we connect, synthesize and deliver information where it is needed to drive new efficiencies, experiences and insights. We make information more valuable by connecting it to digital business processes, enriching it with analytics, protecting and securing it throughout its entire lifecycle, and leveraging it to create engaging experiences for employees, suppliers, developers, partners, and customers. Our solutions range from connecting large digital supply chains to managing HR processes to driving better IT service management in manufacturing, retail and financial services.
Our solutions also enable organizations and consumers to secure their information so that they can collaborate with confidence, stay ahead of the regulatory technology curve, identify threats on any endpoint or across their networks, enable privacy, leverage eDiscovery and digital forensics to defensibly investigate and collect evidence, and ensure business continuity in the event of a security incident.
Our initial public offering was on the NASDAQ in 1996 and we were subsequently listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX) in 1998. Our ticker symbol on both the NASDAQ and the TSX is “OTEX.”
As of March 31, 2025, we employed a total of approximately 21,700 individuals. Of the total 21,700 individuals we employed as of March 31, 2025, 7,500 or 35% are in the Americas, 4,800 or 22% are in EMEA and 9,400 or 43% are in Asia Pacific. Currently, we have employees in 42 countries enabling strong access to multiple talent pools while ensuring reach and proximity to our customers. See “Results of Operations” below for our definitions of geographic regions.
Quarterly Summary:
During the third quarter of Fiscal 2025 we saw the following activity, as compared to the third quarter of Fiscal 2024, which includes the results of the AMC Business prior to the AMC Divestiture, which has an impact on period-over-period comparisons. See “Divestiture of AMC Business” under “Results of Operations”, below for more details:
•Total revenue was $1,254.4 million, down 13.3% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 11.9% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $21.0 million of foreign exchange rate changes.
•Total annual recurring revenue, which we define as the sum of cloud services and subscriptions revenue and customer support revenue, was $1,030.0 million, down 10.1% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 8.7% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $16.2 million of foreign exchange rate changes.
•Cloud services and subscriptions revenue was $462.6 million, up 1.8% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; up 3.0% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $5.4 million of foreign exchange rate changes.
•GAAP-based gross margin was 71.6% compared to 73.0% in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•Non-GAAP-based gross margin was 75.7% compared to 76.7% in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
43

Table of Contents
•GAAP-based net income attributable to OpenText was $92.8 million compared to $98.3 million in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•Non-GAAP-based net income attributable to OpenText was $215.8 million compared to $257.0 million in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•GAAP-based earnings per share (EPS), diluted, was $0.35 compared to $0.36 in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•Non-GAAP-based EPS, diluted, was $0.82 compared to $0.94 the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•Adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP measure, was $395.3 million compared to $463.7 million in the same period in the prior fiscal year.
•Operating cash flow was $672.4 million for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 compared to $782.5 million in the same period in the prior fiscal year, down 14.1%.
•Cash and cash equivalents were $1,278.0 million as of March 31, 2025, compared to $1,280.7 million as of June 30, 2024.
•Enterprise cloud bookings were $151.2 million, compared to $165.1 million in the same period in the prior fiscal year. We define Enterprise cloud bookings as the total value from cloud services and subscription contracts entered into in the period that is new, committed and incremental to our existing contracts, entered into with our enterprise-based customers.
•During the three months ended March 31, 2025, we repurchased and cancelled 4,350,716 Common Shares for $116.7 million, inclusive of 2% Canadian excise taxes recorded (nil in the three months ended March 31, 2024).
See “Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures” below for definitions and reconciliations of GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures. See “Acquisitions” below for the impact of acquisitions on the period-to-period comparability of results.
Acquisitions
As a result of the continually changing marketplace in which we operate, we regularly evaluate acquisition opportunities within our market and at any time may be in various stages of discussions with respect to such opportunities.
Divestiture of AMC Business
On May 1, 2024, the Company completed the AMC Divestiture for $2.275 billion in cash before taxes, fees and other adjustments. Working capital adjustments were finalized during the quarter ended December 31, 2024. For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, the results of the AMC business were recorded and presented within our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. See Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
Impacts of Geopolitical Conflicts and Diplomatic Tensions
We continue to monitor the geopolitical conflicts and diplomatic tensions around the world, including the Russia-Ukraine and Middle East conflicts. We have ceased all direct business in Russia and Belarus. We continue to operate our Israeli-based business and support our employees in the region. While our operations within these locations are not material and we do not expect these geopolitical conflicts to have a material adverse effect on our overall business, results of operations or financial condition, it is not possible to predict the broader consequences or broader expansion of these conflicts, including adverse effects on the global economy, on our business and operations as well as those of our customers, partners and third party service providers. See also “Outlook for Remainder of Fiscal 2025” for significant tariff and trade developments. For more information, see Part I, Item 1A “Risk Factors” and Part II, Item 7 “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024.
Outlook for Remainder of Fiscal 2025
As an organization, we are committed to “Total Growth,” meaning we strive towards delivering value through organic initiatives and innovations and acquisitions. With an emphasis on increasing recurring revenues and expanding profitability, we believe our Total Growth strategy will ultimately drive cash flow growth, thus helping to fuel our innovation, broaden our go-to-market distribution and identify and execute strategic acquisitions. We are well positioned to optimize our product portfolio and improve our ability to innovate and grow organically, which helps us to meet our long-term growth targets. Our Total Growth strategy is a durable model that we believe will create both near and long-term shareholder value through organic and acquired growth, capital efficiency and profitability.
44

Table of Contents
We are committed to continuous innovation. Our investments in research and development (R&D) push product innovation, increasing the value of our offerings to our existing customer base and new customers, which includes Global 10,000 companies (G10K), SMBs and consumers. The G10K are the world’s largest companies, ranked by estimated total revenues, as well as the world’s largest governments and global organizations. More valuable products, coupled with our established global partner program, lead to greater distribution and cross-selling opportunities which further help us to achieve organic growth. On a fiscal year-to-date basis, we have invested $568.8 million or 14.7% of revenue in R&D expense, which is in line with our target spend for R&D expense this fiscal year.
Looking ahead, the destination for innovation is cloud. Businesses of all sizes rely on a combination of public and private clouds, managed services and off-cloud solutions. As a result, we are committed to continue to modernize our technology infrastructure and leverage our existing investments in the OpenText Cloud and programs to help customers off-cloud. The combination of OpenText cloud-native applications and managed services, together with the scalability and performance of our partner public cloud providers, offer more secure, reliable and compliant solutions to customers wanting to deploy cloud-based Information Management applications. The OpenText Cloud is designed to build additional flexibility and scalability for our customers: becoming cloud-native, connecting anything, and extending capabilities quickly with multi-tenant SaaS applications and services. Our growth strategy includes embedding AI in our products to empower knowledge workers to significantly raise their productivity through our offerings such as Titanium X.
We conduct business globally and are subject to a complex and evolving international trade environment. Recent trade tensions among major economies, including the United States, Canada, China, the European Union and others, have led to the imposition of tariffs and other restrictive measures. These tariffs do not currently include software, services, intangibles, and other digital services; however, we cannot predict future trade policy or tariffs, including the impact or timing thereof, or whether such services will be subject to any form of tariffs or other restrictions in the future. We also cannot predict the impact that such tariffs and other restrictive measures will have on the macroeconomic environment or to our customers, which could impact our business and our results of operations.
We will continue to closely monitor the potential impacts of inflation with respect to wages, services and goods, concerns regarding any potential recession, higher interest rates, potential increases or changes in global tariff policies and structures and other trade policies, financial market volatility, the Russia-Ukraine and Middle East conflicts and other geopolitical disputes on our business. See Part II, Item 1A “Risk Factors” herein and Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024.
Further, on April 29, 2025, the Board approved an expansion of our previously announced Business Optimization Plan to complete strategic initiatives, integration and simplification following the Micro Focus acquisition, AMC Divestiture and other growth and innovation plans including the deployment of AI and automation.
We expect up to approximately $200.0 million of additional costs to be incurred to complete this final phase of the Business Optimization Plan, bringing the combined plan up to approximately $260.0 million. As of March 31, 2025, $57.1 million of the original $60.0 million has been recorded within Special charges (recoveries) within the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income to date. The entire Business Optimization Plan is expected to be substantially completed by the second quarter of Fiscal 2027.
This expansion includes costs associated with workforce reduction due to automation, centralization and simplification, and corresponding facility costs related to a reduction of our real estate footprint globally. On an overall basis, the expansion is expected to result in a total net reduction of approximately 2,000 positions, an increase of approximately 1,600 positions from the previously announced plan. Facility costs include the accelerated amortization associated with the abandonment of right of use assets, the write-off of fixed assets, and other related variable lease and exit costs.
The expanded Business Optimization Plan along with other savings initiatives, when fully implemented, is expected to generate total annualized savings of approximately $490.0 million to $550.0 million, an increase of $340.0 million to $400.0 million on an annualized basis. Of this, approximately 50% will be realized in Fiscal 2026, with the remaining annualized benefit to be realized in Fiscal 2027. See Note 23 “Subsequent Events” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional details on the expansion of the Business Optimization Plan.
CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND ESTIMATES
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires us to make estimates, judgments and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. These estimates, judgments and assumptions are evaluated on an ongoing basis. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe are reasonable at that time. Actual results may differ materially from those estimates. The policies listed below are areas that may contain key components of our results of operations and are based on complex rules requiring us to make judgments and estimates and consequently, we consider these to be our critical accounting policies. Some of these
45

Table of Contents
accounting policies involve complex situations and require a higher degree of judgment, either in the application and interpretation of existing accounting literature or in the development of estimates that affect our financial statements. The critical accounting policies which we believe are the most important to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our reported financial results include the following:
(i)Revenue recognition,
(ii)Goodwill,
(iii)Acquired intangibles, and
(iv)Income taxes.
For a full discussion of all our accounting policies, see Note 2 “Accounting Policies and Recent Accounting Pronouncements” to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024.
RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
The following tables provide a detailed analysis of our results of operations and financial condition. For each of the periods indicated below, we present our revenues by product type, revenues by major geography, cost of revenues by product type, total gross margin, total operating margin, gross margin by product type, and their corresponding percentage of total revenue.
In addition, we provide Non-GAAP measures for the periods discussed to provide additional information to investors that we believe will be useful as this presentation aligns with how our management assesses our Company’s performance. See “Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures” below for a reconciliation of GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures.
Divestiture of AMC Business
On May 1, 2024, the Company completed the sale of its AMC business to Rocket Software. The AMC business was comprised of the legacy OpenText connectivity business and the legacy Micro Focus AMC business. The comparability of our operating results for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024 was impacted by the recent divestiture of our AMC business, the results of which were excluded from those of OpenText beginning May 1, 2024. As such, AMC business operating results were included in the consolidated operating results for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, but were not included in the consolidated operating results for the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025.
Our total revenues decreased by $192.8 million and $549.6 million, primarily across license and customer support product types in the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, respectively, relative to the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, primarily due to the exclusion of revenue contributions from the AMC business, and the unfavorable impact of $21.0 million and $15.4 million, respectively, of foreign exchange rate changes. The following table illustrates the revenues contributed by the AMC business during the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024,
46

Table of Contents

(In thousands) | Three Months Ended March 31, 2024 |  | Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Customer support | 85,767 |  |  | 253,982 |
License | 42,032 |  |  | 127,923 |
Professional service and other | 5,697 |  |  | 15,663 |
Total revenues | $ | 133,496 |  |  | $ | 397,568 |

Transition Services Agreement
In connection with the AMC Divestiture, we entered into a TSA with Rocket Software, whereby we agreed to provide certain transition services to Rocket Software for up to 24 months from May 1, 2024. These transition service costs are reimbursable by Rocket Software. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we billed Rocket Software $4.2 million and $31.4 million, respectively, under the TSA. The following table illustrates the financial statement impact of these TSA reimbursements, which have been recorded as an offset to the respective costs incurred, within our Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. Substantially all of the transition services pursuant to the TSA were completed as of the quarter ended March 31, 2025.

(In thousands) | Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 |  | Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
Professional service and other cost of revenue | $ | 1 |  |  | $ | 335 |
Customer support cost of revenue | 98 |  |  | 1,352 |
Research and development | 14 |  |  | 715 |
Sales and marketing | 195 |  |  | 2,823 |
General and administrative | 3,894 |  |  | 26,181 |
Total | $ | 4,202 |  |  | $ | 31,407 |

47

Table of Contents
Summary of Results of Operations

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Total Revenues by Product Type: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 462,614 |  |  | $ | 8,086 |  |  | $ | 454,528 |  |  | $ | 1,381,944 |  |  | $ | 26,311 |  |  | $ | 1,355,633 |
Customer support | 567,379 |  |  | (124,062) |  |  | 691,441 |  |  | 1,753,464 |  |  | (331,452) |  |  | 2,084,916 |
License | 138,363 |  |  | (62,000) |  |  | 200,363 |  |  | 453,099 |  |  | (209,528) |  |  | 662,627 |
Professional service and other | 86,007 |  |  | (14,792) |  |  | 100,799 |  |  | 269,361 |  |  | (34,891) |  |  | 304,252 |
Total revenues | 1,254,363 |  |  | (192,768) |  |  | 1,447,131 |  |  | 3,857,868 |  |  | (549,560) |  |  | 4,407,428 |
Total Cost of Revenues | 356,109 |  |  | (35,248) |  |  | 391,357 |  |  | 1,071,280 |  |  | (132,836) |  |  | 1,204,116 |
Total GAAP-based Gross Profit | 898,254 |  |  | (157,520) |  |  | 1,055,774 |  |  | 2,786,588 |  |  | (416,724) |  |  | 3,203,312 |
Total GAAP-based Gross Margin % | 71.6 | % |  |  |  | 73.0 | % |  | 72.2 | % |  |  |  | 72.7 | %
Total GAAP-based Operating Expenses | 689,164 |  |  | (139,542) |  |  | 828,706 |  |  | 2,075,457 |  |  | (434,028) |  |  | 2,509,485 |
Total GAAP-based Income from Operations | $ | 209,090 |  |  | $ | (17,978) |  |  | $ | 227,068 |  |  | $ | 711,131 |  |  | $ | 17,304 |  |  | $ | 693,827 |
% Revenues by Product Type: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | 36.9 | % |  |  |  | 31.4 | % |  | 35.8 | % |  |  |  | 30.8 | %
Customer support | 45.2 | % |  |  |  | 47.8 | % |  | 45.5 | % |  |  |  | 47.3 | %
License | 11.0 | % |  |  |  | 13.8 | % |  | 11.7 | % |  |  |  | 15.0 | %
Professional service and other | 6.9 | % |  |  |  | 7.0 | % |  | 7.0 | % |  |  |  | 6.9 | %
Total Cost of Revenues by Product Type: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 174,186 |  |  | $ | (12,214) |  |  | $ | 186,400 |  |  | $ | 521,731 |  |  | $ | (16,229) |  |  | $ | 537,960 |
Customer support | 61,733 |  |  | (12,906) |  |  | 74,639 |  |  | 186,963 |  |  | (36,064) |  |  | 223,027 |
License | 7,504 |  |  | 735 |  |  | 6,769 |  |  | 20,497 |  |  | 3,906 |  |  | 16,591 |
Professional service and other | 65,487 |  |  | (9,968) |  |  | 75,455 |  |  | 200,443 |  |  | (30,393) |  |  | 230,836 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 47,199 |  |  | (895) |  |  | 48,094 |  |  | 141,646 |  |  | (54,056) |  |  | 195,702 |
Total cost of revenues | $ | 356,109 |  |  | $ | (35,248) |  |  | $ | 391,357 |  |  | $ | 1,071,280 |  |  | $ | (132,836) |  |  | $ | 1,204,116 |
% GAAP-based Gross Margin by Product Type: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | 62.3 | % |  |  |  | 59.0 | % |  | 62.2 | % |  |  |  | 60.3 | %
Customer support | 89.1 | % |  |  |  | 89.2 | % |  | 89.3 | % |  |  |  | 89.3 | %
License | 94.6 | % |  |  |  | 96.6 | % |  | 95.5 | % |  |  |  | 97.5 | %
Professional service and other | 23.9 | % |  |  |  | 25.1 | % |  | 25.6 | % |  |  |  | 24.1 | %
Total Revenues by Geography: (1) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas (2) | $ | 719,804 |  |  | $ | (109,026) |  |  | $ | 828,830 |  |  | $ | 2,213,904 |  |  | $ | (344,440) |  |  | $ | 2,558,344 |
EMEA (3) | 420,134 |  |  | (61,041) |  |  | 481,175 |  |  | 1,288,433 |  |  | (143,067) |  |  | 1,431,500 |
Asia Pacific (4) | 114,425 |  |  | (22,701) |  |  | 137,126 |  |  | 355,531 |  |  | (62,053) |  |  | 417,584 |
Total revenues | $ | 1,254,363 |  |  | $ | (192,768) |  |  | $ | 1,447,131 |  |  | $ | 3,857,868 |  |  | $ | (549,560) |  |  | $ | 4,407,428 |
% Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas (2) | 57.4 | % |  |  |  | 57.3 | % |  | 57.4 | % |  |  |  | 58.0 | %
EMEA (3) | 33.5 | % |  |  |  | 33.3 | % |  | 33.4 | % |  |  |  | 32.5 | %
Asia Pacific (4) | 9.1 | % |  |  |  | 9.4 | % |  | 9.2 | % |  |  |  | 9.5 | %
Other Metrics: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
GAAP-based gross margin | 71.6 | % |  |  |  | 73.0 | % |  | 72.2 | % |  |  |  | 72.7 | %
Non-GAAP-based gross margin (5) | 75.7 | % |  |  |  | 76.7 | % |  | 76.3 | % |  |  |  | 77.5 | %
Net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |  |  |  |  | $ | 98,285 |  |  | $ | 407,035 |  |  |  |  | $ | 216,861 |
GAAP-based EPS, diluted | $ | 0.35 |  |  |  |  | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 1.53 |  |  |  |  | $ | 0.80 |
Non-GAAP-based EPS, diluted (5) | $ | 0.82 |  |  |  |  | $ | 0.94 |  |  | $ | 2.85 |  |  |  |  | $ | 3.19 |
Adjusted EBITDA (5) | $ | 395,251 |  |  |  |  | $ | 463,673 |  |  | $ | 1,340,536 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,524,786 |

______________________
(1)Total revenues by geography are determined based on the location of our direct end customer.
(2)Americas consists of countries in North, Central and South America.
(3)EMEA consists of countries in Europe, the Middle East and Africa.
(4)Asia Pacific primarily consists of Japan, Australia, China, Korea, Philippines, Singapore, India and New Zealand.
(5)See “Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures” (discussed later in this MD&A) for definitions and reconciliations of GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures.
48

Table of Contents
Revenues, Cost of Revenues and Gross Margin by Product Type
1) Cloud Services and Subscriptions:
Cloud services and subscriptions revenues are from hosting arrangements where in connection with the licensing of software, the end user does not take possession of the software, as well as from end-to-end fully outsourced business-to-business integration solutions to our customers (collectively referred to as cloud arrangements). The software application resides on our hardware or that of a third party, and the customer accesses and uses the software on an as-needed basis via an identified line. Our cloud arrangements can be broadly categorized as platform as a service, software as a service, cloud subscriptions and managed services.
Beginning with the quarter ended September 30, 2024, we have disclosed the cloud renewal rate on a net basis (cloud net renewal rate). This rate includes increases and decreases in renewed contract values driven by product mix, volume and consumption, and changes for price adjustments relating to renewed contract values, which were not part of the historical calculation of the cloud renewal rate. For the quarter ended March 31, 2025, our cloud net renewal rate, excluding the impact of Carbonite Inc. and Zix Corporation, was 96%.
Cost of Cloud services and subscriptions revenues is comprised primarily of third-party network usage fees, maintenance of in-house data hardware centers, technical support personnel-related costs and some third party royalty costs.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Cloud Services and Subscriptions: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | $ | 335,584 |  |  | $ | (2,899) |  |  | $ | 338,483 |  |  | $ | 1,009,806 |  |  | $ | 1,947 |  |  | $ | 1,007,859 |
EMEA | 99,247 |  |  | 11,009 |  |  | 88,238 |  |  | 286,970 |  |  | 24,814 |  |  | 262,156 |
Asia Pacific | 27,783 |  |  | (24) |  |  | 27,807 |  |  | 85,168 |  |  | (450) |  |  | 85,618 |
Total Cloud Services and Subscriptions Revenues | 462,614 |  |  | 8,086 |  |  | 454,528 |  |  | 1,381,944 |  |  | 26,311 |  |  | 1,355,633 |
Cost of Cloud Services and Subscriptions Revenues | 174,186 |  |  | (12,214) |  |  | 186,400 |  |  | 521,731 |  |  | (16,229) |  |  | 537,960 |
GAAP-based Cloud Services and Subscriptions Gross Profit | $ | 288,428 |  |  | $ | 20,300 |  |  | $ | 268,128 |  |  | $ | 860,213 |  |  | $ | 42,540 |  |  | $ | 817,673 |
GAAP-based Cloud Services and Subscriptions Gross Margin % | 62.3 | % |  |  |  | 59.0 | % |  | 62.2 | % |  |  |  | 60.3 | %
% Cloud Services and Subscriptions Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | 72.5 | % |  |  |  | 74.5 | % |  | 73.1 | % |  |  |  | 74.3 | %
EMEA | 21.5 | % |  |  |  | 19.4 | % |  | 20.8 | % |  |  |  | 19.3 | %
Asia Pacific | 6.0 | % |  |  |  | 6.1 | % |  | 6.1 | % |  |  |  | 6.4 | %

Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
Cloud services and subscriptions revenues increased by $8.1 million or 1.8% during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; up 3.0% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $5.4 million of foreign exchange rate changes. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to an increase in EMEA of $11.0 million partially offset by a decrease in Americas of $2.9 million.
There were 32 cloud services contracts greater than $1.0 million that closed during the third quarter of Fiscal 2025, compared to 28 contracts during the third quarter of Fiscal 2024.
Cost of Cloud services and subscriptions revenues decreased by $12.2 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a decrease in third-party network usage fees of $7.3 million and a decrease in labour-related costs of $5.1 million. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Cloud services and subscriptions revenues increased to 62% from 59%.
49

Table of Contents
Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
Cloud services and subscriptions revenues increased by $26.3 million or 1.9% during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; up 2.3% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $4.7 million of foreign exchange rate changes. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to an increase in EMEA of $24.8 million, an increase in Americas of $1.9 million, partially offset by a decrease in Asia Pacific of $0.5 million.
There were 106 cloud services contracts greater than $1.0 million that closed during the first nine months of Fiscal 2025, compared to 97 contracts during the first nine months of Fiscal 2024.
Cost of Cloud services and subscriptions revenues decreased by $16.2 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was due to a decrease in labour-related costs of $15.0 million, and a decrease in third-party network usage fees of $1.8 million. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Cloud services and subscriptions revenues increased to 62% from 60%.
2) Customer Support:
Customer support revenues consist of revenues from our customer support and maintenance agreements. These agreements allow our customers to receive technical support, enhancements and upgrades to new versions of our software products when available. Customer support revenues are generated from support and maintenance relating to current year sales of software products and from the renewal of existing maintenance agreements for software licenses sold in prior periods. Therefore, changes in Customer support revenues do not always correlate directly to the changes in license revenues from period to period. The terms of support and maintenance agreements are typically twelve months, and are renewable, generally on an annual basis, at the option of the customer. Our management reviews our customer support renewal rates on a quarterly basis, and we use these rates as a method of monitoring our customer service performance.
Beginning with the quarter ended September 30, 2024, we have disclosed the customer support renewal rate on a net basis (customer support net renewal rate). This rate includes increases in renewed contract values driven by volume and consumption, and excludes reductions driven by shifts from customer support renewals where customers migrate to other product types, which were not part of the historical calculation of the customer support renewal rate. For the quarter ended March 31, 2025, our customer support net renewal rate was 90%.
Cost of Customer support revenues is comprised primarily of technical support personnel and related costs, as well as third party royalty costs.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Customer Support Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | $ | 296,305 |  |  | $ | (63,750) |  |  | $ | 360,055 |  |  | $ | 908,074 |  |  | $ | (213,596) |  |  | $ | 1,121,670 |
EMEA | 215,338 |  |  | (42,830) |  |  | 258,168 |  |  | 672,746 |  |  | (84,663) |  |  | 757,409 |
Asia Pacific | 55,736 |  |  | (17,482) |  |  | 73,218 |  |  | 172,644 |  |  | (33,193) |  |  | 205,837 |
Total Customer Support Revenues | 567,379 |  |  | (124,062) |  |  | 691,441 |  |  | 1,753,464 |  |  | (331,452) |  |  | 2,084,916 |
Cost of Customer Support Revenues | 61,733 |  |  | (12,906) |  |  | 74,639 |  |  | 186,963 |  |  | (36,064) |  |  | 223,027 |
GAAP-based Customer Support Gross Profit | $ | 505,646 |  |  | $ | (111,156) |  |  | $ | 616,802 |  |  | $ | 1,566,501 |  |  | $ | (295,388) |  |  | $ | 1,861,889 |
GAAP-based Customer Support Gross Margin % | 89.1 | % |  |  |  | 89.2 | % |  | 89.3 | % |  |  |  | 89.3 | %
% Customer Support Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | 52.2 | % |  |  |  | 52.1 | % |  | 51.8 | % |  |  |  | 53.8 | %
EMEA | 38.0 | % |  |  |  | 37.3 | % |  | 38.4 | % |  |  |  | 36.3 | %
Asia Pacific | 9.8 | % |  |  |  | 10.6 | % |  | 9.8 | % |  |  |  | 9.9 | %

Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
Customer support revenues decreased by $124.1 million or 17.9% during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 16.4% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $10.8 million of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was primarily due to the exclusion of customer support revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $63.8 million, a decrease in EMEA of $42.8 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $17.5 million.
Cost of Customer support revenues decreased by $12.9 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a decrease in labour-related costs of $11.5
50

Table of Contents
million over the comparative period. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Customer support revenues remained stable at 89%.
Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
Customer support revenues decreased by $331.5 million or 15.9% during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 15.5% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $7.9 million of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was primarily due to the exclusion of customer support revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $213.6 million, a decrease in EMEA of $84.7 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $33.2 million.
Cost of Customer support revenues decreased by $36.1 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a decrease in labour-related costs of $33.8 million over the comparative period. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Customer support revenues remained stable at 89%.
3) License:
Our License revenue can be broadly categorized as perpetual licenses, term licenses and subscription licenses. Our License revenues are impacted by the strength of general economic and industry conditions, the competitive strength of our software products, and our acquisitions. Cost of License revenues consists primarily of royalties payable to third parties.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
License Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | $ | 57,559 |  |  | $ | (35,489) |  |  | $ | 93,048 |  |  | $ | 198,618 |  |  | $ | (111,790) |  |  | $ | 310,408 |
EMEA | 61,948 |  |  | (22,078) |  |  | 84,026 |  |  | 193,921 |  |  | (70,135) |  |  | 264,056 |
Asia Pacific | 18,856 |  |  | (4,433) |  |  | 23,289 |  |  | 60,560 |  |  | (27,603) |  |  | 88,163 |
Total License Revenues | 138,363 |  |  | (62,000) |  |  | 200,363 |  |  | 453,099 |  |  | (209,528) |  |  | 662,627 |
Cost of License Revenues | 7,504 |  |  | 735 |  |  | 6,769 |  |  | 20,497 |  |  | 3,906 |  |  | 16,591 |
GAAP-based License Gross Profit | $ | 130,859 |  |  | $ | (62,735) |  |  | $ | 193,594 |  |  | $ | 432,602 |  |  | $ | (213,434) |  |  | $ | 646,036 |
GAAP-based License Gross Margin % | 94.6 | % |  |  |  | 96.6 | % |  | 95.5 | % |  |  |  | 97.5 | %
% License Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | 41.6 | % |  |  |  | 46.4 | % |  | 43.8 | % |  |  |  | 46.8 | %
EMEA | 44.8 | % |  |  |  | 41.9 | % |  | 42.8 | % |  |  |  | 39.8 | %
Asia Pacific | 13.6 | % |  |  |  | 11.7 | % |  | 13.4 | % |  |  |  | 13.4 | %

Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
License revenues decreased by $62.0 million or 30.9% during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 29.6% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $2.7 million of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was primarily driven by the exclusion of license revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture and license revenues in the prior fiscal year relating to the grant of certain IP rights. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $35.5 million, a decrease in EMEA of $22.1 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $4.4 million.
During the third quarter of Fiscal 2025, we closed 51 license contracts greater than $0.5 million, of which 19 contracts were greater than $1.0 million, contributing $52.2 million of License revenues. This was compared to 55 license contracts greater than $0.5 million during the third quarter of Fiscal 2024, of which 23 contracts were greater than $1.0 million, contributing $92.3 million of License revenues.
Cost of License revenues increased by $0.7 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Overall, the gross margin percentage on License revenues decreased to 95% from 97%.
Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
License revenues decreased by $209.5 million or 31.6% during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 31.3% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of $2.2 million of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was primarily driven by the exclusion of license revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture and license revenues in the prior fiscal year relating to the grant of certain IP rights. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $111.8 million, a decrease in EMEA of $70.1 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $27.6 million.
51

Table of Contents
During the first nine months of Fiscal 2025, we closed 150 license contracts greater than $0.5 million, of which 58 contracts were greater than $1.0 million, contributing $163.2 million of License revenues. This was compared to 189 license contracts greater than $0.5 million during the first nine months of Fiscal 2024, of which 79 contracts were greater than $1.0 million, contributing $303.9 million of License revenues.
Cost of License revenues increased by $3.9 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Overall, the gross margin percentage on License revenues decreased to 95% from 97%.
4) Professional Service and Other:
Professional service and other revenues consist of revenues from consulting contracts and contracts to provide implementation, training and integration services (professional services). Other revenues consist of hardware revenues, which are included within the “Professional service and other” category because they are relatively immaterial to our service revenues. Professional services are typically performed after the purchase of new software licenses. Professional service and other revenues can vary from period to period based on the type of engagements as well as those implementations that are assumed by our partner network.
Cost of Professional service and other revenues consists primarily of the costs of providing integration, configuration and training with respect to our various software products. The most significant components of these costs are personnel-related expenses, travel costs and third-party subcontracting.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Professional Service and Other Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | $ | 30,356 |  |  | $ | (6,888) |  |  | $ | 37,244 |  |  | $ | 97,406 |  |  | $ | (21,001) |  |  | $ | 118,407 |
EMEA | 43,601 |  |  | (7,142) |  |  | 50,743 |  |  | 134,796 |  |  | (13,083) |  |  | 147,879 |
Asia Pacific | 12,050 |  |  | (762) |  |  | 12,812 |  |  | 37,159 |  |  | (807) |  |  | 37,966 |
Total Professional Service and Other Revenues | 86,007 |  |  | (14,792) |  |  | 100,799 |  |  | 269,361 |  |  | (34,891) |  |  | 304,252 |
Cost of Professional Service and Other Revenues | 65,487 |  |  | (9,968) |  |  | 75,455 |  |  | 200,443 |  |  | (30,393) |  |  | 230,836 |
GAAP-based Professional Service and Other Gross Profit | $ | 20,520 |  |  | $ | (4,824) |  |  | $ | 25,344 |  |  | $ | 68,918 |  |  | $ | (4,498) |  |  | $ | 73,416 |
GAAP-based Professional Service and Other Gross Margin % | 23.9 | % |  |  |  | 25.1 | % |  | 25.6 | % |  |  |  | 24.1 | %
% Professional Service and Other Revenues by Geography: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Americas | 35.3 | % |  |  |  | 36.9 | % |  | 36.2 | % |  |  |  | 38.9 | %
EMEA | 50.7 | % |  |  |  | 50.3 | % |  | 50.0 | % |  |  |  | 48.6 | %
Asia Pacific | 14.0 | % |  |  |  | 12.8 | % |  | 13.8 | % |  |  |  | 12.5 | %

Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
Professional service and other revenues decreased by $14.8 million or 14.7% during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 12.6% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was primarily due to the exclusion of professional services revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $6.9 million, a decrease in EMEA of $7.1 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $0.8 million.
Cost of Professional service and other revenues decreased by $10.0 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a decrease in labour-related costs of $10.1 million. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Professional service and other revenues decreased to 24% from 25%.
52

Table of Contents
Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 Compared to Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
Professional service and other revenues decreased by $34.9 million or 11.5% during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year; down 11.3% after factoring in the unfavorable impact of foreign exchange rate changes. The decrease was partially due to the exclusion of professional services revenue contributions as a result of the AMC Divestiture over the comparative period. Geographically, the overall change was attributable to a decrease in Americas of $21.0 million, a decrease in EMEA of $13.1 million and a decrease in Asia Pacific of $0.8 million
Cost of Professional service and other revenues decreased by $30.4 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a decrease in labour-related costs of $30.8 million. Overall, the gross margin percentage on Professional service and other revenues increased to 26% from 24%.
Amortization of Acquired Technology-based Intangible Assets

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | $ | 47,199 |  |  | $ | (895) |  |  | $ | 48,094 |  |  | $ | 141,646 |  |  | $ | (54,056) |  |  | $ | 195,702 |

Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets decreased during the three months ended March 31, 2025 by $0.9 million as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a reduction in amortization related to technology-based intangible assets from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets decreased during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 by $54.1 million as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a reduction in amortization related to the AMC Divestiture and reduced amortization related to technology-based intangible assets from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.
Operating Expenses

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Research and development (1) | $ | 197,333 |  |  | $ | (29,188) |  |  | $ | 226,521 |  |  | $ | 568,753 |  |  | $ | (96,855) |  |  | $ | 665,608 |
Sales and marketing (1) | 260,102 |  |  | (43,648) |  |  | 303,750 |  |  | 779,913 |  |  | (91,471) |  |  | 871,384 |
General and administrative | 115,718 |  |  | (30,206) |  |  | 145,924 |  |  | 321,804 |  |  | (128,595) |  |  | 450,399 |
Depreciation | 32,474 |  |  | 365 |  |  | 32,109 |  |  | 96,524 |  |  | (3,091) |  |  | 99,615 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 79,683 |  |  | (21,158) |  |  | 100,841 |  |  | 242,235 |  |  | (92,723) |  |  | 334,958 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 3,854 |  |  | (15,707) |  |  | 19,561 |  |  | 66,228 |  |  | (21,293) |  |  | 87,521 |
Total operating expenses | $ | 689,164 |  |  | $ | (139,542) |  |  | $ | 828,706 |  |  | $ | 2,075,457 |  |  | $ | (434,028) |  |  | $ | 2,509,485 |
% of Total Revenues: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 15.7 | % |  |  |  | 15.7 | % |  | 14.7 | % |  |  |  | 15.1 | %
Sales and marketing | 20.7 | % |  |  |  | 21.0 | % |  | 20.2 | % |  |  |  | 19.8 | %
General and administrative | 9.2 | % |  |  |  | 10.1 | % |  | 8.3 | % |  |  |  | 10.2 | %
Depreciation | 2.6 | % |  |  |  | 2.2 | % |  | 2.5 | % |  |  |  | 2.3 | %
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 6.4 | % |  |  |  | 7.0 | % |  | 6.3 | % |  |  |  | 7.6 | %
Special charges (recoveries) | 0.3 | % |  |  |  | 1.4 | % |  | 1.7 | % |  |  |  | 2.0 | %

__________________________
(1)Beginning in the first quarter of Fiscal 2025, the Company reclassified certain expenses previously included within Research and development to Sales and marketing in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income to provide a better representation of the function of the expenses and reclassified prior period information to conform to the current presentation.
53

Table of Contents
Research and development expenses consist primarily of payroll and payroll-related benefits expenses, contracted research and development expenses, and facility costs. Research and development enables organic growth and improves product stability and functionality, and accordingly, we dedicate extensive efforts to update and upgrade our product offerings. The primary drivers are typically software upgrades and development.

| Change between Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024 |  | Change between Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024
(In thousands) | increase (decrease) |  | increase (decrease)
Payroll and payroll-related benefits | $ | (11,847) |  |  | $ | (50,515) |
Contract labour and consulting | (3,492) |  |  | (11,559) |
Share-based compensation | (5,013) |  |  | (13,129) |
Travel and communication | (622) |  |  | (1,333) |
Facilities | (6,094) |  |  | (14,991) |
Other miscellaneous | (2,120) |  |  | (5,328) |
Total change in research and development expenses | $ | (29,188) |  |  | $ | (96,855) |

Research and development expenses decreased by $29.2 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $11.8 million, facility-related expenses decreased by $6.1 million, share-based compensation expense decreased by $5.0 million and contract labour and consulting expense decreased by $3.5 million. Overall, our research and development expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, remained stable at 16% as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Research and development expenses decreased by $96.9 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $50.5 million, facility-related expenses decreased by $15.0 million, share-based compensation expense decreased by $13.1 million and contract labour and consulting decreased by $11.6 million. Overall, our research and development expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, remained stable at 15% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Our research and development labour resources decreased by 608 employees, from 7,980 employees at March 31, 2024 to 7,372 employees at March 31, 2025.
Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of personnel expenses and costs associated with advertising, marketing events and trade shows.

| Change between Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024 |  | Change between Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024
(In thousands) | increase (decrease) |  | increase (decrease)
Payroll and payroll-related benefits | $ | (21,400) |  |  | $ | (63,165) |
Commissions | (8,801) |  |  | (6,264) |
Contract labour and consulting | (1,490) |  |  | (4,394) |
Share-based compensation | (4,075) |  |  | (9,134) |
Travel and communication | (1,200) |  |  | (2,055) |
Marketing expenses | (1,430) |  |  | (749) |
Facilities | (2,296) |  |  | (5,610) |
Credit loss expense | (2,151) |  |  | 3,454 |
Other miscellaneous | (805) |  |  | (3,554) |
Total change in sales and marketing expenses | $ | (43,648) |  |  | $ | (91,471) |

Sales and marketing expenses decreased by $43.6 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $21.4 million, commissions decreased by $8.8 million, share-based compensation expense decreased by $4.1 million, and facility-related expenses decreased by $2.3 million. Overall, our sales and marketing expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, remained stable at 21% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Sales and marketing expenses decreased by $91.5 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $63.2 million, share-based compensation expense decreased by $9.1 million, commissions decreased by $6.3 million, facility-related expenses decreased by $5.6 million, and contract labour and consulting
54

Table of Contents
expenses decreased by $4.4 million. Overall, our sales and marketing expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, remained stable at 20% compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Our sales and marketing labour resources decreased by 486 employees, from 4,520 employees at March 31, 2024 to 4,034 employees at March 31, 2025.
General and administrative expenses consist primarily of payroll and payroll related benefits expenses, related overhead, audit fees, other professional fees, contract labour and consulting expenses and public company costs.

| Change between Three Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024 |  | Change between Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025 and 2024
(In thousands) | increase (decrease) |  | increase (decrease)
Payroll and payroll-related benefits | $ | (7,581) |  |  | $ | (29,022) |
Contract labour and consulting | (5,120) |  |  | (25,768) |
Share-based compensation | (1,880) |  |  | (3,683) |
Travel and communication | (2,293) |  |  | (7,612) |
Facilities | 3,253 |  |  | 2,260 |
Other miscellaneous | (16,585) |  |  | (64,770) |
Total change in general and administrative expenses | $ | (30,206) |  |  | $ | (128,595) |

General and administrative expenses decreased by $30.2 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Other miscellaneous costs, which include professional fees such as legal, audit and tax related expenses, decreased by $16.6 million primarily driven by a reduction in costs related to IP, including the grant of certain IP rights and the resolution of certain historical IP related matters in the prior fiscal year, and reductions in other professional fees. Additionally, payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $7.6 million and contract labour and consulting expenses decreased by $5.1 million. Overall, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, decreased to 9% compared to 10% for the same period in the prior fiscal year.
General and administrative expenses decreased by $128.6 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Other miscellaneous costs, which include professional fees such as legal, audit and tax related expenses, decreased by $64.8 million primarily driven by a reduction in costs related to IP, including the grant of certain IP rights and the resolution of certain historical IP related matters in the prior fiscal year, and reductions in other professional fees. Additionally, payroll and payroll-related benefits, which is comprised of salaries, benefits and variable short-term incentives, decreased by $29.0 million, contract labour and consulting expenses decreased by $25.8 million and travel and communication expenses decreased by $7.6 million. Overall, general and administrative expenses, as a percentage of total revenues, decreased to 8% compared to 10% for the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Our general and administrative labour resources decreased by 507 employees, from 3,514 employees at March 31, 2024 to 3,007 employees at March 31, 2025.
Depreciation expenses:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Depreciation | $ | 32,474 |  |  | $ | 365 |  |  | $ | 32,109 |  |  | $ | 96,524 |  |  | $ | (3,091) |  |  | $ | 99,615 |

Depreciation expenses increased during the three months ended March 31, 2025 by $0.4 million as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Depreciation expenses, as a percentage of total revenue, increased for the three months ended March 31, 2025 to approximately 3% as compared to 2% for the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Depreciation expenses decreased during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 by $3.1 million compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Depreciation expenses, as a percentage of total revenue, remained stable for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 at 3% as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
55

Table of Contents
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | $ | 79,683 |  |  | $ | (21,158) |  |  | $ | 100,841 |  |  | $ | 242,235 |  |  | $ | (92,723) |  |  | $ | 334,958 |

Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets decreased during the three months ended March 31, 2025 by $21.2 million, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a reduction in amortization related to customer-based intangible assets from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets decreased during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 by $92.7 million, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This was primarily due to a reduction in amortization related to the AMC Divestiture and reduced amortization related to customer-based intangible assets from previous acquisitions becoming fully amortized.
Special charges (recoveries):
Special charges (recoveries) typically relate to amounts that we expect to pay in connection with restructuring plans, acquisition and divestiture-related costs and other similar charges and recoveries. Generally, we implement such plans in the context of integrating acquired entities with existing OpenText operations. Actions related to such restructuring plans are typically completed within a period of one year. In certain limited situations, if the planned activity does not need to be implemented, or an expense lower than anticipated is paid out, we record a recovery of the originally recorded expense to Special charges (recoveries).

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Special charges (recoveries) | $ | 3,854 |  |  | $ | (15,707) |  |  | $ | 19,561 |  |  | $ | 66,228 |  |  | $ | (21,293) |  |  | $ | 87,521 |

Special charges (recoveries) decreased by $15.7 million during the three months ended March 31, 2025 over the comparative period. This was primarily due to a decrease in restructuring costs related to the Micro Focus Acquisition of $9.6 million and a decrease in divestiture costs of $6.9 million, partially offset by an increase related to the Business Optimization Plan of $2.3 million, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
Special charges (recoveries) decreased by $21.3 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. Restructuring costs related to the Micro Focus Acquisition decreased by $62.3 million, divestiture costs decreased by $9.7 million and other miscellaneous charges decreased by $4.9 million, partially offset by an increase in restructuring costs of $57.1 million related to the Business Optimization Plan, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year.
For more details on Special charges (recoveries), see Note 16 “Special Charges (Recoveries)” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
56

Table of Contents
Other Income (Expense), Net
The components of other income (expense), net were as follows:

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Foreign exchange gains (losses) | $ | (8,269) |  |  | $ | (12,075) |  |  | $ | 3,806 |  |  | $ | 5,891 |  |  | $ | 10,275 |  |  | $ | (4,384) |
Unrealized gains (losses) on derivatives not designated as hedges (1) | (9,836) |  |  | (26,507) |  |  | 16,671 |  |  | 10,778 |  |  | 14,329 |  |  | (3,551) |
Realized losses on derivatives not designated as hedges (2) | (10,380) |  |  | (10,380) |  |  | — |  |  | (10,380) |  |  | (10,380) |  |  | — |
OpenText share in net income (loss) of equity investees (3) | 1,644 |  |  | 2,479 |  |  | (835) |  |  | 3,637 |  |  | 22,650 |  |  | (19,013) |
Adjustment to gain on AMC Divestiture (4) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (4,175) |  |  | (4,175) |  |  | — |
Loss on debt extinguishment (5) | — |  |  | 10,803 |  |  | (10,803) |  |  | — |  |  | 10,803 |  |  | (10,803) |
Other miscellaneous income (expense) | 263 |  |  | (848) |  |  | 1,111 |  |  | 631 |  |  | 1,544 |  |  | (913) |
Total other income (expense), net | $ | (26,578) |  |  | $ | (36,528) |  |  | $ | 9,950 |  |  | $ | 6,382 |  |  | $ | 45,046 |  |  | $ | (38,664) |

__________________________
(1)Represents the unrealized gains (losses) on our derivatives not designated as hedges related to the Micro Focus Acquisition (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details).
(2)Represents the realized gains (losses) from the early termination of cross currency swaps on our derivatives not designated as hedges related to the Micro Focus Acquisition (see Note 15 “Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities” for more details).
(3)Represents our share in net income (loss) of equity investees, which approximates fair value and subject to volatility based on market trends and business conditions, based on our interest in certain investment funds in which we are a limited partner. Our interests in each of these investees range from 4% to below 20% and these investments are accounted for using the equity method (see Note 7 “Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details).
(4)Represents final settlement of working capital and other adjustments (see Note 17 “Acquisitions and Divestitures” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details).
(5)During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, we recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of $10.8 million related to the acceleration and recognition of unamortized debt discount and issuance costs resulting from the optional repayments of the Acquisition Term Loan in Fiscal 2024.
Interest and Other Related Expense, Net
Interest and other related expense, net is primarily comprised of interest paid and accrued on our debt facilities, offset by interest income earned on our cash and cash equivalents.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Interest expense related to total outstanding debt (1) | $ | 84,240 |  |  | $ | (52,793) |  |  | $ | 137,033 |  |  | $ | 266,924 |  |  | $ | (158,477) |  |  | $ | 425,401 |
Interest income | (11,910) |  |  | 313 |  |  | (12,223) |  |  | (38,371) |  |  | (4,671) |  |  | (33,700) |
Other miscellaneous expense (2) | 6,486 |  |  | (1,367) |  |  | 7,853 |  |  | 18,160 |  |  | (3,858) |  |  | 22,018 |
Total interest and other related expense, net | $ | 78,816 |  |  | $ | (53,847) |  |  | $ | 132,663 |  |  | $ | 246,713 |  |  | $ | (167,006) |  |  | $ | 413,719 |

__________________________
(1)For more details, see Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
(2)Other miscellaneous expense primarily consists of the amortization of debt discount and the debt issuance costs. For more details, see Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
Provision for Income Taxes
We operate in several tax jurisdictions and are exposed to various foreign tax rates.

| Three Months Ended March 31, |  | Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | 2024
Provision for income taxes | $ | 10,842 |  |  | $ | 4,814 |  |  | $ | 6,028 |  |  | $ | 63,618 |  |  | $ | 39,184 |  |  | $ | 24,434 |

The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2025 increased to a provision of 10.5% compared to a provision of 5.8% for the three months ended March 31, 2024. The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2025 differs from the Canadian statutory rate of 26.5% primarily due to tax benefits related to foreign tax
57

Table of Contents
credits, research and development credits, and the effect of foreign rate differences, partially offset by withholding taxes, foreign source income inclusion in the U.S. and a net increase in unrecognized tax benefits.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2024 differs from the Canadian statutory rate primarily due to tax benefits related to change in valuation allowance, foreign tax credits, and research and development credits, partially offset by U.S. Base Erosion and Anti-Abuse Tax (BEAT), withholding taxes, and an increase to uncertain tax positions.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 increased to a provision of 13.5% compared to a provision of 10.1% for the nine months ended March 31, 2024. The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2025 differs from the Canadian statutory rate of 26.5% primarily due to tax benefits related to a net decrease in unrecognized tax benefits, foreign tax credits, research and development credits, partially offset by withholding taxes and foreign source income inclusion in the U.S.
The Company’s effective tax rate for the nine months ended March 31, 2024 differs from the Canadian statutory rate primarily due to tax benefits related to foreign tax credits, research and development credits, and a change in valuation allowance, partially offset by U.S. BEAT and withholding taxes.
Numerous countries have agreed to a statement in support of the Organization for Economic Co-Operation and Development model rules that propose a global minimum tax rate of 15.0% for companies with revenue above €750.0 million, calculated on a country-by-country basis, and E.U. member states have agreed to implement the global minimum tax. On June 20, 2024, Canada enacted the new Global Minimum Tax Act, imposing a 15.0% global minimum tax on profits. Certain other countries have enacted or are expected to enact similar legislation. We are unable to predict when and how such rules in various jurisdictions will be enacted into law; however, it is possible that the implementation of relevant legislation could impact our liability for taxes. As of the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, the impact of the global minimum tax is not material.
For information on certain potential tax contingencies, including the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA) matter, see Note 12 “Guarantees and Contingencies” and Note 13 “Income Taxes” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, as well as Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024.
58

Table of Contents
Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures
In addition to reporting financial results in accordance with U.S. GAAP, the Company provides certain financial measures that are not in accordance with U.S. GAAP (Non-GAAP). These Non-GAAP financial measures have certain limitations in that they do not have a standardized meaning and thus the Company's definition may be different from similar Non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies and/or analysts and may differ from period to period. Thus, it may be more difficult to compare the Company's financial performance to that of other companies. However, the Company's management compensates for these limitations by providing the relevant disclosure of the items excluded in the calculation of these Non-GAAP financial measures both in its reconciliation to the U.S. GAAP financial measures and its Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, all of which should be considered when evaluating the Company's results.
The Company uses these Non-GAAP financial measures to supplement the information provided in its Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, which are presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The presentation of Non-GAAP financial measures is not meant to be a substitute for financial measures presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP, but rather should be evaluated in conjunction with and as a supplement to such U.S. GAAP measures. OpenText strongly encourages investors to review its financial information in its entirety and not to rely on a single financial measure. The Company therefore believes that despite these limitations, it is appropriate to supplement the disclosure of the U.S. GAAP measures with certain Non-GAAP measures defined below.
Non-GAAP-based net income and Non-GAAP-based EPS, attributable to OpenText, are consistently calculated as GAAP-based net income or earnings (loss) per share, attributable to OpenText, on a diluted basis, excluding the effects of the amortization of acquired intangible assets, other income (expense), share-based compensation, and special charges (recoveries), all net of tax and any tax benefits/expense items unrelated to current period income, as further described in the tables below. Non-GAAP-based gross profit is the arithmetical sum of GAAP-based gross profit and the amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets and share-based compensation within cost of sales. Non-GAAP-based gross margin is calculated as Non-GAAP-based gross profit expressed as a percentage of total revenue. Non-GAAP-based income from operations is calculated as GAAP-based income from operations, excluding the amortization of acquired intangible assets, special charges (recoveries), and share-based compensation expense.
Adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (Adjusted EBITDA) is consistently calculated as GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText, excluding interest income (expense), provision for (recovery of) income taxes, depreciation and amortization of acquired intangible assets, other income (expense), share-based compensation and special charges (recoveries).
The Company's management believes that the presentation of the above defined Non-GAAP financial measures provides useful information to investors because they portray the financial results of the Company before the impact of certain non-operational charges. The use of the term “non-operational charge” is defined for this purpose as an expense that does not impact the ongoing operating decisions taken by the Company's management. These items are excluded based upon the way the Company's management evaluates the performance of the Company's business for use in the Company's internal reports and are not excluded in the sense that they may be used under U.S. GAAP.
The Company does not acquire businesses on a predictable cycle, and therefore believes that the presentation of Non-GAAP measures, which in certain cases adjust for the impact of amortization of intangible assets and the related tax effects that are primarily related to acquisitions, will provide readers of financial statements with a more consistent basis for comparison across accounting periods and be more useful in helping readers understand the Company’s operating results and underlying operational trends. Additionally, the Company has engaged in various restructuring activities over the past several years, primarily due to acquisitions, that have resulted in costs associated with reductions in headcount, consolidation of leased facilities and related costs, all which are recorded under the Company’s Special charges (recoveries) caption on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. Each restructuring activity is a discrete event based on a unique set of business objectives or circumstances, and each differs in terms of its operational implementation, business impact and scope, and the size of each restructuring plan can vary significantly from period to period. Therefore, the Company believes that the exclusion of these special charges (recoveries) will also better aid readers of financial statements in the understanding and comparability of the Company's operating results and underlying operational trends.
In summary, the Company believes the provision of supplemental Non-GAAP measures allow investors to evaluate the operational and financial performance of the Company's core business using the same evaluation measures that management uses, and is therefore a useful indication of OpenText's performance or expected performance of future operations and facilitates period-to-period comparison of operating performance (although prior performance is not necessarily indicative of future performance). As a result, the Company considers it appropriate and reasonable to provide, in addition to U.S. GAAP measures, supplementary Non-GAAP financial measures that exclude certain items from the presentation of its financial results.
The following charts provide unaudited reconciliations of U.S. GAAP-based financial measures to Non-GAAP-based financial measures for the following periods presented. The Micro Focus Acquisition significantly impacts period-over-period comparability.
59

Table of Contents
Reconciliation of selected GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures
for the three months ended March 31, 2025
(In thousands, except for per share data)

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2025
| GAAP-based Measures | GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue | Adjustments | Note | Non-GAAP-based Measures | Non-GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue
Cost of revenues |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 174,186 |  |  | $ | (1,846) |  | (1) | $ | 172,340 |  |
Customer support | 61,733 |  |  | (812) |  | (1) | 60,921 |  |
Professional service and other | 65,487 |  |  | (922) |  | (1) | 64,565 |  |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 47,199 |  |  | (47,199) |  | (2) | — |  |
GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) / Non-GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) | 898,254 |  | 71.6% | 50,779 |  | (3) | 949,033 |  | 75.7%
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 197,333 |  |  | (4,737) |  | (1) | 192,596 |  |
Sales and marketing | 260,102 |  |  | (6,842) |  | (1) | 253,260 |  |
General and administrative | 115,718 |  |  | (7,841) |  | (1) | 107,877 |  |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 79,683 |  |  | (79,683) |  | (2) | — |  |
Special charges (recoveries) | 3,854 |  |  | (3,854) |  | (4) | — |  |
GAAP-based income from operations / Non-GAAP-based income from operations | 209,090 |  |  | 153,736 |  | (5) | 362,826 |  |
Other income (expense), net | (26,578) |  |  | 26,578 |  | (6) | — |  |
Provision for income taxes | 10,842 |  |  | 57,320 |  | (7) | 68,162 |  |
GAAP-based net income / Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | 92,805 |  |  | 122,994 |  | (8) | 215,799 |  |
GAAP-based earnings per share / Non-GAAP-based earnings per share-diluted, attributable to OpenText | $ | 0.35 |  |  | $ | 0.47 |  | (8) | $ | 0.82 |  |

______________________
(1)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of share-based compensation expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as this expense is excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(2)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of amortization expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as the timing and frequency of amortization expense is dependent on our acquisitions and is hence excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(3)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based gross profit stated in dollars and gross margin stated as a percentage of total revenue.
(4)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of special charges (recoveries) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as special charges (recoveries) are generally incurred in the periods relevant to an acquisition and include certain charges or recoveries that are not indicative or related to continuing operations and are therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. See Note 16 “Special Charges (Recoveries)” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(5)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based income from operations stated in dollars.
(6)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of other income (expense) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as other income (expense) generally relates to the transactional impact of foreign exchange and is generally not indicative or related to continuing operations and is therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. Other income (expense) also includes our share of income (losses) from our holdings in investments as a limited partner. We do not actively trade equity securities in these privately held companies nor do we plan our ongoing operations based around any anticipated fundings or distributions from these investments. We exclude gains and losses on these investments as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results. Other income (expense) also includes unrealized and realized gains (losses) on our derivatives which are not designated as hedges. We exclude gains and losses on these derivatives as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results.
(7)Adjustment relates to differences between the GAAP-based tax provision rate of approximately 10% and a Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 24%; these rate differences are due to the income tax effects of items that are excluded for the purpose of calculating Non-GAAP-based net income. Such excluded items include amortization, share-based compensation, special charges (recoveries) and other income (expense), net. Also excluded are tax benefits/expense items unrelated to current period income such as changes in reserves for tax uncertainties and valuation allowance reserves and “book to return” adjustments for tax return filings and tax assessments. Beginning in Fiscal 2025, net tax benefits arising from the internal reorganization that occurred in Fiscal 2017 have been fully utilized and are no longer included. In arriving at our Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 24%, we analyzed the individual adjusted expenses and took into consideration the impact of statutory tax rates from local jurisdictions incurring the expense.
60

Table of Contents
(8)Reconciliation of GAAP-based net income to Non-GAAP-based net income:

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2025
|  | Per share diluted
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |  | $ | 0.35 |
Add: |  |
Amortization | 126,882 |  | 0.49 |
Share-based compensation | 23,000 |  | 0.09 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 3,854 |  | 0.01 |
Other (income) expense, net | 26,578 |  | 0.10 |
GAAP-based provision for income taxes | 10,842 |  | 0.04 |
Non-GAAP-based provision for income taxes | (68,162) |  | (0.26) |
Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 215,799 |  | $ | 0.82 |

Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2025
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 92,805 |
Add: |
Provision for income taxes | 10,842 |
Interest and other related expense, net | 78,816 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 47,199 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 79,683 |
Depreciation | 32,474 |
Share-based compensation | 23,000 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 3,854 |
Other (income) expense, net | 26,578 |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 395,251 |

61

Table of Contents
Reconciliation of selected GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures
for the three months ended March 31, 2024
(In thousands, except for per share data)

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
| GAAP-based Measures | GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue | Adjustments | Note | Non-GAAP-based Measures | Non-GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue
Cost of revenues |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 186,400 |  |  | $ | (3,292) |  | (1) | $ | 183,108 |  |
Customer support | 74,639 |  |  | (1,149) |  | (1) | 73,490 |  |
Professional service and other | 75,455 |  |  | (1,458) |  | (1) | 73,997 |  |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 48,094 |  |  | (48,094) |  | (2) | — |  |
GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) / Non-GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) | 1,055,774 |  | 73.0% | 53,993 |  | (3) | 1,109,767 |  | 76.7%
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 226,521 |  |  | (10,799) |  | (1) | 215,722 |  |
Sales and marketing | 303,750 |  |  | (12,260) |  | (1) | 291,490 |  |
General and administrative | 145,924 |  |  | (7,084) |  | (1) | 138,840 |  |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 100,841 |  |  | (100,841) |  | (2) | — |  |
Special charges (recoveries) | 19,561 |  |  | (19,561) |  | (4) | — |  |
GAAP-based income from operations / Non-GAAP-based income from operations | 227,068 |  |  | 204,538 |  | (5) | 431,606 |  |
Other income (expense), net | 9,950 |  |  | (9,950) |  | (6) | — |  |
Provision for income taxes | 6,028 |  |  | 35,824 |  | (7) | 41,852 |  |
GAAP-based net income / Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | 98,285 |  |  | 158,764 |  | (8) | 257,049 |  |
GAAP-based earnings per share / Non-GAAP-based earnings per share-diluted, attributable to OpenText | $ | 0.36 |  |  | $ | 0.58 |  | (8) | $ | 0.94 |  |

______________________
(1)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of share-based compensation expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as this expense is excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(2)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of amortization expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as the timing and frequency of amortization expense is dependent on our acquisitions and is hence excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(3)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based gross profit stated in dollars and gross margin stated as a percentage of total revenue.
(4)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of special charges (recoveries) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as special charges (recoveries) are generally incurred in the periods relevant to an acquisition and include certain charges or recoveries that are not indicative or related to continuing operations and are therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. See Note 16 “Special Charges (Recoveries)” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(5)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based income from operations stated in dollars.
(6)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of other income (expense) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as other income (expense) generally relates to the transactional impact of foreign exchange and is generally not indicative or related to continuing operations and is therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. Other income (expense) also includes our share of income (losses) from our holdings in investments as a limited partner. We do not actively trade equity securities in these privately held companies nor do we plan our ongoing operations based around any anticipated fundings or distributions from these investments. We exclude gains and losses on these investments as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results. Other income (expense) also includes unrealized and realized gains (losses) on our derivatives which are not designated as hedges. We exclude gains and losses on these derivatives as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results.
(7)Adjustment relates to differences between the GAAP-based tax provision rate of approximately 6% and a Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 14%; these rate differences are due to the income tax effects of items that are excluded for the purpose of calculating Non-GAAP-based net income. Such excluded items include amortization, share-based compensation, special charges (recoveries) and other income (expense), net. Also excluded are tax benefits/expense items unrelated to current period income such as changes in reserves for tax uncertainties and valuation allowance reserves, and “book to return” adjustments for tax return filings and tax assessments. Included is the amount of net tax benefits arising from the internal reorganization that occurred in Fiscal 2017 assumed to be allocable to the current period based on the forecasted utilization period. In arriving at our Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 14%, we analyzed the individual adjusted expenses and took into consideration the impact of statutory tax rates from local jurisdictions incurring the expense.
62

Table of Contents
(8)Reconciliation of GAAP-based net income to Non-GAAP-based net income:

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
|  | Per share diluted
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 98,285 |  | $ | 0.36 |
Add: |  |
Amortization | 148,935 |  | 0.55 |
Share-based compensation | 36,042 |  | 0.13 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 19,561 |  | 0.07 |
Other (income) expense, net | (9,950) |  | (0.04) |
GAAP-based provision for income taxes | 6,028 |  | 0.02 |
Non-GAAP-based provision for income taxes | (41,852) |  | (0.15) |
Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 257,049 |  | $ | 0.94 |

Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA

| Three Months Ended March 31, 2024
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 98,285 |
Add: |
Provision for income taxes | 6,028 |
Interest and other related expense, net | 132,663 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 48,094 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 100,841 |
Depreciation | 32,109 |
Share-based compensation | 36,042 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 19,561 |
Other (income) expense, net | (9,950) |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 463,673 |

63

Table of Contents
Reconciliation of selected GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures
for the nine months ended March 31, 2025
(In thousands, except for per share data)

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
| GAAP-based Measures | GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue | Adjustments | Note | Non-GAAP-based Measures | Non-GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue
Cost of revenues |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 521,731 |  |  | $ | (6,828) |  | (1) | $ | 514,903 |  |
Customer support | 186,963 |  |  | (3,293) |  | (1) | 183,670 |  |
Professional service and other | 200,443 |  |  | (3,509) |  | (1) | 196,934 |  |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 141,646 |  |  | (141,646) |  | (2) | — |  |
GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) / Non-GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) | 2,786,588 |  | 72.2% | 155,276 |  | (3) | 2,941,864 |  | 76.3%
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 568,753 |  |  | (20,560) |  | (1) | 548,193 |  |
Sales and marketing | 779,913 |  |  | (27,380) |  | (1) | 752,533 |  |
General and administrative | 321,804 |  |  | (21,349) |  | (1) | 300,455 |  |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 242,235 |  |  | (242,235) |  | (2) | — |  |
Special charges (recoveries) | 66,228 |  |  | (66,228) |  | (4) | — |  |
GAAP-based income from operations / Non-GAAP-based income from operations | 711,131 |  |  | 533,028 |  | (5) | 1,244,159 |  |
Other income (expense), net | 6,382 |  |  | (6,382) |  | (6) | — |  |
Provision for income taxes | 63,618 |  |  | 175,768 |  | (7) | 239,386 |  |
GAAP-based net income / Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | 407,035 |  |  | 350,878 |  | (8) | 757,913 |  |
GAAP-based earnings per share / Non-GAAP-based earnings per share-diluted, attributable to OpenText | $ | 1.53 |  |  | $ | 1.32 |  | (8) | $ | 2.85 |  |

______________________
(1)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of share-based compensation expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as this expense is excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(2)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of amortization expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as the timing and frequency of amortization expense is dependent on our acquisitions and is hence excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(3)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based gross profit stated in dollars and gross margin stated as a percentage of total revenue.
(4)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of special charges (recoveries) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as special charges (recoveries) are generally incurred in the periods relevant to an acquisition and include certain charges or recoveries that are not indicative or related to continuing operations and are therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. See Note 16 “Special Charges (Recoveries)” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(5)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based income from operations stated in dollars.
(6)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of other income (expense) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as other income (expense) generally relates to the transactional impact of foreign exchange and is generally not indicative or related to continuing operations and is therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. Other income (expense) also includes our share of income (losses) from our holdings in investments as a limited partner. We do not actively trade equity securities in these privately held companies nor do we plan our ongoing operations based around any anticipated fundings or distributions from these investments. We exclude gains and losses on these investments as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results. Other income (expense) also includes unrealized and realized gains (losses) on our derivatives which are not designated as hedges. We exclude gains and losses on these derivatives as we do not believe they are reflective on our ongoing business and operating results.
(7)Adjustment relates to differences between the GAAP-based tax provision rate of approximately 14% and a Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 24%; these rate differences are due to the income tax effects of items that are excluded for the purpose of calculating Non-GAAP-based net income. Such excluded items include amortization, share-based compensation, special charges (recoveries) and other income (expense), net. Also excluded are tax benefits/expense items unrelated to current period income such as changes in reserves for tax uncertainties and valuation allowance reserves and “book to return” adjustments for tax return filings and tax assessments. Beginning in Fiscal 2025, net tax benefits arising from the internal reorganization that occurred in Fiscal 2017 have been fully utilized and are no longer included. In arriving at our Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 24%, we analyzed the individual adjusted expenses and took into consideration the impact of statutory tax rates from local jurisdictions incurring the expense.
64

Table of Contents
(8)Reconciliation of GAAP-based net income to Non-GAAP-based net income:

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
|  | Per share diluted
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 407,035 |  | $ | 1.53 |
Add: |  |
Amortization | 383,881 |  | 1.44 |
Share-based compensation | 82,919 |  | 0.31 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 66,228 |  | 0.25 |
Other (income) expense, net | (6,382) |  | (0.02) |
GAAP-based provision for income taxes | 63,618 |  | 0.24 |
Non-GAAP-based provision for income taxes | (239,386) |  | (0.90) |
Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 757,913 |  | $ | 2.85 |

Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2025
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 407,035 |
Add: |
Provision for income taxes | 63,618 |
Interest and other related expense, net | 246,713 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 141,646 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 242,235 |
Depreciation | 96,524 |
Share-based compensation | 82,919 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 66,228 |
Other (income) expense, net | (6,382) |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 1,340,536 |

65

Table of Contents
Reconciliation of selected GAAP-based measures to Non-GAAP-based measures
for the nine months ended March 31, 2024
(In thousands, except for per share data)

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
| GAAP-based Measures | GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue | Adjustments | Note | Non-GAAP-based Measures | Non-GAAP-based Measures % of Total Revenue
Cost of revenues |  |  |  |  |  |
Cloud services and subscriptions | $ | 537,960 |  |  | $ | (9,892) |  | (1) | $ | 528,068 |  |
Customer support | 223,027 |  |  | (3,335) |  | (1) | 219,692 |  |
Professional service and other | 230,836 |  |  | (5,096) |  | (1) | 225,740 |  |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 195,702 |  |  | (195,702) |  | (2) | — |  |
GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) / Non-GAAP-based gross profit and gross margin (%) | 3,203,312 |  | 72.7% | 214,025 |  | (3) | 3,417,337 |  | 77.5%
Operating expenses |  |  |  |  |  |
Research and development | 665,608 |  |  | (35,300) |  | (1) | 630,307 |  |
Sales and marketing | 871,384 |  |  | (37,294) |  | (1) | 834,091 |  |
General and administrative | 450,399 |  |  | (22,395) |  | (1) | 428,004 |  |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 334,958 |  |  | (334,958) |  | (2) | — |  |
Special charges (recoveries) | 87,521 |  |  | (87,521) |  | (4) | — |  |
GAAP-based income from operations / Non-GAAP-based income from operations | 693,827 |  |  | 731,493 |  | (5) | 1,425,320 |  |
Other income (expense), net | (38,664) |  |  | 38,664 |  | (6) | — |  |
Provision for income taxes | 24,434 |  |  | 117,191 |  | (7) | 141,625 |  |
GAAP-based net income / Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | 216,861 |  |  | 652,966 |  | (8) | 869,827 |  |
GAAP-based earnings per share / Non-GAAP-based earnings per share-diluted, attributable to OpenText | $ | 0.80 |  |  | $ | 2.39 |  | (8) | $ | 3.19 |  |

______________________
(1)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of share-based compensation expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as this expense is excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(2)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of amortization expense from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as the timing and frequency of amortization expense is dependent on our acquisitions and is hence excluded from our internal analysis of operating results.
(3)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based gross profit stated in dollars and gross margin stated as a percentage of total revenue.
(4)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of special charges (recoveries) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as special charges (recoveries) are generally incurred in the periods relevant to an acquisition and include certain charges or recoveries that are not indicative or related to continuing operations and are therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. See Note 16 “Special Charges (Recoveries)” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(5)GAAP-based and Non-GAAP-based income from operations stated in dollars.
(6)Adjustment relates to the exclusion of other income (expense) from our Non-GAAP-based operating expenses as other income (expense) generally relates to the transactional impact of foreign exchange and is generally not indicative or related to continuing operations and is therefore excluded from our internal analysis of operating results. Other income (expense) also includes our share of income (losses) from our holdings in investments as a limited partner. We do not actively trade equity securities in these privately held companies nor do we plan our ongoing operations based around any anticipated fundings or distributions from these investments. We exclude gains and losses on these investments as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results. Other income (expense) also includes unrealized and realized gains (losses) on our derivatives which are not designated as hedges. We exclude gains and losses on these derivatives as we do not believe they are reflective of our ongoing business and operating results.
(7)Adjustment relates to differences between the GAAP-based tax provision rate of approximately 10% and a Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 14%; these rate differences are due to the income tax effects of items that are excluded for the purpose of calculating Non-GAAP-based net income. Such excluded items include amortization, share-based compensation, special charges (recoveries) and other income (expense), net. Also excluded are tax benefits/expense items unrelated to current period income such as changes in reserves for tax uncertainties and valuation allowance reserves, and “book to return” adjustments for tax return filings and tax assessments. Included is the amount of net tax benefits arising from the internal reorganization that occurred in Fiscal 2017 assumed to be allocable to the current period based on the forecasted utilization period. In arriving at our Non-GAAP-based tax rate of approximately 14%, we analyzed the individual adjusted expenses and took into consideration the impact of statutory tax rates from local jurisdictions incurring the expense.
66

Table of Contents
(8)Reconciliation of GAAP-based net income to Non-GAAP-based net income:

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
|  | Per share diluted
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 216,861 |  | $ | 0.80 |
Add: |  |
Amortization | 530,660 |  | 1.95 |
Share-based compensation | 113,312 |  | 0.42 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 87,521 |  | 0.32 |
Other (income) expense, net | 38,664 |  | 0.13 |
GAAP-based provision for income taxes | 24,434 |  | 0.09 |
Non-GAAP-based provision for income taxes | (141,625) |  | (0.52) |
Non-GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 869,827 |  | $ | 3.19 |

Reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA

| Nine Months Ended March 31, 2024
GAAP-based net income, attributable to OpenText | $ | 216,861 |
Add: |
Provision for income taxes | 24,434 |
Interest and other related expense, net | 413,719 |
Amortization of acquired technology-based intangible assets | 195,702 |
Amortization of acquired customer-based intangible assets | 334,958 |
Depreciation | 99,615 |
Share-based compensation | 113,312 |
Special charges (recoveries) | 87,521 |
Other (income) expense, net | 38,664 |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 1,524,786 |

67

Table of Contents
LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES
The following tables set forth changes in cash flows from operating, investing and financing activities for the periods indicated:

(In thousands) | As of March 31, 2025 |  | Change increase (decrease) |  | As of June 30, 2024
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,277,950 |  |  | $ | (2,712) |  |  | $ | 1,280,662 |
Restricted cash (1) | 1,944 |  |  | (187) |  |  | 2,131 |
Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | $ | 1,279,894 |  |  | $ | (2,899) |  |  | $ | 1,282,793 |

______________________
(1)Restricted cash is classified under the Prepaid expenses and other current assets and Other assets line items on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets (see Note 7 “Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details).

| Nine Months Ended March 31,
(In thousands) | 2025 |  | Change |  | 2024
Cash provided by operating activities | $ | 672,427 |  |  | $ | (110,044) |  |  | $ | 782,471 |
Cash used in investing activities | $ | (119,423) |  |  | $ | 5,177 |  |  | $ | (124,600) |
Cash used in financing activities | $ | (560,769) |  |  | $ | 199,589 |  |  | $ | (760,358) |

Cash and cash equivalents
Cash and cash equivalents primarily consist of balances with banks as well as deposits with original maturities of 90 days or less.
We continue to anticipate that our cash and cash equivalents, as well as available credit facilities, will be sufficient to fund our anticipated cash requirements for working capital, contractual commitments, capital expenditures, dividends and operating needs for the next twelve months. Any further material or acquisition-related activities may require additional sources of financing and would be subject to the financial covenants established under our credit facilities. For more details, see “Long-term Debt and Credit Facilities” below.
As of March 31, 2025, we have recognized a deferred income tax liability of $18.1 million (June 30, 2024—$15.9 million) on taxable temporary differences related to the undistributed earnings of certain non-United States subsidiaries and planned periodic repatriations from certain German subsidiaries, that will be subject to withholding taxes upon distribution.
Cash flows from operating activitie s
Cash flows provided by operating activities decreased by $110.0 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year principally related to a decrease in changes from working capital of $216.3 million primarily from tax payments made related to the AMC Divestiture, offset by an increase in net income after the impact of non-cash items of $106.3 million.
During the third quarter of Fiscal 2025 we had a days sales outstanding (DSO) of 43 days, as compared to our DSO of 45 days during the third quarter of Fiscal 2024. The per day impact of our DSO in the third quarter of Fiscal 2025 and Fiscal 2024 on our cash flows was $13.9 million and $16.1 million, respectively. In arriving at DSO, we exclude contract assets as these assets do not provide an unconditional right to the related consideration from the customer.
Cash flows from investing activities
Cash flows from investing activities are primarily on account of acquisitions and additions of property and equipment.
Cash flows used in investing activities decreased by $5.2 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025, as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year primarily due to a decrease in additions for property and equipment of $10.3 million and a decrease in consideration paid for an acquisition and other investing activities of $16.2 million, partially offset by a payment of $11.7 million due to working capital net settlement on the AMC Divestiture and a payment of $10.4 million related to the termination of certain of our outstanding 5-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps.
Cash flows from financing activities
Our cash flows from financing activities generally consist of long-term debt financing and amounts received from stock options exercised by our employees and Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP) purchases by our employees. These inflows are typically offset by scheduled and non-scheduled repayments of our long-term debt financing and, when applicable, the payment of dividends and/or repurchases of our Common Shares.
68

Table of Contents
Cash flows used in financing activities decreased by $199.6 million during the nine months ended March 31, 2025 as compared to the same period in the prior fiscal year. This is primarily due to the net impact of the following activities:
(i)$532.5 million decrease in repayments of long-term debt and the Revolver; and
(ii)$1.7 million reduction in debt issuance costs.
The decrease in cash flows used in financing activities above were partially offset by the following increases:
(i)$285.0 million related to the increase in cash used in the repurchases of Common Shares and treasury stock;
(ii)$31.1 million related to lower proceeds from the issuance of Common Shares for the exercise of options and the OpenText ESPP; and
(iii)$15.3 million due to a net change in TSA obligations driven by cash collections on behalf of Rocket Software related to certain transition services performed by the Company related to the AMC Divestiture; and
(iv)$4.7 million related to increase in dividends paid to shareholders.
Cash Dividends
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we declared and paid cash dividends of $0.2625 and $0.7875 per Common Share, respectively, in the aggregate amount of $67.9 million and $205.3 million, respectively (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$0.25 and $0.75 per Common Share, respectively, in the aggregate amount of $67.3 million and $200.7 million, respectively).
Future declarations of dividends and the establishment of future record and payment dates are subject to final determination and discretion of the Board. See Item 5 “Dividend Policy” included within our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024 for more information.
Long-Term Debt and Credit Facilities
Our long-term debt and credit facilities consist of senior notes, a term loan facility, and a revolving credit facility, as described below and further detailed in Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
Term Loan B
On May 6, 2024, we used a portion of the net proceeds from the AMC Divestiture to prepay in full the outstanding principal balance of $940 million under Term Loan B, at which point all remaining commitments under Term Loan B were reduced to zero and Term Loan B was terminated.
For the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we did not record any interest expense relating to Term Loan B (three and nine months ended March 31, 2024—$17.1 million and $51.6 million, respectively).
Senior Notes
As of March 31, 2025, we had senior notes outstanding, with maturities starting in 2027 and extending through 2031 with a total carrying value of $4.300 billion. The senior notes bear interest at rates between 3.875% and 6.90%, in each case payable semi-annually in arrears. Our senior secured notes due 2027 are guaranteed on a senior secured basis by certain of the Company’s subsidiaries and are secured with the same priority as the Company’s senior credit facilities.
Acquisition Term Loan
In August 2022, we entered into a $2.585 billion first lien term loan facility (Acquisition Term Loan) with a seven-year term from the date of funding. The Acquisition Term Loan was amended in December 2022 to increase the aggregate principal amount to $3.585 billion. Repayments under the Acquisition Term Loan are equal to 0.25% of the principal amount in equal quarterly installments for the life of the Acquisition Term Loan, with the remainder due at maturity. Borrowings under the Acquisition Term Loan currently bear a floating rate of interest equal to Term SOFR (as defined in the Acquisition Term Loan) plus an applicable margin of 1.75%. As of March 31, 2025, the balance outstanding under the Acquisition Term Loan was $2.194 billion.
69

Table of Contents
Revolver
On December 19, 2023, we amended our $750 million committed revolving credit facility (the Revolver) to, among other things, extend the Revolver's maturity date to December 19, 2028. There were no outstanding borrowings under the Revolver as of March 31, 2025. Borrowings under the Revolver are secured by a first charge over substantially all of our assets, on a pari passu basis with the Acquisition Term Loan and our senior secured notes due 2027. Borrowings under the Revolver currently bear interest per annum at a floating rate of interest equal to Term SOFR (as defined in the Revolver) and a fixed margin dependent on our consolidated net leverage ratio ranging from 1.25% to 1.75%.
Shelf Registration Statement
On December 15, 2023, we filed a universal shelf registration statement on Form S-3 with the SEC, which became effective automatically (the Shelf Registration Statement). The Shelf Registration Statement allows for primary and secondary offerings from time to time of equity, debt and other securities, including Common Shares, Preference Shares, debt securities, depositary shares, warrants, purchase contracts, units and subscription receipts. As the Company qualifies as a “well-known seasoned issuer” in Canada, a short-form base shelf prospectus qualifying the distribution of such securities was concurrently filed with Canadian securities regulators on December 15, 2023. The type of securities and the specific terms thereof will be determined at the time of any offering and will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement to be filed separately with the SEC and Canadian securities regulators.
Share Repurchase Plan / Normal Course Issuer Bid
On April 30, 2024, the Board authorized a share repurchase plan (the Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan), pursuant to which we could purchase for cancellation, in open market transactions from time to time over the 12 month period commencing on May 7, 2024 until May 6, 2025, up to an aggregate of $250 million of our Common Shares on the NASDAQ Global Select Market, the TSX (as part of a Fiscal 2024 NCIB, defined below) and/or other exchanges and alternative trading systems in Canada and/or the United States, if eligible, subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules.
On July 31, 2024, in order to align our share repurchase plan to our fiscal year, the Board approved the early termination of the Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan and authorized a new share repurchase plan (the Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan), pursuant to which we may purchase for cancellation in open market transactions, from time to time over the 12 month period commencing on August 7, 2024 until August 6, 2025, if considered advisable, up to an aggregate of $300 million of our common shares on the TSX (as part of a Fiscal 2025 NCIB, defined below), NASDAQ and/or alternative trading systems in Canada and/or the United States, if eligible, subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules. On March 13, 2025, we increased the authorized limit of the Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan by $150 million to $450 million and established an automatic share purchase plan (ASPP). The price that we are authorized to pay for Common Shares in open market transactions is the market price at the time of purchase or such other price as is permitted by applicable law or stock exchange rules. The Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan will be effected in accordance with Rule 10b-18 of the Exchange Act.
On March 13, 2025, the Company established the ASPP with its broker to facilitate repurchases of Common Shares. Under the terms of the ASPP, the Company’s broker will be permitted to make purchases at its sole discretion based on parameters set by the Company in accordance with TSX rules, applicable law and the terms of the ASPP, during periods when the Company would ordinarily not be permitted to make purchases, whether due to regulatory restriction or customary self-imposed blackout periods. Outside of such periods, Common Shares can be purchased based on management’s discretion, in compliance with TSX rules and applicable law. All purchases of Common Shares made under the ASPP will be included in determining the number of Common Shares purchased under the NCIB.
During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2025, we repurchased and cancelled 4,350,716 and 9,212,818 Common Shares for $116.7 million and $270.3 million, respectively, inclusive of 2% Canadian excise taxes recorded. During the three and nine months ended March 31, 2024, we did not repurchase any Common Shares.
Additionally, as of March 31, 2025, we recorded an accrual and a corresponding charge to retained earnings of $30.1 million, representing the estimated value of Common Shares expected to be repurchased following the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2025 pursuant to the ASPP.
Normal Course Issuer Bid
On April 30, 2024, the Company established a Normal Course Issuer Bid (the Fiscal 2024 NCIB) in order to provide it with a means to execute purchases over the TSX as part of the overall Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan.
The TSX approved the Company’s notice of intention to commence the Fiscal 2024 NCIB, pursuant to which the Company could purchase Common Shares over the TSX for the period commencing on May 7, 2024 until May 6, 2025 in accordance with the TSX's normal course issuer bid rules, including that such purchases were to be made at prevailing market
70

Table of Contents
prices or as otherwise permitted. Under the rules of the TSX, the maximum number of Common Shares that could have been purchased in this period was 13,643,472 (representing 5% of the Company’s issued and outstanding Common Shares as of April 26, 2024), and the maximum number of Common Shares that could be purchased on a single day was 138,175 Common Shares, which is 25% of 552,700 (the average daily trading volume for the Common Shares on the TSX for the six months ended March 31, 2024), subject to certain exceptions for block purchases, and subject in any case to the volume and other limitations under Rule 10b-18 of the Exchange Act.
On July 31, 2024, the Company voluntarily terminated the Fiscal 2024 NCIB and established a new normal course issuer bid (the Fiscal 2025 NCIB) in order to provide it with a means to execute purchases over the TSX as part of the overall Fiscal 2025 Repurchase Plan. The TSX approved the Company’s notice of intention to commence the Fiscal 2025 NCIB, pursuant to which the Company may purchase Common Shares over the TSX for the period commencing on August 7, 2024 until August 6, 2025 in accordance with the TSX's normal course issuer bid rules, including that such purchases were to be made at prevailing market prices or as otherwise permitted. Under the rules of the TSX, the maximum number of Common Shares that may be purchased in this period is 21,179,064 (representing 10% of the Company’s public float (calculated in accordance with TSX rules) as of July 24, 2024, less the 5,073,913 Common Shares purchased under the Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan), and the maximum number of Common Shares that can be purchased on a single day is 138,175 Common Shares, which is 25% of 552,700 (the average daily trading volume for the Common Shares on the TSX for the six months ended March 31, 2024), subject to certain exceptions for block purchases, and subject in any case to the volume and other limitations under Rule 10b-18 of the Exchange Act.
Commitments and Contractual Obligations
As of March 31, 2025, we have entered into the following contractual obligations with minimum payments for the indicated fiscal periods as follows:

| Payments due between
(In thousands) | Total |  | April 1, 2025 - June 30, 2025 |  | July 1, 2025 - June 30, 2027 |  | July 1, 2027 - June 30, 2029 |  | July 1, 2029 and beyond
Long-term debt obligations (1) | $ | 7,973,621 |  |  | $ | 107,028 |  |  | $ | 738,504 |  |  | $ | 2,491,651 |  |  | $ | 4,636,438 |
Operating lease obligations (2) | 300,995 |  |  | 22,178 |  |  | 155,096 |  |  | 77,921 |  |  | 45,800 |
Finance lease obligations (3) | 3,037 |  |  | 639 |  |  | 2,398 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Purchase obligations for contracts not accounted for as lease obligations | 395,898 |  |  | 103,998 |  |  | 265,900 |  |  | 26,000 |  |  | — |
| $ | 8,673,551 |  |  | $ | 233,843 |  |  | $ | 1,161,898 |  |  | $ | 2,595,572 |  |  | $ | 4,682,238 |

______________________
(1)Includes interest up to maturity and principal payments. See Note 9 “Long-Term Debt” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(2)Represents the undiscounted future minimum lease payments under our operating leases liabilities and excludes sublease income expected to be received under our various sublease agreements with third parties. See Note 4 “Leases” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
(3)Represents the undiscounted future minimum lease payments under our finance leases liabilities and excludes sublease income expected to be received under our various sublease agreements with third parties. See Note 4 “Leases” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
Guarantees and Indemnifications
We have entered into customer agreements which may include provisions to indemnify our customers against third party claims that our software products or services infringe certain third-party intellectual property rights and for liabilities related to a breach of our confidentiality obligations. We have not made any material payments in relation to such indemnification provisions and have not accrued any liabilities related to these indemnification provisions in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
Occasionally, we enter into financial guarantees with third parties in the ordinary course of our business, including, among others, guarantees relating to taxes and letters of credit on behalf of parties with whom we conduct business. Such agreements have not had a material effect on our results of operations, financial position or cash flows.
Refer to Note 12 “Guarantees and Contingencies” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
71

Table of Contents
Litigation
We are currently involved in various claims and legal proceedings. Quarterly, we review the status of each significant legal matter and evaluate such matters to determine how they should be treated for accounting and disclosure purposes in accordance with the requirements of ASC Topic 450-20 “Loss Contingencies” (Topic 450-20).
Refer to Note 12 “Guarantees and Contingencies” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
Contingencies
As part of its ongoing audit of our Canadian tax returns, the CRA has disputed our transfer pricing methodology used for certain intercompany transactions with our international subsidiaries and has issued notices of reassessment for Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016. We strongly disagree with the CRA’s positions and believe the reassessments of Fiscal 2012, Fiscal 2013, Fiscal 2014, Fiscal 2015 and Fiscal 2016 (including any penalties) are without merit, and we are continuing to contest these reassessments.
The CRA has audited Fiscal 2017, Fiscal 2018, Fiscal 2019 and Fiscal 2020 on a basis that we strongly disagree with and are contesting. The CRA issued notices of reassessment in respect of Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020 on a basis consistent with its proposal to reduce the available depreciable basis of assets in Canada. We filed notices of objection regarding the reassessments for Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020. We intend to file a notice of objection against the assessment for Fiscal 2020. If we are ultimately unsuccessful in defending our position, the estimated impact of the proposed adjustment could result in us recording an income tax expense, with no immediate cash payment, to reduce the stated value of our deferred tax assets of up to approximately $470 million. Any such income tax expense could also have a corresponding cash tax impact that would primarily occur over a period of several future years based upon annual income realization in Canada. We strongly disagree with the CRA’s position for Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2020 and intend to vigorously defend our original filing position. We are not required to provisionally pay any cash amounts to the CRA as a result of the reassessment in respect of Fiscal 2017 through Fiscal 2019 due to utilization of available tax attributes; however, for Fiscal 2020 and, to the extent the CRA reassesses subsequent fiscal years on a similar basis, we may make certain minimum payments required under Canadian legislation.
We will continue to vigorously contest the adjustments to our taxable income and any penalty and interest assessments, as well as any reduction to the basis of our depreciable property. We are confident that our original tax filing positions were appropriate. Accordingly, as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, we have not recorded any accruals in respect of these reassessments or proposed reassessment in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
Refer to Note 12 “Guarantees and Contingencies” to our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for more details.
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
We do not enter into off-balance sheet financing as a matter of practice, except for guarantees relating to taxes and letters of credit on behalf of parties with whom we conduct business.
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk
We are primarily exposed to market risks associated with fluctuations in interest rates on our Revolver, Acquisition Term Loan and foreign currency exchange rates.
Interest rate risk
Our exposure to interest rate fluctuations relates primarily to our Revolver and Acquisition Term Loan.
As of March 31, 2025, we had an outstanding balance of $2.2 billion under the Acquisition Term Loan. Borrowings under the Acquisition Term Loan bear a floating interest rate of 1.75% plus Term SOFR (as defined in the Acquisition Term Loan). As of March 31, 2025, an adverse change of 100 basis points on the interest rate would have the effect of increasing our annual interest payment on the Acquisition Term Loan by approximately $21.9 million, assuming that the loan balance as of March 31, 2025 is outstanding for the entire period (June 30, 2024—$22.2 million).
For more information regarding the impact of SOFR, see “Stress in the global financial system may adversely affect our finances and operations” included within Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for Fiscal 2024.
Foreign currency risk
Foreign currency transaction risk
We transact business in various foreign currencies. Our foreign currency exposures typically arise from intercompany fees, intercompany loans and other intercompany transactions that are expected to be cash settled in the near term and are transacted in non-functional currency. We expect that we will continue to realize gains or losses with respect to our foreign
72

Table of Contents
currency exposures. Our ultimate realized gain or loss with respect to foreign currency exposures will generally depend on the size and type of cross-currency transactions that we enter into, the currency exchange rates associated with these exposures and changes in those rates.
We have hedged certain of our Canadian dollar foreign currency exposures relating to our payroll expenses in Canada. Based on the CAD foreign exchange forward contracts outstanding as of March 31, 2025, a one cent change in the Canadian dollar to U.S. dollar exchange rate would have caused a change of $0.7 million in the mark-to-market valuation on our existing foreign exchange forward contracts (June 30, 2024—$0.7 million).
Additionally, in connection with the Micro Focus Acquisition, in August 2022, we entered into certain derivative transactions to meet certain foreign currency obligations related to the purchase price of the Micro Focus Acquisition, mitigate the risk of foreign currency appreciation in the GBP denominated purchase price and mitigate the risk of foreign currency appreciation in the EUR denominated existing debt held by Micro Focus. We entered into the following derivatives: (i) three deal-contingent forward contracts, (ii) a non-contingent forward contract, and (iii) EUR/USD cross currency swaps. These instruments were entered into as economic hedges to mitigate foreign currency risks associated with the Micro Focus Acquisition. In connection with the closing of the Micro Focus Acquisition the deal-contingent forward and non-deal contingent forward contracts were settled and we designated the 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps as net investment hedges.
Based on the 5-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps outstanding as of March 31, 2025, a one cent change in the Euro to U.S. dollar forward exchange rate would have caused a change of $5.8 million in the mark-to-market valuation on our existing cross currency swap (June 30, 2024—$7.2 million).
Based on the 7-year EUR/USD cross currency swaps outstanding as of March 31, 2025, a one cent change in the Euro to U.S. dollar forward exchange rate would have caused a change of $7.6 million in the mark-to-market valuation on our existing cross currency swaps (June 30, 2024—$7.6 million).
Foreign currency translation risk
Our reporting currency is the U.S. dollar. Fluctuations in foreign currencies impact the amount of total assets and liabilities that we report for our foreign subsidiaries upon the translation of these amounts into U.S. dollars. In particular, the amount of cash and cash equivalents that we report in U.S. dollars for a significant portion of the cash held by these subsidiaries is subject to translation variance caused by changes in foreign currency exchange rates as of the end of each respective reporting period (the offset to which is recorded to Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) on our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets).
The following table shows our cash and cash equivalents denominated in certain major foreign currencies as of March 31, 2025 (equivalent in U.S. dollar):

(In thousands) | U.S. Dollar Equivalent at March 31, 2025 |  | U.S. Dollar Equivalent at June 30, 2024
Euro | $ | 172,707 |  |  | $ | 168,212 |
British Pound | 185,936 |  |  | 57,290 |
Indian Rupee | 119,928 |  |  | 73,955 |
Swiss Franc | 31,411 |  |  | 52,070 |
Other foreign currencies | 135,785 |  |  | 170,175 |
Total cash and cash equivalents denominated in foreign currencies | 645,767 |  |  | 521,702 |
U.S. Dollar | 632,183 |  |  | 758,960 |
Total cash and cash equivalents | $ | 1,277,950 |  |  | $ | 1,280,662 |

If overall foreign currency exchange rates in comparison to the U.S. dollar uniformly weakened by 10%, the amount of cash and cash equivalents we would report in equivalent U.S. dollars would decrease by $64.6 million (June 30, 2024—$52.2 million), assuming we have not entered into any derivatives discussed above under “Foreign Currency Transaction Risk.”
Item 4. Controls and Procedures
(A) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
As of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our management, with the participation of the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, performed an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) promulgated under the Exchange Act. Based upon that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that as of March 31, 2025, our disclosure
73

Table of Contents
controls and procedures were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed or submitted under the Exchange Act were recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission’s rules and forms, and that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file under the Exchange Act (according to Rule 13(a)-15(e)) is accumulated and communicated to our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
(B) Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting (ICFR)
Based on the evaluation completed by our management, in which our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer participated, our management has concluded that there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2025 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
74

Table of Contents
Part II - Other Information
Investors should note that we may announce information using our website, press releases, securities law filings, public conference calls, webcasts and the social media channels identified on the Investors section of our website (https://investors.opentext.com). Such social media channels may include the Company’s or our CEO’s blog, X, formerly known as Twitter, account or LinkedIn account. The information posted through such channels may be material. Accordingly, investors should monitor such channels in addition to our other forms of communication. Unless otherwise specified, such information is not incorporated into, or deemed to be a part of, this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our Annual Report on Form 10-K or in any other report or document we file with the SEC under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act or under applicable Canadian securities laws.
Item 1A. Risk Factors
You should carefully consider the risk factors discussed in Part I, Item 1A, “Risk Factors” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended June 30, 2024. These are not the only risks and uncertainties facing us. Additional risks not currently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial may also impair our operating results, financial condition and liquidity. Our business is also subject to general risks and uncertainties that affect many other companies.
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds
PURCHASE OF EQUITY SECURITIES OF THE COMPANY
FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2025

Period |  | Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased |  | Average Price Paid per Share (or Unit) (1) |  | Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased as Part of the Publicly Announced Plans or Programs |  | Maximum Number of Shares (or Units) that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs (2)
January 1, 2025 through January 31, 2025 |  | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | — |  |  | 16,316,962 |
February 1, 2025 through February 28, 2025 |  | 1,418,809 |  |  | 27.46 |  |  | 1,418,809 |  |  | 14,898,153 |
March 1, 2025 through March 31, 2025 |  | 2,931,907 |  |  | 25.79 |  |  | 2,931,907 |  |  | 11,966,246 |
Total |  | 4,350,716 |  |  | $ | 26.34 |  |  | 4,350,716 |  |  | 11,966,246 |

______________________
(1)Excludes 2% Canadian excise taxes recorded during Fiscal 2025 related to repurchases under the Fiscal 2024 Repurchase Plan. See Note 11 “Equity and Share-based Compensation” for more details.
(2)On July 31, 2024, the Board authorized a share repurchase plan pursuant to which we may purchase for cancellation in open market transactions, from time to time over the 12-month period commencing on August 7, 2024 until August 6, 2025, if considered advisable, up to an aggregate of $300 million of our common shares. On March 13, 2025, we increased the authorized limit of such share repurchase plan by $150 million to $450 million. The share repurchase plan is subject to an aggregate limit of 21,179,064 Common Shares. Shares repurchased for issuance to our employees under the ESPP are included as part of the aggregate limit in accordance with TSX rules.
Item 5. Other Information
During the three months ended March 31, 2025, none of our officers or directors adopted or terminated any contract, instruction or written plan for the purchase or sale of our securities that was intended to satisfy the affirmative defense conditions of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Exchange Act or any “non-10b5-1 trading arrangement” as defined in Item 408(c) of Regulation S-K.
75

Table of Contents
Item 6. Exhibits
The following documents are filed as a part of this report:

Exhibit Number |  | Description |  | Report or Registration Statement |  | Exhibit Reference
10.1 |  | Employment Agreement, dated March 5, 2025, between Chadwick Westlake and the Company. |  | C ompany’s Form 8-K, filed February 26, 2 02 5 |  | 1 0.1
31.1 |  | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Exchange Act, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |
31.2 |  | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Exchange Act, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |
32.1 |  | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |
32.2 |  | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |  |  |  |
101.INS |  | XBRL instance document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. |  |  |  |
101.SCH |  | Inline XBRL taxonomy extension schema. |  |  |  |
101.CAL |  | Inline XBRL taxonomy extension calculation linkbase. |  |  |  |
101.DEF |  | Inline XBRL taxonomy extension definition linkbase. |  |  |  |
101.LAB |  | Inline XBRL taxonomy extension label linkbase. |  |  |  |
101.PRE |  | Inline XBRL taxonomy extension presentation. |  |  |  |
104 |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101). |  |  |  |

76

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

|  |  | OPEN TEXT CORPORATION
Date: | April 30, 2025 |  |  |
|  |  | By: | /s/ MARK J. BARRENECHEA
|  |  |  | Mark J. Barrenechea Vice Chair, Chief Executive Officer and Chief Technology Officer (Principal Executive Officer)
|  |  |  | /s/ CHADWICK WESTLAKE
|  |  |  | Chadwick Westlake Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)
|  |  |  | /s/ COSMIN BALOTA
|  |  |  | Cosmin Balota Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)

77